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SENATOR JOHN J. FAY, JR. (Chairman): The hearing 

will please come to order. On behalf of the Nursing Home Study 

Commission and myself, I want to welcome you to our second public 

hearing. For the record, the Commission was established pursuant 

to Senate Concurrent Resolution 15, Official Copy Reprint. 

My name is John Fay. I am the Senator from Middlesex 

County. Senator An~e,Martindell on my left from Mercer County, and 

on my right, Assemblyman Joseph Garrubbo from Union County are 

members of this Commission. 

The purpose of this hearing, the second of a series 

dealing with these problems and possible solutions, is to inquire 

into the current conditions of the personal care facilities, 

nursing homes, and other facilities dealing with the elderly in 

our State, and to investigate the organization, operatiop, standards 

and policies of such facilities, their adequacy and ability to 

meet the social needs of our State, and the sufficiency of the 

State's standards for the regulation and supervision of such 

facilities. 

As a result of this duty, and in light of the 

importance of the subject area which the Commission will be studying, 

it is the decision of the Commission to hold public hearings. That 

is the purpose for which we are here today. We are also planning 

to move this study of the Commission around the State. We intend 

to have public hearings in the Monmouth-Ocean area. We also intend 

a meeting in the Bergen-Passaic area, and other parts of the State 

as well. We intend to be meeting with our counterparts in 

Washington, Senator Moss' Committee and his staff, in the near 

future. 

My role today, as well as that of the Commission, is 

simply to learn, to take statements, to hear the pros and cons of 

the extremely complex and important matter. We expect your 

cooperation and assistance in this matter, and we appreciate 

those who are coming forth to testify, and also those who have 
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been writing to us and calling us with what we feel is relevant 

material and information. 

I would like to exercise the right of the Chair and 

establish the guidelines for the ' orderly operation of this hearing. 

First, we would very much appreciate it if you would limit your 

remarks to a maximum of thirty minutes, although the questions 

the Commission may ask of you following your testimony may 

expand that time limit. We respectfully reserve such expansion to 

our discretion. As you can see, there have been a number of 

peopJeinvited to testify here today, and I would like to provide 

everyone with an opportunity to be heard. 

The second point concerns our hearing reporters. As 

you know, a transcript of these proceedings will be prepared, and will 

become a matter of public record~ therefore, in order that your 

comments be recorded accurately, we ask that you speak in a clear 

and distinct voice. I would very much appreciate it if the reporters 

would indicate to me if they are experiencing any difficulty in 

recording the spes:kers. 

Further, no questions should be addressed to the 

Commission by the witnesses. Additionally, if you should have copies 

of your testimony prepared, would-you please give them to John 

Kohler, who is sitting at Assemblyman Hurley's desk, so that he 

can distribute copies to the Commission prior to your testimony. 

He will also circulate a pad for those wishing to testify at 

future public hear~ngs. In conclusion, allow me on behalf of 

the Commission to again thank you for your cooperation. We will 

have as our first witness today, Stanley Van Ness, who is the 

Public Advocate of the State of New Jersey. 

S T A N L E Y V A N N E S S: Thank you, Senator Fay. I am 

pleased to respond to the Committee's request that I appear 

here this morning to give an accounting of our Department's efforts 

in this vital area, and also to make some recommendations that " 

we feel are worthy of consideration by this Committee and by other 

responsible agencies in this State. The testimony that I am going 
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to give and the report of the activities is before you in some 

detail. It consists of a report that was prepared jointly by the 

Department of the Public Advocate, and the Center for Law and 

Social Policy in Washington. I will not, obviously, try to read 

that report this morning, but I would like to highlight the report 

and also explain how we have become involved and the methodology 

• that we have followed in the Department of the Public Advocate over 

the past 7 or 8 months. 

• 

• 

When the Department was first established, now about 

11 months ago, and as soon as we had staffed a Division of Public 

Interest Advocacy with some 10 lawyers, we met with the Oivision 

Director who identified areas of interest that we thought we should 

apply our efforts, and hopefully, our talents toward. 

One of the areas of interest, and perhaps the first 

area that we all agreed upon,was the area dealing with senior 

citizen problems in the State of New Jersey. I don't think any of 

us would argue th2t the senior citizens in this State are perhaps 

the most burdened group of persons around. Our efforts on behalf 

of senior citizens has lead to participation in hearings before 

the Public Utility Commission on discontinuation of service. It 

has lead to providing proposed legislation for consideration by 

the Legislature in the areas of utility stamps, in the area of 

civil rights for patients in nursing homes, in ombudsman features 

for patients in nursing homes, and a host of other areas. 

Early in the game we became very concerned with 

the felt problems of the senior citizen~dealing with the care that 

they were receiving or could expect to receive, should they be placed 

in a nursing home in this State. Mr. Waldman and Ms. Span of our 

staff have spent a great deal of time reviewing inspection reports 

of nursing homes from the Department of Health, from the Department 

of Health, Education and Welfare Regional Office in New York, and 

they have met with a number of former employees of nursing homes~ 

they have talked with the relatives of persons in nursing homes. 

We have made some personal visits, and have talked to some 
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patients in those nursing homes, and that effort has lead us 

to conclude that there are indeed substantial deficiencies in the 

care provided for senior citizens in this State. I am not here 

to indict an entire industry~ I am not here to try to belie the 

reports that hav€ been prepared in the past that suggest New 

Jersey does better than most other states in this area, but rather 

I am here to tell you that in our judgement - and I hope considered 

judgement - whether New Jersey is first among the states in the 

union or last among the states in the union, there are still 

serious deficiencies in the care we are providing our senior 

citizens. 

We hope to suggest a way that this Legislature 

might move in attempting to improve the service that we are 

providing our senior citizens. We don't offer it as a panacea, 

but we do think it is a proposal that is worthy of your attention. 

Basically what it does is attempt to strike a middle ground between 

the decertification or the closing of a nursing home and the 

toleration of conditions that should not be tolerated. 

We are asking you to consider the establishment of 

a procedure whereby all nursing homes are rated, and the 

deficiencies noted are assigned a cost factor, and the State 

pays the nursing home only what is justified by an 
evaluation of what is provided to the citizen. In short, we 

are suggesting that the State stop paying for things that they 

are not getting. If we just look at Mr. Jones' report of 1972 

or 1973 - the exact date escapes me - that report 

concluded that New Jersey nursing homes were providing better service 

than could be found in most states. The conclusion was also present 

that some 13% of the facilities surveyed were providing poor 

service. But we aYe saying that if it's 13% that are providing 

poor service, we should not be paying full value for poor service, and 

we think it is possible to evaluate each of these homes and to 

determine what they are in fact entitled to. 

Now, we are also making suggestions relative to the 
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inspection procedure. The Department of Health has informed 

us that they are moving toward an unannounced inspection policy, 

and we urge them to move even more quickly toward that policy. 

I recall from my days in the Air Force the fact 

that when the Inspector General was scheduled to be on a base 

things were a little bit different than they were normally. I 

think it'shuman nature to expect that people who are aware that 

an inspection is about to occur will clean up and shape up, and then 

when the inspection is over, they may very well go back to business as 

usual. So we think it is extremely important that the Department 

of Health use its teams to go around to the various nursing homes 

unannounced, at evening hours, on weekends, when the grossest kinds 

of abuses are said to occur. 

We are also asking that serious attention be paid to 

Mr. Garrubbo's legislation that would establish an ombudsman for 

senior citizens in nursing homes. One of the big problems I think 

anyone has in trying to police this kind of activity is the fact 

that people who would be the complainants are people who are, by 

definition, most unable to help themselves,and in some instances 

unable to be fully articulate, and in some instances are 

cowed into keeping quiet about conditions that afflict them. We 

think it important that there be an ombudsman, whether it be in 

the Department of the Public Advocate or elsewhere. 

I might digress for the moment to point out a concern 

that I have. I suggested that this report is the result of the 

first part of our activities on behalf of senior citizens. The 

intelligence that I am getting regarding the activities of the 

Joint Appropriations Committee suggests to me that it might be the 

last part of a report of our activities, and I just want to put 

that on the record. suggesting that I think that would be disasterous, 

particularly in thi.s area. 

The final item that I would like to call to the 

Committee's attention is our need for the involvement o£ 

more citizen groups in the activities of nursing homes, the need 
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in recreational opportunities for the patients . In that way they 

canbe a sort of additional inspection team of people who might, by 

demonstrating their concern in going to the homes, also be reasonably 

considered as perceptible persons who might very easily be used by 

the regulating agencies to provide an additional source of information· 

about the conduct of those facilities. 

That is the highlight of our report. I will repeat 

again that it is not my purpose to indict an industry, although there 

have been numerous indictments of the industry in other states. I 

cannot say with any certainty that we have the same kind of problems 

here that have been found elsewhere, but I do say with as much certainty 

as I can muster that we do have problems, and that we have a 

responsibility to get on with solving those problems. I am prepared 

to try and answer any questions that the Committee might choose 

to put to me. 

SENATOR FAY: I would like to announce that Assemblyman 

Clifford Snedeker is now present. Are there any questions? 

ASSFMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Mr. Van Ness, I appreciate 

~ur testimony this morning, and I particularly apprectiate your comments 

on the bill that I have proposed creating the Division of the Ombudsman. 

I would like to asJ~ you about that proposal, and get some reaction 

from you on whether you feel that it is well placed within your 

Department. As you know, the proposal that I have made and will 

be introduced, perhaps, as a Committee bill proposes to create 

the Division within your Department. Do you accept that as a 

resonable placement? 

MR. VAN NESS: I think it is a reasonable placement, 

provided there are some appropriations associated with its 

responsibilities. We do have a Division of Citizen Complaint, which 

is an ombudsman for those persons who wish to complain about the 

State government. It seems a logical extension of that effort to 

provide a service for those people who wish to complain about an 

industry that affects the vital interests of our senior citizens. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: What type of staffing do 

you have in that particular Division? 

MR.. VAN NESS : I am not sure whether we are talking 

about before or after cuts. Right now we have a budget of 290 

thousand dollars rEquested for the Division of Citizen Complaint. 

The number of people on board, I believe we have 12 professionals 

and clerical support. I may be off by 1 or 2 in that number. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: The provisions of my proposal 

would require that the inspections or visits be made to 

nursing homes as frequently as possible, but in no case less than 

twice annually. Have you examined these proposals in terms of 

what staff needs there might be in reaction to this? 

MR. VAN NESS: No, I have not attempted to put 

a dollar sign on that bill. If you ask us to do so, we would 

immediately go to the drawing board and try. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: You referred to a rating 

structure for evaluating deficiencies in services provided by 

nursing homes. In reviewing your summary that you submitted this 

morning, you suggest the creation of a joint efficiency rating 

committee. And you suggest that this be staffed with personnel 

of the Department of Health, and the Department of Institutions 

and Agencies. 

Have you established any suggestions, any guidelines, 

any standards upon which deficiencies should be attached to 

g1ven services? 

MR. 7AN NESS: No, sir, I don't hold myself out as 

an expert on evaluating care in the sense of what it costs to 

provide a registered nurse or a licensed practical nurse, or what 

the acceptable cost for an adequate diet is, but I know there are 

experts in the Department that can develop that kind of information. 

We are suggesting that there be a stated period of time given to 

this joint committee to work out a measuring stick that can be used 

to reasonably measure the effectiveness of each institution. 
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There was, in fact, such a performance index established in 

conjuction with the study that was done in the mid-seventies. 

Done once, it would seem to me that it could be replicated. 

But what was not done is what we are suggesting can be done, 

and that is that that measuring stick be used to determine how 

much of the 50 million dollars of State money, and 50 million 

dollars of Federal money goes fnto~ Eh..is kind ~Of care~· and how 

much of it is actually being used for the value we see. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Your Department obviously 

has done some investigating in the area of complaints and alleged 

abuses and so forth. Have you categorized the abuses into those 

most prominent and those less prominent? 

MR. VAN NESS: There is attached to the full report 

that I have given the members of the committe this morning - and 

I think there wilJ. be additional copies available shortly - a 

listing of each of the nursing homesand the result of the most recent 

inspection reports. The kind of deficiencies that were found 

and the problem areas are noted. Now, that was current as of 

December, 1974. There may have been further inspections of many 

of those institutions, but as of December, 1974, that was the 

current status as compiled from the most recent inspection reports. 

It d6monstrates problems in the area of trained nursing 

care. It demonstrates problems in the area of diet, in the area of 

sanitation, and in the whole litany of abuses that people have found 

in looking at nursing home problems elsewhere. Again, it does 

not mean that every nursing home _is in the category of providing 

service that is that defective in each instance. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Was the area of the availability 

of trained nursing staff or diet the most prominent type of 

violation or abuse? 

MR. Vlili" NESS: That is certainly one of those that 

leads the list. Social services are noted as a problem area 

frequently. Physician's visits certainly is noted as a problem. 

Those seem to lead the list, housekeeping or sanitation problems, 
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nursing, availability of physicians, dietary problems. That would 

seem to be it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: I note, and I am particularly 

interested in the fact that you suggest that the Department of 

Health and the Department of Institutions and Agencies establish 

this rating committee in a mutual effort. It seemed to me 

personally, and I don't know if I reflect the opinion of the 

Committee as a whole, and I'm not speaking for the Committee, 

that at our last hearing there was some lack of a liaison between 

those two divisions and some overlapping of responsibility and 

performance. Did your investigation find that to be true? 

MR. VAN NESS: I think our investigators would 

conclude that that is a problem. It is my understanding that 

Federal law requires that both Departments play a role in the 

regulation of this industry, and it has also been my experience 

over the years in government that that is always a difficult 

balancing out. If two agencies are responsible, sometimes it ends 

up that neither is responsible or things fall in the cracks between 

the two. I think that is a problem, and it could be addressed by 

some joint committee of the two departments. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: With regard, again, to the 

deficiencies that were found in the investigation of nursing homes, 

per se, are you a~rare of any findings,on the part of your investigating 

team, of fraud or any misrepresentations to the State relative to 
cost factors or staff availability, and so forth? 

MR. VAN NESS: I am familiar with one complaint that 

came to our attention of an alleged fraud, in that -- and I believe 

that it was the nurse who had previously been employed at a 

particular nursing home who brought it to our attention, or 

suggested that the filing by the owner, which indicated that she 

was still employedJ was not true, and that she had not been 

replaced by a registered nurse. 

That matter was turned over, first, to the Department 
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of Institutions and Agencies. I believe it was referred from 

there to the Department of Health. It was ultimately referred 

back to us, and it is my understanding that after some period of 

time a penalty was assessed against the owner in the amount of 

$1,000. It is also my understanding that that is the first penalty 

that has been assessed for reasons that I suppose are most related 

to the cumbersome procedure that goes with the attachment of 

a penalty under the statute. We have addressed ourselves to that 

problem in our detailed report, and it is one more reason why 

we think it is necessary to set up another kind of vehicle that 

would stop payment or reduce payment unless and until the deficiencies 

were corrected. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: In the area of inspections, Mr. 

Van Ness, a few days ago I introduced a bill that dealt with that1 

which will also, I assume, become part of the Committee project. 

The bill requires unannounced inspections. A few problems have 

been pointed out t.o me since that time, or since my original 

suggestion of introduction~ namely, that the Federal government 

requires an announced inspection at least annually. There is some 

dispute as to whether or not that is the fact, or whether, if there 

is an announcement, it must be no less than a certain number of 

hours notice. 

MR. VAN NESS: I think there is an 11 if 11 that precedes 

or starts the sentence of that particular regulation. 11 If there is 

to be an announcec inspection, then notice must be given within 

48 hours ... I read that particular language to suggest that you 

need not announce the inspection. But if there is any doubt on 

that score, I hope that it will be cleared up. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Well, the one major complaint that 

we heard from the industry in testimony offered at our last hearing 

was that such unannounced inspection might disrupt the services 

provided because the unannounced inspection might occur at a time 

inconvenient to the patients and so forth and so on. 
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The Department of Health and the Department of 

Institutions and Agencies indicate that they have on occasion~ 

made unannounced inspections. Are you aware of any problems that 

have occurred to patients ---

MR. VAN NESS: No problems have been brought to our 

attention. That is not to say that an unannounced visit at some 

time or another might cause inconvenience, but we hope the 

inspection can be a complete inspection. It might be delayed 

while some recreational activity is taking place, but nevertheless, 

the inspection can be carried on in another part of the 

facility until the activity is concluded. We are not looking for 

someone to "bop" in and "bop" out. Hopefully, if they come 

unannounced, they will do a complete inspection, and I would think 

it reasonable to assume that an inspection could be done in and 

around the activities that were going on at the particular nursing 

home. If it is a problem, it has not been brought to our attention. 

ASSID-1BLYMAN GARRUBBO: There are just two other areas. 

First of all I see by a release issued yesterday that Commissioner 

Finley has announced the reduction of the license of one horne in 

East Orange, the Park Avenue Nursing Home, to a provisional status. 

MR. VAN NESS: We are reasonably familiar with the 

Park Avenue Nursing Home. We have had a number of complaints 

arising out of it. 

SENATOR FAY: Was that one of the homes that you 

had complaints from? 

MR. VAL~ NESS: That was one of the homes that we 

had an abundant nwnber of complaints on, yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: I imagine you would not take 

issue with her? 

MR. VAN NESS: I certainly have no basis to object 

to her action. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: One other area. In .testimony 

.. offered last time, at the last·hearing, there was a suggestion 

that in certain cases there have been transfers of ownership with 
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highly inflated leases and highly inflated mortgages between 

undisclosed owners, corporate entities that are perhaps owned 

by identical principles, all sorts of inter-corporate and inter-entity 

type relationships that cause to raise the cost of operation, and 

in turn cause to raise the rate of reimbursement. Have you found 

any of that in New Jersey? 

MR. VAN NESS: I could neither confirm or deny the 

existence of that kind of situation as a problem. Our evaluation 

thus far has been primarily directed at the kind of care patients 

are receiving. It is my understanding that that is an area that 

is being looked into by the State Investigations Commission, and 

it is not our purpose to duplicate things that they are doing~ 

although, if we are permitted to continue looking at this area, as 

well as others, we might very well be in a position to say, "yea 

or nay" on that score. 

ASS~illLYMAN GARRUBBO: I just want to conclude by 

saying I think your Department has done a remarkable job, and 

you should be commended for the suggestions that it has made to 

the Committee, and I thank you immensely Ior attending this hearing. 

MR. VAN NESS: I thank you for saying that, and if 

I didn't mention Mr~ Waldman and Miss Span's name in my opening 

remarks, I pass the credit that you give me to them. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: I have spoken to them, and 

I know of their involvement. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Mr. Van Ness, you have investigators 

going into these nursing homes. Have they found cooperation from 

the home? For instance, have they been able to get a look at the 

records which would really tell the story? 

MR. VAN NESS: No. Now, we do not have the authority 

to conduct an inspection in the same way that the Department of 

Health conducts an inspection. We have gone to visit particular 

persons who, we had been told, could give us information. We have 

not examined the records independently. We have relied upon the 

inspection reports that were made available to us by the agencies 

that I identified previously. 
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Where we have sent someone in, we have had mixed 

reaction. On one occasion the person was given a tour rather 

than permitted to roam at large, and maybe for a very good 

reason , because, as I say, we do not have the authority to conduct 

an inspection, and we are there at the sufferance of those people 

who have property rights. Much of our evaluation is 

dependent upon an evaluation of inspections done by_other persons • 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Is there any way this Committee 

can help you get.the proper authority to look at the records? 

MR. VAN NESS: Legislation, I'm sure, would give us 

that authority, if the Legislature would choose, yes. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: May I go back to the ombudsman 

question. I'm quite familiar with your Division of Citizen 

Complaints, and I think they do an outstanding job. I know that 

in the over 4,000 complaints that have come into them, I think 

in a period of aboQt 7 months --

MR. VAN NESS: Since the first of July. 

SENATOR MAR TINDELL: Yes. They have solved the 

problems of over 3500, if my recollection is correct. 

MR. VAN NESS: That is pretty close. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: How many of those were in 

connection with nursing homes? 

MR. VAN NESS: I would say probably no more than 

50 to 100. I don't have an accurate account of the complaints 

that come in. I think that the .. jurisdiction of that Division, 

at present, doesn't go to examining complaints against anything 

other than a State agency. So it may very well be that people have 

not utilized the Division's services, although they are complaining 

elsewhere. We have received copies of complaints about nursing 

homes from other State agencies who also receive them. 

I can't say that it is a major source of complaint, 

but in terms of quality of complaints or depth of concern, I would 

rank it high, in connection with the other types of complaints 

we have had. 
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SENATOR MARTINDELL: The argument made in the 

appropriations committee when that Division was severely cut was 

that Legislators should really be doing that job, but of course 

Legislators do not have the staff1 with the miserable pittance that 

we get for staff. We don't have lawyers~ we don't have accountants~ 

we just have -- We couldn't do it. 

MR. VAl~ NESS: That's the argument I made, apparently 

unsuccessfully, before the Appropriations Committee. We are not 

in competition with Legislators who seek to serve their constituents, 

but I do think we are providing a specialized service there that 

most legislators could not provide for their constituents. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: There's no reason why Legislators 

could not work wit~ you. 

MR. ~~ NESS: We hear from many Legislators who do 

refer complaints that were brought to their attention by their 

constituents. But I have to live with the judgements that the 

Legislature makes in its wisdom. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: I want to commend you, also, for 

the great job that you and your assistants have been doing. 

MR. V~~ NESS: Thank you very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN SNEDEKER: I'm one of the Legislators 

that probably uses your office as much as anyone. Do you also 

inspect or have you inspected any boarding home facilities? 

MR. VAN NESS: Yes, we have had complaints about 

boarding homes. We have an ongoing inquiry into that area, and we 

may have some recommendations to make at a future time about that 

problem. It is a problem that has been brought to our attention. 

ASSEMBLYMAN SNEDEKER: The State, as you know, is 

taking many people out of State institutions and putting them in 

boarding homes, those that don't need the facility of the State 

hospital. I think part of this Committee's concern is whether or 

not they are equipped to handle the individuals that will be taken 

out of the State hospitals. 

MR. VAN NESS: I don't know whether the complaints that 
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we have received are sufficient to justify that question being 

raised. I would not draw a conclusion until we have had an 

opportunity to do a more thorough study. But there is, clearly, 

a tendency to use the boarding home as a place for former mental 

patients to be housed. 

ASSEMBLYMAN SNEDEKER: Have you inspected 

any of the State hospital facilities in the State of New Jersey? 

MR. V~~ NESS: Not in the nursing home area. In the 

mental health area and in the penal area we have had some contact 

with State instit•J.tions, and I'm sure it comes as no surprise when 

I tell you that we have filed suit in connection with the operations 

of two of those facilities. 

ASSEMBLYMAN SNEDEKER: Most of your work, then, is 

done on a complaint basis or based upon an inspection report that 

is done by another team, and then it is referred to your Department. 

Is this correct? 

MR. VAN NESS: Well, largely it is on the complaint 

basis. As I tried to say at the top of my remarks, we have developed 

areas of interest, areas of inquiry, and we consider ourselves to 

be self-starters within those areas, so that we will reach out 

and look at a given situation even though a complaint has not come 

in. But, by and large, our activity is triggered by a complaint 

from some citizen or citizens or groups. 

SENATOR FAY: I would also like to announce that 

Senator Wayne Dumont, another member of the Commission, is now 

present. 

There are a few questions that I would like to 

direct to you. I think one point that you made bears mentioning 

again. We are at the point for the first time - not only 

in New Jersey, but in the nation - when this problem is being 

confronted on every possible level. And going into any area 

that cries for reform, there are always sensitivities, and there 

is always a feeling that everyone is being blamed. Unfortunately, 
~ 

that happens to be the case, but even more unfortunate;, not 
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enough, in my opinion, has been done about it. Be that as it may, 

yes, we are going to have to step on toes, and I am sorry if I 

am not the most sensitive person around, but that also happens 

to be true. I keep repeating the fact that we are not trying to 

damn an industry. We are just asking the industry to recognize 

the fact that there are weaknesses and there are problems, and that 

we are all trying to work together. We are not trying to blame 

any one bureaucrat or any one department. I think there is enough 

blame to go around for everyone in this area. 

Just how many nursing homes did your Department actually 

go into and inspect? 

MR. VAN NESS: W~ll, we went into and inspected about 

a half a dozen. We reviewed the reports on 94, and these are of 

record in the Depart~ent of Health. Where we went, I would suppose 

we found the most egregious conditions that are proabably around, 

because those were the ones where the complaints had come from. One 

was mentioned earlier, and there are several others. 

SENATOR FAY: Did you find complete cooperation with 

the Department of Health and the Department of I & A when your 

office called for records and called for ---

MR. VAN NESS: Well, I think not initially, but that's 

been a problem that is almost statewide. When people get to 

• 

understand what tl1e Department is about, we find that the cooperation 

increases. I think initially there was a reluctance or misunderstanding 

of what our proper function is, but nothing that I thought was 

raised to the level of obfuscation. We have been getting cooperation 

from the Department recently. 

SENATOR FAY: Some of the recommendations we have 

received already at our first public hearing,and at the few 

informal meetings we have had, were that Dr. Finley and Mrs. Klein 

are going to sit down to try to clarify and strengthen their 

areas of responsibilities and stop this overlapping. Mr. Reilly 

has already told us that they are ready to recommend a night shift 
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~ and weekend coverage of our end, and the Department of Health 

does have a surveillance team out in the field for one of the 

inconsistent - or incomprehensible - positions of announced 

visits and inspections only during the day time. 

As I said, the movement on the National level -- Senator 

Moss• Committee just came out the other day with 36 bills that 

were already presented in Albany that we have sent for, and 

Morris Abrams, in the last 48 hours, has made a few very strong 

recommendations. I would like to ask you about those. 

Number one, the need for class action suits. It seems 

that their conclusion is that no matter how many inspectors you 

have in the field, no matter how many nursing home owners are 

trying to do their very best, the fact of the matter is that the 

ultimate answer might be or almost has to be a class action suit. 

MR. VAN NESS: Well, that is an area that we are 

actively looking at at the moment, whether we should consider filing 

class actions on behalf of patients. In the normal procedure in 

this office we look to the preparation of a litigation memo·, 

which will lay out the problem as perceived by an attorney. It 

will lay out the state of the law, and the possible chances of 

changing the law; what jurisdictional problems, if any, there might 

be in pursuing it, and what the probable cost in terms of 

commitment of time and money would be. 

We al~e at the stage where that litigation memo has 

been prepared in the Department, and we will be discussing some 

of the peculiar problems associated with this kind of litigation 

in the not too distant future. So I certainly don't object to that 

approach, because we may use it ourselves. 

SENATOR FAY: The recent bill on the 

Governor's desk, Senator Menza•s bill, is about the bill of rights 

for those in mental institution~ Doyou feel that the next logical 

step would be the same type of law for those in nursing homes or 

boarding homes? 
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MR •• VAN NESS: Yes. We have a proposed piece of 

legislation that would establish a patient's bill of rights. We 

hope the Legislature will have an opportunity to consider this in 

the not too distant future. 

SENATC:R DUMONT: Stanley, there was a considerable 

difference of opi~ion as to how many nursing homes there are in 

New Jersey at the first public hearing. What has your Department 

found out? 

MR. VAN NESS: We are also confused. We are relying 

on the Department of Health figures which, I believe, indicate 

there are 222, and. that is different than the number the 

Department of Insti·tutions and Agencies is relying on. We have not 

made a physical count, Senator, so we will say categoricallythat 

there~ between 200 and 300 nursing homes in the State. 

SENATOR FAY: One of the challenges that this Committee 

has found is that we must go out and count the nursing homes in 

the State in order to find out exactly how many there are. 

SENATOR DUMONT: No further questions. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: We, as a part of preparation 

for these hearings, Mr. Van Ness, went to consult with representatives 

of the New York so-called Stein Commission on the Cost of Living. 

We found, in consultation with them and after review of our own 

State Commission's investigation report, that much of the problem 

with nursing homes may lie in the reimbursement formula, which 

acts, in many cases, as an inducement forthe cutting of services 

so as to save costs, and thereby increase profits. 

Did your investigation disclose areas of cuts in 

services? I know you referred to your staff cuts, but I am talking 

about cuts in services such as provision of medicines or improper 

medication or anything of that sort? 

MR. VAN NESS: There were some deficiencies noted in 

that area. I guess generally I would say that almost all the 

deficiencies seem to have cost implications. Now whether they are 
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purposely institu~ed by an owner or not is something that I am not 

in the position to judge. If, for instance, they cannot get 

registered nurses and function with less than the number that the 

regulations would suggest they should, then obviously, there is 

a cost saving. That is really the kind of thing we are trying to 

get at. We are trying to say, Let's measure that. And where 

there is a cost savings, then let's not pay more than the value 

we are receiving. I guess the answer to your question is yes, 

generally. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: In moving Senator Menza's bill 

in the Assembly - in preparation for that and as part of the overall 

project - we visited one of the mental institutions in the State, 

and when presenting the staff with the suggestion that there was 

over-tranquilization going on, over-medication going on, there was 

not a categorical denial, but an alternative request for more funds 

and more staff sc such a thing would not be necessary. Do you find 

a parallel over-tranquilization, over-medication of patients in 

nursing homes, or didn't your study get into that? 

MR. VAN NESS: No. Our study has not gotten into it 

that deeply. I really couldn't say whether it is a problem or 

not. We would like to have an opportunity to pursue that question 

in the future. I could not make a statement on that. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Stanley, did your team find 

any evidence of physicians charging fees for seeing patients 

who had not actually been seen, or laboratory tests that 

had been charged for and had not been given? 

MR. VAN NESS: We have had complaints from relatives 

of patients who have alleged that that was happening. We have not 

been able to verify that. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: You can't verify that because 

you can't get to the records. 

MR. VAN NESS: No7 but we have heard that allegation 

made. 
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SENATOR FAY: Stanley, is this a continuing investigation 

or is this a final report? Are you still receiving complaints 

from families or from individuals? 

MR. VAl~ NESS: We are still receiving complaints. 

Whether that continues or not, I suspec~ is going to be decided 

in this body relatively soon. If we are faced with the kinds 

of cuts that I alluded to earlier, there will be many things that 

we are interested in doing that we will not be able to do. I am 

not saying that tnis is one that we would throw on the cutting 

room floor, but it is possible that we might have no choice in the 

matter. 

SENATOR FAY: Well personally, and as Chairman of 

this Commission, I can't thank you or commend you and your staff 

enough. I think, as I said before, this is a break through, and 

nothing constructive is going to be done until thesekinds of 

reports and thesekinds ofinvestigations are presented to us. Most 

certainly I, for one, feel that it is a major contribution to the 

solution to the problem, and I also intend to do all I can to see 

that your budget is maintained for reports such as this. This is 

not the only one that you can be commended on as far as what you 

and your people have been doing. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Last night I spoke to a nursing 

home owner and operator, and his complaint was that there is a 

tremendous amount of paperwork they have to perform which actually 

wastes both Medica.id and Medicare funds. He also said, for example, 

that one of the regulations imposed upon them by one of the 

departments - perhaps I & A - is that they have to retain a 

consulting dietician, pay her $150 a month, and they get at 

the most three hour's work each month. The most she does is check 

menus. They don't quite see the need for all of this regulating 

going on. Have you run into this? 

MR. VAN NESS: Well, we have heard from operators and 

representatives of operators that feel burdened by some of the 

paperwork that is required in the regulatory scheme that we have 
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underway. I have not heard any particular complaint about the 

cost associated with a dietician. On one hand, had I heard such 

a complaint, I might sympathize with anyone who is paying $150 

for three hour's work. On the other hand, I would say that I 

think it is very important that there be an adequate and nutritional 

diet provided. Where we draw the line between that, Senator, 

is difficult for me to say at this time. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Thank you. 

SENATOR FAY: Stanley, I would also like to thank 

Miss Span and Mr~ Waldman, and hope we will be able to sit down 

with them and go through this report, and we are preparing 

recommendations t0 the Departments involved, and also preparing 

legislation. 

MR. VAN NESS·: Thank you very much, Senator. I wish 

you great success in this endeavor, and the other one you also 

alluded to you might be interested in. 

(Prepared statement of Mr. Van Ness appears 
in full beginning on page lx in the appendix.) 

SENA~OR FAY: Mr. Herbert Semmel, National Council 

of Senior Citizens and Miss Osa Jackson. Miss Jackson is a 

Doctoral candidate of the University of Michigan. Mr. Semmel 

and Miss Jackson, I want to thank you both for coming down here 

today. It is appreciated. 

HERB E R T S EMMEL: Senator, and Members of the Commission, 

we appreciate the invitation to speak here today. My name is 

Herbert Semmel, and I am an attorney with the Center for Law 

and Social Policy in Washington, and I am here representing the 

National Council of Senior Citizens. The Council is the largest 

organization of clubs for the elderly in the United States with 

more tmn three million affiliated members. It turns out that 

New Jersey has the largest single membership in the Association 

of any State in the nation • 

I asked Miss Jackson to come with me today. She is 

now completing her thesis on gerontology at the University of 
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Michigan. In addition to that, she has worked as a physical 

therapist in nursing homes for a number of years. I felt that 

this Commission may not have the opportunity too often to speak 

to people that have actually worked in nursing homes and who 

have the independence to tell the Committee what they have observed 

there. I think you might obtain some interesting information 

from her. She will make a brief statement. I will reserve a 

little of my tim~, so that she can speak. 

I have submitted a written statement which I would 

appreciate being included in the record, and which I will not 

read but just comment on some of the matters. 

We h~ve been working with the Office of the Public 

Advocate for about eight months examining the regulatory process 

of nursing homes. I don't think it is necessary to repeat for 

this committee \vhat the u. s. Senate Committee described as the 

Litany of Nursing Home Abuses. I suppose if it were not fairly 

well accepted by the public and by the Legislature that something 

is amiss in the operation of nursing homes, in the care that patients 

are receiving, and in the cost to the State, that this Commission 

would not be sitting today. 

I think perhaps one of the most frightening commentaries 

on the situation is revealed by the fact that the American 

Nursing Home Association recently chose to change their name to 

the American Health Care Association. One of the reasons they 

gave for that change was that they found there was a generally 

pejorative connotation of the term "nursing home" in our 

language. Now, I think "nursing home" has indeed become a 

dirty word in the language, and large numbers of elderly people 

fear entering a ~ursing home more than anything else. This has 

come about despite the fact that nationally we are spending more 

than one billion dollars of governmental funds - I think New Jersey's 

share of that is about fifty million dollars - each year~ and 

nevertheless, the record seems to becoming increasingly clear that 
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many patients are simply not getting even minimally decent car~ 

let alone the kind of totally adequate care that they are entitled 

to. 

When we began looking into the problem of regulations, 

what we discovered essentially is that in New Jersey, and in most 

states, there was a single perceived remedy for the failure of a 

nursing home to abide by the minimal standards set out in 

both the Federal and State laws and regulations. And that single 

remedy was closing the home either through de-licensing or through 

Medicaid de-certification, which1 in most cases would result in 

closing. Now, there are extreme cases where homes should be closed. 

But, by and large, it is just not an effective regulatory scheme. 

For one thing, if it is done too extensively, there 

will be an inunediate shortage of beds. There won't be any place to 

put people who need nursing home care. Second of all, there is 

a serious problem, which is known as transplantation trauma. Evidence 

has shown that when elderly people are moved from one nursing home 

to another, it has disadvantaged effects upon their health. In fact, 

there is a very short term increase in death. It is possible to 

move people. It is possible to move sick patients. But it requires 

extensive preparation, if it is going to be done without adverse 

consequences. So that closing a home is not generally an effective 

remedy. 

I think the proof of that is that very few homes are 

closed. In New Jersey in the past ten years only ten homes lost 

their licenses tnrough proceedings started by the Health Department. 

And, so, we looked around and tried to devise a more flexible 

remedy, and we came up with the proposal which Mr. Van Ness has 

already outlined to you. The essence of that proposal is to 

remove the profit from non-compliance with the law and the regulations. 

Essentially today a nursing home is paid the same rate 

regardless of the quality of care it delivers, regardless of whether 

or not it is .comp]_ying with the law. Whatever the flat rate is, the 
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horne gets it, and it gets it despite the fact that the inspection 

reports may show a variety of deficiencies in the horne. Now, 

as a technical matter, there are supposed to be follow-up inspections, 

and the homes are supposed to show that they are correcting the 

deficiency. But the same kinds of deficiencies show up ti~e after 

time on the inspection report. And I might add that we are talking 

now about the inspection reports which are made once a year in 

New Jersey and are pre-announced. 

I think that if we had a system which you recommend 

of unannounced inspections we would see a higher degree of 

violations which are reported than we do now. 

The present system of reimbursement regardless 

of quality of care seems to me somewhat absurd. I would like to 

sort of analogize it for you. If the State was going out 

and hiring contractors to resurface the roads, and the contractors 

did the job, butthe roads had cracks and holes in them, would 

the State pay 100% for that job and also go on continually 

using the same contractor to fix the road? Well, I think the 

answer is clearly no. But that is exactly what is happening now 

with nursing homes. The State contracts with the nursing home. The 

nursing horne in the contract agrees to provide services which meet 

all the regulations of the State and the Federal government under 

the Medicaid program, and then they don•t meet the regulations - which 

is documented by the inspection reports - but the State pays 100% 

of the contracts. 

Now essentially what we are saying is the State should 

only pay for the value received, and that a system should be set up 

through the Joint Rating Committee which you have suggested, under 

which a point system would take into account the quality of care, 

the extent of non-compliance with the law and the regulations, and 

the payment to the horne would be geared to that point system. 

Now, in the short run, I think that point system is 

going to result in savings in State funds, because many homes will 
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be paid less thar. they are now. It is our hope that the savings 

will be short lived. The purpose of this program is to primarily 

get the proper care in the nursing homes, and we hope that the 

result of such a program would be that the nursing homes will 

improve the quality of care, and they will then be paid the full 

maximum State rate. 

The cost of care, I think, is worthwhile touching on, 

because we have all read stories of some extraordinary profits which 

have been made by some nursing home operators, and there is 

perhaps a tendency ~o think that the State can simply save money by 

cutting the costs which are payable to nursing homes. That is simply 

not the case. Good care is going to cost money. I think the 

current New Jersey rates are about the minimum that could be paid 

and still produce good care. The statistics show that under 

the Social Security Medicare Program - which also covers nursing 

homes - they are paying approximately $33 a day to nursing homes 

in New Jersey. That is about $5.50 more than the maximum rate 

IT% skilled nursing homes in the State. 

The Social Security payment is based on a reasonable 

cost formula. There is no fixed limit as you have under the State 

Medicaid Program. So that the reimbursement rate to the State, while 

it is higher than some states, is lower than is being paid under 

Medicare and it is lower than what is being paid in some other 

states in the northeast area. 

We are not going to get good care in nursing homes 

very cheaply. Right now there are, of course, cases of fraud and 

cases of overcharge. We have seen that, and it has been documented 

particularly in New York, which has a different kind of reimbursement 

system which encourages these overcharges. But by and large I think 

that the extraor~inary profits have been earned at the expense 

of the patient. That is, nursing homes have been paid by the 

State; they have been paid by the private patients to deliver 

a certain level of care,and many of them have not delivered that. 
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And so it is the patients \lho are paying for these extraordinary 

profits by their S!.lfferings and by their loss of proper care. 

The proposal that we have suggested, I think, comes 

closest to giving the State the kind of flexibility in the regulatory 

process which will maximize the least compliance with the laws and 

regulations. I should emphasize that the laws and regulations are 

only minimal standards, but we are not even getting that in many 

nursing homes not only in New Jersey but throughout the country. 

If we do set up a better regulatory scheme, it is 

going to be absolutely dependent on a good inspection system, because 

any scheme requires adequate information as to what is actually 

going on in the nursing homes. Very simply, we think that there 

should be unannounced inspections and that they should be held 

frequently. Inspections held at least six times a year we would 

regard as a minimum, which is an average of once every other month. 

One pcint I would like to emphasize, and that is that 

at least half of these unannounced inspections should be made 

after eight o 1 clock in the evening, between eight o•clock and 

midnight, because some of the worst treatment of patient& in the 

experience of the National Council, comes at night. The staffs are 

lower~ the top supervisory personnel are not there~ the aides 

would like to go to sleep as well as do their jobs~ people are 

unnecessarily strapped into their beds~ they are not assisted in 

reaching the bathrcom, and they often are forced to lie there in 

their own urine until the morning comes. I think it is essential 

that there be nighttime visits to really find out what is going on 

during that crucial period. 

There was a question about whether Federal regulations 

permit unannounced inspections. I don•t think there is any question 

that they permit unannounced inspections. An annual announced 

inspection may very well be a desir.able thing, because in order 

to complete all of ~he information required in the Federal forms, 

nursing homes do have to know in advance, once a year, when an 

inspection is coming, so that they can get all the information 
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compiled. But that has nothing to do with unannounced inspections. 

You could have your annually announced inspection and then 

you could follow that up with a series of unannounced inspections. 
, 

Another particular problem in unannounced inspections 

is the problem of security; that is, in keeping the unannounced 

inspections truly unannounced. There has been testimony before 

legislative conunittees both in New York and Conneticut which 

has revealed that nursing home personnel frequently know in 

advance when unannounced inspections are going to take place. 

And I think Miss Jackson will mention this point too. She had 

the same experience. 

So the Department of Health, or whatever other 

agency is conducting the inspections,must take measures to make 

sure they are truly unannounced. 

One reason, of course, that we have to rely so 

heavily on inspections is that nursing home patienta themselves 

are so vulnerable to reprisals of various sorts that they simply 

cannot be counted on as an adequate source of reporting. It would 

be fine if nursing home patients themselves would write to the various 

State agencies and so on, but they are afraid. I think you have 

to realize the average age of the nursing home patient is 82 

according to the recent study done by the Senate Conunittee on 

Aging. Seventy-five percent of them are women. By definition 

they are sick,otherwise they would not be eligible to be in a 

Medicaid or Medicare nursing home. A large nUmber of them depend 

on personnel of the nursing homes for their most basic functions. 

Some must be fed; some must be helped to get out of bed; some even 

require help to turn over in bed. These are simply not people 

who can risk incurring a displeasure,even of an aide,by making 

complaints. There is a great mistrust that their mail might be 

looked at. They are afraid to make telephone calls about these 

matters, and the fact is that even their relatives and friends 

are under similar contraints. 
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I think it is not uncommon for relatives or friends 

to give substantial gratuities to aides and nurses simply to 

encourage them not to mistreat their relatives. s~ that these 

people are not on their own in a position to enforce their own 

rights, and so a good inspection system is necessary. For the same 

reason, I think the proposed legislation for an ombudsman is vital. 
If action is going to be taken to enforce the rights 

of nursing home patients, it is going to have to be done by an 

outside agency. It is very difficult even the class action 

proposal,which I would support, requires in most cases at least 

one patient to come forward and act as a class representative. I 

think one of the advantages you have in New Jersey is that the 

Office of the Public Advocate may sue in its own name. If there 

is an ombudsman legislation, I would hope that you would include 

within it some material or some protection of the confidentiality 

so that the ombudsman would not have to reveal the names of patients 

from whom the ombudsman has gotten information. Even then it 

is not going to he easy for the ombudsman to get information directly 

from patients. 

Another reform which we think would be very desirable 

is public disclosure of the conditions in nursing homes. At 

present the Social Security Act requires that the inspection reports 

of the Department of Health be made available publicly, but this 

is done by filicg them in the Social Security Office. Now, almost 

no one knows that they are there. Even if someone would find this 

out, it is going to be a very rare person who is actually going to 

go down to those offices and go through all the red tape necessary 

to see the report. Certainly someone sick and elderly is 

unlikely to be physically able to do that when choosing a nursing 

horne, and it is questionable whether their friends and relatives 

are going to do it. Certainly the doctors are not doing it. 

We have made some inquiries of Social Security Offices 

to find out if anyone has ever looked at these reports, and the 

first thing you discover is that the average person working there 
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never knows that the reports are there. Those are the people 

working in the Soci~l Security Office, and it is very rare that 

anyone actually gwes in to examine the reports. 

What llle propose is that each nursing horne be requi,red, 

first of all, to post these inspection reports at the nursing horne~ 

to give copies to the patients~ and particularly to give copies 

to all perspective patients. We would urge also a requirement 

in regard to any kind of promotional literature a horne distributes. 

A nursing horne should be required to give a copy of any literature 

to any perspective patient or any person asking for information. 

We would also urge that a special program be set 

up to get this information into the hands of the doctors. The · 

doctors, after all, in some cases play a major role in referring 

patients to nursing homes. They obviously in many cases are unaware 

of the conditions in the horne, and through the medical societies 

and other media the doctor should be made aware that he can get 

the information about the conditions in the horne at least to the 

extent it is revealed by the State inspection reports. 

I'd like to save some time for Miss Jackson who may 

comment further on what we consider a crucial program for personnel 

training. The Senate Committee on Aging just found that 80 or 90 percent 

of all direct patient care comes from aides and very little comes 

from the actual trained nurses. These people are providing the 
care, and are paid very low wages, and 50% are not even high 

school graduates. We think there must be a training program for 

these people, and that it should be either run by the State directly 

or through the educational institutions available in the State, and 

adequate in-service training for non-professionals is vital. 

One final point that I would like to bring to your 

attention, and that is the provision of horne health care. I think 

we can all realize that many of the aged who are in nursing homes - even 

those who are quite sick - still would lead more meaningful, happy 
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lives if they were able to live in the homes of their relatives, 

children or their friends. A major barrier to that is the fact 

that our current financing system makes it very difficult to 

obtairi the kind of home health care services needed, other than the 

doctor's services, outside a nursing home. 

There are some provisions in the Social Security Act 

which allow Federal sharing. In fact, the Social Security Act 

requires that home health care services be made available by the 

State to anyone eligible for skilled nursing care, which, in 

New Jersey represe-nts 40% of the total patients. The Federal law 

does not require that such home health services be made 

available for intermediate care of patients. 

However, if they choose to make'them available, Federal 

reimbursement will be provided at the Medicaid reiwbursement rate, 

Which is 50%. And I understand that the Department of Institutions 

and Agencies is now considering including intermediate care people 

in the home health services. But the entire matter is miniscule. 

In 1976, in fiscal '76, I believe the estimate of the Department of 

Institutions and Agencies is that 2300 people will be receiving home 

health care services as compared with 17,000 in nursing homes. The 

cost difference is staggering. 

The State nursing home expenditures under the Medicaid 

program, State and Federal combined, would be in the neighborhood 

of $50 million. The budget, I am informed, for home health care 

services is $666,000. Now, I think that is far out of line, in that 

a major effort should be made to increase home health care services. 

I think the State - in addition to the fact that the people who 

are able to take.advantage will greatly benefit.- will save money 

to a large exten~. With the cooperation of the patient's family 

and friends, the cost of home health services could be less than 

the cost of institutionalization. 

I have included in my written testimony a proposai 

which suggests th?t the State can go ahead on its own with a pilot 

program of de-institutionalization on a voluntary basis. There 

30 



• 

are a lot of complexities about home health care services under 

the Social Security Act~ In order to obtain Federal reimbursement, 

it is necessary to have available a wide range of services and 

a qualified "home health service agency." Those simply do not 

exist in many areas of the State. It is quite complex to qualify 

for Federal reimbursement. However, we think that the pilot 

project could be instituted in which patients are given the option 

to go into the homes of friends and relatives. 

What we have recommended is that,in order to do this 

without any additional cost to the State, these nursing home patients 

be paid a sum equal to 50% of what is now being paid to the nursing 

home. That 50% is precisely the State's share of the payment to the 

nursing home under the Medicaid program, so the cost to the State 

would not increase. 

The people who take advantage of this would then 

have to contract themselves for home health care services. This 

would have to be carefully monitored,as a pilot program, to see 

that "friends or ::::-elatives 11 are not actually taking advantage of 

these people~ that is, that they are not taking some aged relative 

into their house and not giving them care, and using, say, the 

$400 a month that would be paid under such a program. I think 

there are many, mauy people who would take their aged parents 

and relatives into the home if they had some funds available to 

hire a housekeeper during the day to assist when they are out at 

work, and if they &~ew there would be other services that are 

necessary available to them. 

Now, this last proposal, I beleive, would require 

or might possibly require specific legislative authorization. It 

is not clear to me whether the Medical Assistance Act, under which the 

New Jersey Medicaid Program· operates, would authorize this. And it 

perhaps would require clarifying legislation to tie it in with 

other income maintenan~e programs. But it may be possible with 

very simple changes to institute such a program. 
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Other ·than this last proposal, everything that 

I have recommended can be instituted administratively, without 

even the necessity for legislation. However, I think the legislature 

should mandate that some of these things be put into effect. They 

simply have not beer- done for a long time, and maybe now the 

regulatory agencies will begin to move. But such things as 

unannounced inspections or proper training programs or public 

disclosure of inspection reports, it seems to me, should 

appropriately be required by statute. 

I wo~ld like to take one more minute just to mention 

a couple of points that were raised in questions with Mr. Van Ness. 

I think Assemblyman Garrubbo raised the question of medication. 

It is my understanding that the cost of medication is separately 

paid for under the Medicaid program. It is not included in the 

flat payment which is made to the nursing home. Indeed, the Senate 

Committee on Aging has a special report on medication which indicates 

that the problem is excessive medication~ that too much medication 

is given to the p~tients~ many of them are essentially tranquilized. 

They also found ev:i_dence of kickbacks and excess charges made for 

the medication. In some cases there were tie-ins between the 

nursing horne and the pharmacy. I don't know if that is a problem 

in New Jersey. 

I might also say the requirement of the consulting 

dietician, Senator Dumont, is found in the Federal regulations, and 

it is perhpas unfortunate that a dietician chooses to charge $150 

for three hours of services. It would indicate the dietician 

regards his or her services as valuable as that of a doctor or a 

lawyer. But I tl1ink that there are substantial diet deficiencies 

in many homes~ that if a dietician did a job correctly, in fact, 

at least nutrition - if not the tastiness of the food - would be 

improved. 

If the Commission likes, I can answer questions now 

or I could let you hear from Miss Jackson first. 
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SENATOR FAY: We will hear from Miss Jackson. 

0 S A J A C K S 0 N: I have worked as a health professional in 

nursing homes, and I have been able to see various sides of the 

issue, the patient's side, the staff's side, the professional 

staff's side, as well as the nursing home administrator. I have 

tried to understand each side of the issue. I have also prepared 

a written statement which I assume you probably have a copy of, and 

I will try to touch on some highlights of that statement. 

First of all, I feel like I am very strongly supporting 

the reimbursement formula proposed by Mr. Semmel. But at the 

same time, I feel there are certain issues which need to be 

looked at regarding nursing homes. 

First of all, who are the patients? The patients 

are human beings. They are people like you and I, someone run 

over in a car accident, someone with a stroke. Most of them are 

people with a chronic disease. They are in a nursing home because 

they are sick, so naturally these people are not in a position to 

complain. I have seen a nurse go around with the inspector~· 

and naturally any patient, if asked by the inspector how he likes 

the nursing horne and the food, with the head nurse standing next 

to them, what are they going to say? There is the fear of retaliation, 

and whether it is founded or not, thgt fear may vary from nursing home to 

nursing horne. I think it is essential to take a good look at 

the enforcement legislation that is on the books. 

There is legislation now which could greatly improve 

the lives of the patients, and these are people like you and I. We 

could all end up in a nursing horne, and I think that is something 

that is very important to look at. I think that the enforcement 

legislation needs to focus on the quality of care, not just measure 

the potential for care, such as · taking inventory of equipment or 

looking at policy statements which are written. They need to 

look at what is actually going on at the home that d~y, if the 

food that is delivered is warm, if the patient's water is within 
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his reach, is he strapped in bed so he cannot reach his call 

button? I think those are things that need to be looked at 

in addition to the written policy statements, in addition to 

having good administrative records, good accounting and everything 

else. 

One thing I am strongly in favor of is unannounced 

inspections. I think they should be at night and for the reasons 

that Mr. Semmel spelled out very clearly. With announced 

inspections nursing homes naturally clean up, . and there is 

nothing wrong wii.:h that. But the thing that I feel very strongly 

about is, what about. the other 360 some days out of the year 

when the patients feel that there is no one really watching. If 

there are no linerrs or there are no clean gowns, who do they turn 

to, who can they complain to, who can the family complain to? And 

there really see~s to be no one in many cases that they can feel 

free to complain to without fear of retaliation. And that is 

probably one reason why Mr. Van Ness gets so few complaints 

about nursing homes. I am not saying that all nursing homes are 

bad. I have seen gcod, quality nursing homes, and it is possible 

and it is realistic in today's society, but I think there are 

major changes in policies and enforcement of policies that need 

to take place. 

One thing I found interesting was that in pet shops 

in the State of Michigan, they carry out unannounced inspections 

to guarantee the quality of care for animals in pet shops. I would 

think that the same would hold true for human beings. I think 

that is something we should consider. 

Also, a recent HEW study done on long-term facilities 

announced that part of their study procedure was to use unannounced 

inspections, because in this way they could see the normal day-to-day 

operations. And that is essentially what an inspection should be 

looking for. At least that is what I have always understood that 

the taxpayer -- the inspection agency is guaranteeing that the 

taxpayer is getting what he has contracted to get. 
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I think also there is a great need to train 

inspectors adequately. Conneticut has one program which helps 

the inspectors to focus on all the varying aspects, and it is 

a good example of an adequate inspector training program. I think 

only by having trained inspectors can the inspection reports 

serve their functions. They provide valid information not only 

to the public,but to the public in the sense that they are consumers. 

There is a need to post the reports in the nursing home, but also 

I think there is a need to do what Rhode Island has recently done, 

that is, mandate by legislation that there be published,either 

monthly or bimonthly,lists of the results of the inspection reports 

and let the consumer see where he can buy the best nursing home 

care. I think it h~ only fair to make it available to the 

consumer, because after all, the consumer,. the patient, 

that is the person we are really trying,to serve. Without this 

information I think we are doing a great disservice to them, 

to bury the records or to make them accessible legislatively 

realistically we are not fooling anybody. 

I think there is a great need to train nursing home 

aides. They are the ones who provide the basic care. They are the 

ones who are there twenty-four hours a day. Professionals are in 

facilities for a very short period of time~ or, in the case of 

many nurses, they have paperwork, documentation which is needed, 

and for that reason, the 'aide who works with the patient needs 

to be prepared to deal with that patient. 

I would think one step that the State could take is 

define exactly what is adequate nurse's aide education. I mean, 

what does a nurse's aide actually have to know in order to adequately 

take care of someone. I feel, as an educate~ that you cannot take 

someone off the street, not really knowing what background they have, and 

bring them into a nursing home and have a present nurse's aide 

take them around and show them what to do another nurse's aide 

with the same qualifications and starting point - how to change 
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the beds, how to transfer a patient without dropping him. These 

are basic skills which nursing schools teach in two, three and 

four years to their students. I think a basic nurse's aide 

deserves to be prepared to deal with the patient, because if she 

is prepared or he is prepared to deal with the patients, only in 

that way can they e~joy their jobs and do the job and deal with 

it psychologically. I see many nurse's aides not prepared to deal 

with the patients when they are only given a guided tour of the 

facility and turned over to take care of a cancer patient or stroke 

patient and they can't take it. They will vomit on the spot. They 

will get upset and they leave. 

You cannot expect anyone to walk into a situation, 

especially if they are overworked,and enjoy their job and do a 

good job while they are at it. 

Also, I think in-service education in many cases is 

only on paper, because thereULa.staff shortage as documented by 

the Senate report~and in such cases the in-service director, 

who usually is an R. N., will naturally become the floor nurse 

because the basic medical care is measured more by inspection 

reports than the in-service training, which, at the present time 

is very roughly defined, if at all. I think that the State can 

work out various ways to develop programs such as a six-week 

basic course for n~rse's aides, so when a nurse's aide enters 

a nursing home, the in-service director can work with the person 

and provide them with specialized training such as reality 

orientation, familiarity therapyand patient seminars to know who 

their patients are, their names-- and that's one thing that I 

found. In many nursing homes the patients are not known by name. 

I don't really understand how anyone can adequately care for 

someone if they don't know who their patients are or the basic 

problems they have to deal with. 

I think only by some kind of basic course can you 

have an informed and sensitive staff. I think you can only have 

a therapeutic nursing home community if your staff is informed. I'm 
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not saying that you should 9ducata nurse's aides to be Ph. D.'s or 

even high school graduates. What I am saying is they should be 

prepared to deal with what their job requires them to deal with. 

They should know how to put someone on a bedpan~ they should know 

how to get someone off a bedpan. And I think without that the 

nursing home is not functional, and in many cases that is where 

it is at today. 

I think a lot depends on the administrator. If an 

administrator is active and aggressive, it is amazing how inspiring 

that can be. Nurse's aides will pull together and will work 

hard and will try to learn if there is an incentive. But if there 

is not an incentive in the nursing home, then in-service education 

becomes very flat and meaningless. If the staff is not 

informed, then I think it is impossible to expect them to 

identify the disturbed patient, the troubled patient, the 

patient with mental problems, the patient who is not adjusting, 

because who is going to identify, who is going to point it out? 

If the patient cannot speak for himself - which is in many 

cases true - that is where y'ou need informed, sensitive staff. 

Otherwise, the patient is usually ignored, labeled as senile -

and as someone say~, there is nothing we can do for them - or 

they are medicated and restrained, and they sit in quiet corners, 

and you walk by and you don't even notice them. 

Only with an informed staff can you work out such 

effective, long-t,erm treatment techniques as work therapy, and 

good discharge planning. I think more than anything else we have 

to take a look and say to ourselves, what would we want if we 

entered a nursing home, and I guess that's where I am coming from. 

I have seen nursing homes that work, and I would 

like to enter a nursing home that has a bill of rights that is 

functional, and one in which there is an ombudsman I can turn 

to if I don't understand something, if I don't know what's 

going on~ and most of all, a nursing home with a reimbursement system 
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which will motivate the nursing home to continue to deliver quality 

care more than just six days out of the year when the inspections 

take place. I guess that is where I am corning from. 

SENATOR FAY: Thank you very much. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Mr. Semmel, are you reasonably sure 

these things you are recommending can be done without having 

heavy increases in cost of Medicare and Medicaid? In this State we 

started what we call the mini-Medicaid program. After observing 

the disaster that was almost created in New York andCalifornia by 

starting out with Medicaid programs they could not afford,and 

watching them cut back, we decided we better do far less here 

in New Jersey if we wanted to succeed financially. 

MR. SEMMEL: Well, actua~ly, the program we suggested 

would not resu~t in any cost increase at all. In fact, I think in 

the short run it wo~ld result in saving the state money by 

reducing the reimbursement paid to some of the nursing homes. 

Likewise, I think the initial inspection staff that would have 

to be hired would at least pay for itself, if not more, by 

discovering more violations which, again, in the short run would 

result in a savings. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Well, what about the ombudsman 

system? Every proposal for an ombudsman - these proposals are 

more general than the one you have in mind. Every proposal 

that has been before this Legislature in the past several years 

would create such an office with an initial appropriation of 

a minimum of $300,000. 

MR. SEMMEL: Well, I think we have -- the State is 

spending $50 million on nursing horne care. There are 17,000 

people in nursing homes. I would not think that an initial 

$300,000 to help insure that they get decent care would be 

an excessive expenditure. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Well, I have a feeling that when 

you are talking generally about an ombudsman you are simply -

especially in the case of the Legislature - asking somebody to 
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take over and hear the very complaints that the Legislator himself 

or herself ought to be hearing and doing something about. 

MR. SEMMEL: I am not really sure whether members 

of the Legislature are really in the position to take on that 

kind of role. As I suggested, it is not simply hearing the 

complaints, because it is very difficult--! mean, it is almost 

impossible for a patient in a nursing home to reach you in any 

meaningful fashion. We need an ombudsman on staff who can go 

out and identify in which homes there are problems and then do 

what is necessary to enforce the rights of the patients who are 

living there. I just don't think that is really the function 

of a Legislator. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Well, I think it is the function of 

a Legislator, perhaps not so much in regard to nursing homes, but 

certainly in regard to his or her constituents. 

MR. SEMMEL: I think that is true. I think you have 

a constituency here that has particular problems of communicating 

and making its problems known. 

SENATOR DUMONT: Thank you. 

ASSEMB:!:.YMAN SNEDEKER: Mr. Semmel, what other states -­

have you testified in any other states with regard to nursing homes? 

MR. SEMMEL: No, this is the first one. We have just 

finalized this program. We are now going to recommend this to a 

number of other states. In the course of developing it, I have 

talked with representatives of the Health and Welfare Departments 

of Conneticut and New York and Vermont. 

ASSEl~LYMAN SNEDEDKER: You are familiar then with 

other states and other nursing homes in other states besides New 

Jersey and the problems that we have? 

MR. SEMMEL: Yes. 

ASSEMSLYMAN SNEDEDKER: I have no other questions. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Mr. Semmel, you represent a 

group that supported Medicare right from the beginning, but your 

group now does net feel satisfied with Medicare? 
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MR. SEMMEL: Well, of course, in relation to nursing 

homes, Medicare does not cover general nursing home treatment 

at all. It only covers post-hospitalization for 100 days, and 

beyond that the patient is then relegated to the Medicaid program. 

SENAT?R MARTINDELL: You have said that you have more 

members from New Jersey than any other state? 

MR. SEMMEL: That ' s right. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Have you heard complaints from 

your members about nursing homes? 

MR. SEMMEL: Well, we have gotten complaints through 

clubs. The National Council of Senior Citizens is a group of 

about 3,000 affiliated clubs, and the clubs reflect what kind 

of information they are getting from the members and they send 

them onto the national office. 

SENA"rOR MARTINDELL: And they are available to us? 

MR. SEMMEL: Yes. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: I would like to see them. The 

area that I am most interested in on this Commission is the home 

health care and alternate care for senior citizens. Would you 

suggest different financing for that? 

MR. SEMMEL: Well, you say different. For example, 

given the budgetary problems of most state governments, I would 

like to see more Federal financing, particularly to get you 

started. Basically, what you see in New Jersey is typical of 

most states. The runount of money spent on home health care is 

just a small fraction of what is spent on nursing homes, and I 

would like to see more money going into home health care. If 

it did, at least a portion of the money being spent directly on 

nursing homes by the Government would then go down. So I think 

a shift in that direction would be desirable. 

SENATCR MARTINDELL: That would take Federal 

legislation. 

MR. SE~~L: Well, actually, it doesn't take Federal 
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legislation, because they have already authorized horne health 

care services for anyone eligible for either skilled nursing 

facilities or intermediate care facilities. 

The State of New Jersey only covers skilled nursing 

patients for horne health care services. You could administratively 

cover those eligible for intermediate care facilities. 

SENA'rOR MARTINDELL: What do you think about the 

bill of the Congressman from New York giving $12,000 to each 

family who has an elderly patient at home? 

MR. SEMMEL: Well, I think that for those families, 

both the elderly pe~son and the relative who want to stay together 

and not go into an institution, that it is more desirable for them 

to stay together, provided they do get adequate health care and 

personal care in the horne. Whether it requires $12,000 a person 

is another question which I 

$12,000 for example is not 

paid for nursing horne care 

be closer to about $10,000 

that are now paying $12,000. 

really couldn't comment 

that much different than 

in many states. In New 

a year, but there are a 

on. But 

what is being 

Jersey it would 

number of states 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: But you do feel that it would 

be a definite saving to the State if this program of alternate 

health care could be further implemented? 

MR. SEMMEL: Yes, I think there would be savings 

because any horne health care should take into account some 

voluntary services on the part of the family or the friends with 

whom the person is living~ that is, you don't have to finance 

twenty-four hour care by someone outside the horne. Now it may 
I 

be that you have to pay for someone to come in during the day time 

when the family is away working , but they are horne at night to 

take care of the person. I think that kind of cooperation is 

important. 

I think what we ought to avoid is simply warehousing 

sick, elderly people with some relative who pays no attention to 

them. In that case~ I think nursing homes are better. So, the 
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program should be voluntary on the part of the elderly person. There 

should be some St~te supervision to prevent that kind of situation. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: To go back to the earlier 

suggestions for inspections, in Ohio, for instance, there was some 

evidence or alleged evidence that some of the inspectors were 

receiving gifts or payoffs from the nursing homes. How would you 

prevent that? 

MR. sm~EL: Well, of course, this is not a problem 

unique to nursing home inspectors. I think one way is to distribute, 

that is, change the inspectors that go to a particular home, so the 

same inspector doesn't go back all the time. If patterns begin 

to develop that certain inspectors have a very low ratio of 

violations, whereas others find many more violations in the same 

home, that will give at least a starting point for an investigation 

and also would act as a sort of check on that kind of abuse. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Thank you very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Mr. Semmel, I think that you 

may already be aware if not I would like to advise you that the 

Department of Institutions and Agencies of our State already has 

to an extent a home health care program, and is considering its 

expansion, and I think that is a very worthy alternative to the 

institutional care that has thus far seemed to be more acceptable. 

The problem, I think, seems to be one of education 

of the relatives, and also an offer of inducement to them to 

undertake a burden that they may otherwise be unwilling to undertake. 

As a Legislator who has prepared three bills for introduction that 

would, one, recite the civil rights of residents of nursing homes~ 

two, create an office of ombudsman~ and, three, provide for 

unannounced inspections, I find very little in your comments that 

I can disagree with, because they have been very complimentary 

to the things that I have proposed. 

The thing, however, that you said that seems to be 

realistic or unrealistic - I'm not sure - is the frequency of visits. 
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You suggested that unannounced inspections take place at least 

every other month. 

MR. SID1MEL: That•s correct. 

ASS~~BLYMAN GARRUBBO: I feel like a piker in that 

my bill provides that they would take place twice a year unless 

in response to a ~omplaint. Have you determined this frequency 

based uponNew Jersey•s specific need in terms of numbers of nursing 

homes, numbers of problems detected,and so forth, or is this an 

arbitrary selection? 

MR. SEMMEL: No, it•s not arbitrary in the sense that 

it is not based on any special characteristic of New Jersey. In­

other words, it is not arbitrary in the sense that if you get long 

periods between inspections the home has quite a bit of time to 

relax. They may not know the exact day when an inspection is coming, 

but they know that within the next four months it is unlikely 

there will be an ir.spection since they were just inspected. 

So I think a higher frequency for that reason alone 

is desirable. I was told by the Department of Health in Conneticut 

that they have a minimum inspection period of six times a year. 

Now, the inspection does not have to be as broad each time as the 

annual visit which is required, in which extensive information 

is filled out for HEW. A follow-up inspection could be 

done, for example, by one person, so they would not take that much 

time and personnel. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: I would think that}with the 

staff of the Department of Institutions and Agencies now making 

inspections and ·che Department of Health now making inspections,and by 

consolidating those forces,that we would certainly be able to 

increase the frequency of inspections. I don•t know if we could 

reach the point of every two months or six times a year, but your 

suggestion is worthy of consideration. 

For co1nment in response to Senator Dumont•s question 

about the ombudsman program, the proposal that I have made would 
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call for the use to such extent as is practicable by volunteers, 

preferably over the age of 60, as they may better relate to the 

problems of nursing home residents, and that together with staff 

in the present depa~tments may be able to accomodate the problem. 

But it is not only to visit but also to consult and counsel 

nursing home residents, and I think that may be part of the point 

that you were maki:1g. 

Miss Jackson, may I ask where you were working in 

nursing homes? 

MISS JACKSON: I worked in three nursing homes in the 

state of Michigan. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: I am asking this question 

for the assistance of the Committee, rather 
than any commenta~y on your testimony. We receive so much in terms 

of generalizations of the industry as a whole, whereas our concern 

is not only with that but also with the specific conditions in 

New Jersey. Is e~ther of you aware of any specific problems or 

specific complaints , or specific violations in nursing care facilities 

in the State of New Jersey that corroborate the presence of other 

general charges? 

MISS JACKSON: Well, I think--just to answer very 

briefly, I don•t think that New Jersey is any worse off than any 

other state, but in the same way, from information that has been 

presented to me through conversations with people in this State 

and written information, I don•t think they are any different 

than problems nationwide. I don•t know what Mr. Semmel would 

comment about that. 

MR. SEMMEL: I reviewed about 100 of the inspection 
' reports that the Department of Health has filed with the Department 

of Health, Education and Welfare specifically on New Jersey, and 

there is a variety of different violations. Essentially what 

I reviewed was the background data for the chart which accompanied 

the proposal that Mr. Van Ness gave you this morning which details 

the various categories of violations which were found most frequently. 
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The Senate Committee on Aging estimated that 50% 

of the nursing homes in the United States were sub-standard. If 

New Jersey were twice as good as that, it would still mean that 

25% of the nursing homes would be sub-standard. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Well, perhaps the question is, 

where does the burden of proof lie? I am somewhat reluctant to 

accept conderndation based upon generalized statistics, and I 

am not suggesting that you are offering the condemnation of 

the industry in New' Jersey. 

You ~aised another point about the sufficiency 

of the reimbursement rate. Do you suggest that New Jersey consider 

an increase in its reimbursement rates to nursing homes? 

MR. Sm1MEL: Well, I think that adequate, decent 

care could be given at the current rate. If costs generally, 

and if health care costs in particular continue going up, then 

the rate will have to be increased. There is no question about 

that. I think at present the rate is high enough so that 

good care could be provided. It is certainly not too high. 

I think nursing homes can make a fair profit at 

the current rate and still deliver good care, but they are not 

going to make extraordinary profits at the current rate if they 

deliver good care. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: The deficiency rating system 

might - if it causes a reduction in the payment to the nursing 

homes - result in a restoration of proper services or an elimination 

of deficiency. It might also, however, suggest other alternative 

deficiencies to offset the laws. Have you found that to be an 

experience in some instances? 

MR. Sffi~L: I can't say I found it as an experience. 

I can say that we recognize it as a danger. The only way to offset 

that is through an adequate inspection system, and ultimately, of cou~se, 

through the possibility of closing. We are not suggesting that 

youabolish the notion that a license be revoked. If deficiencies 

are discovered and the reimbursement rate is reduced, and they 
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are the kind of deficienc~es which are serious, and if they are 

not corrected over a period of time, I think eventually a license 

revocation is appkopriate. That perhaps will give us some 

protection against the kind of thing you have suggested. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Thank you very much, Mr. Semmel. 

SENA'rOR FAY: Mr. Semmel, as the National Council 

of Senior Citizens, do you have state officers and county officers? 

Is that the way your organization is set up? 

MR. SEMMEL: There are state officers or state members 

of the board of governors of the organization. I would be happy 

to give you a list. 

SENATOR FAY: What I would like to explain to both 

of you and to all your officers is that this is a continuing 

study. In January I intend to resubmit the resolution to keep 

this Commission alive for at least two more years. We have tried 

to get a permanen~ staff to work with us. We are at the very 

beginning stage at this point, and your report has been a major 

contribution so far. There has to be this continuous activity 

going on. We do want to have a direct liaison with you on the 

national level and most certainly with the state and local people 

so they can report directly to us. We need this kind of 

contribution. We would like to know what improvements are needed 

without legislation. 

We intend to hold meetings around the State, so we 

can try to go where many of the complaints have been coming from, 

not only in nursing homes but also in senior citizen housing and 

boarding homes. We have not even scratched the surface 

yet. This is just the first inning of a long, long ball game. 

What I am trying to establish with you and your national and state 

organization right now is the fact that you are a major part of our study, 

a major area of input. 

Too often we ignore the very people involved when 

we are making studie~. It is not an academic thing as Miss Jackson 

pointed out. We are talking about millions of people, and thousands 
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of these people are citizens of ours. From your national studies 

have you found anything close to the ideal situation? One 

of you mentioned Rhode Island and Conneticut. Are there any 

states that are way ahead of others in implementing these 

improvements and reforms? 

MR. SEMMEL: I don't really know if any state is 

particularly far ahead of the others. I think there is a variance 

throughout the st&tes. 

SENATOR FAY: With every third witness we run into 

this Federal wall, the Federal regulations and the Federal 

bureaucracy. Have you met with the Moss Committee yet with 

regard to recommendations of changes in law, administrative 

and formula changes? 

MR. SEMMEL: We have consulted with the staff counsel. 

We have also discussed.this with various different agencies within 

HEW. I think in most of these areas the Federal regulations are 

not a bar at all. I don't think the Federal government has done 

enough, but they are certainly not a bar for effective enforcement 

by the states. 

SENAT'OR FAY: In regard to the training programs 

which you have proposed, are you talking about training programs 

for administrators, and staff people, and then another 

training program for the aides themselves? 

MR. SEMMEL: We were primarily directing ourselves 

to training programs for the aides and orderlies, although Miss 

Jackson might want to say something about training programs for 

administrators. 

MISS JACKSON: I think what we were trying to get 

at is the professionals who enter the nursing homes, the nursing 

home administrators, the physical therapists and L.P.N.'s, they 

all have licensing requirements. They are controlled as to the 

qualifications of people who enter. Whether they are 

adequate or not is another story. But as to the nurse's aide, at 

the present time, there is no true definition of what basic 
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information this person should have in his grasp before he 

enters the home, and there is really no effective mechanism because 

of costs and because many nurses are not trained as educators -- the 

resources such as libraries, speakers, films and books which are 

needed for a basic, short-term course, a basic introductory course 

on how to deal wit.h patients as a nurse's aide is just not 

available at the present time. 

SENATOR FAY: Have you evaluated the in-service training 

programs that now exist? Has there been any evaluation there? 

MISS JACKSON: Well, the initial reaction there from 

what we were able to observe is that it depends a great deal on 

the nursing home a~inistrator. If the administrator is active and 

concerned, then this is generated to the staff, and they will know 

that there is a good effort being made not to understaff. But the 

only thing is, even in that situation, an in-service director might 

not be able to teach someone how to turn a patient or how to get 

a patient out of b6d, or how to feed a patient. Which also means 

she cannot deal e=fectively with such things as sensitizing the staff 

to psychological problems or special environmental kinds of things, 

so the nursing home can become a therapeutic community. 

If she has to deal with the basics of how to get a person 

off the "john" and teach the aide how to do that first there has 

to be some criteria for the kinds of education a basic nurse's 

aide should have. Now, where the education comes from -- it could 

come from the nursing home. At the present time, because of the 

problems of cost ~nd skill and manpower, it is not available. 

SENATOR FAY: You mentioned the state of Conneticut. 

Did you study or observe the state of Conneticut's training program 

for these aides? 

MISS JACKSON: Not particularly. The state of 

Conneticut has several other outstanding things they have done, 
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such as define a ratio of staff to patient, and so on and so forth. 

I did not take a look personally at the Conneticut program in 

relation to nurse's aides, but in the area of inspector training, 

and in other areas, they have defined criteria. 

SENATOR FAY: Did you recommend in your report 

that community colleges and/or the local high schools and vocational 

schools could or should.move into this area of training aides. 

MISS JACKSON: Yes. I think they could adequately 

in fact there are pilot programs in various communities across 

the country. I know there is one program in Plymouth, Michigan, 

which does provide basic nurse's aide training as part of the 

high school vocational program. I think there are experiments 

in various places to provide the basic education for nurse's aides. 

SENA'rOR FAY: Have you been in contact with the 

national or state nurses association to cooperate in this kind 

of program with regard to training and educational requirements? 

MISS JACKSON: I don't think either of us has 

been formally in contact, but in talking to nurses in general 

and other professionals, I don't see where there would be a 

problem in that area. 

SENATOR FAY: That is one thing I would like this 

Commission to do, contact the officers of the state nurses 

association and give them this particular project. They certainly 

should be able to come up with a training program of some sort. 

I wan::. to thank both of you again. Are there any 

further questions from the Commission? 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: I was just looking, Mr. Semmel, 

at your attached deficiency report. Did you prepare that 

document? 

MR. SEMMEL: We did prepare that report, generally. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: In New Jersey, are our reports 

similar to those of other states? 
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MR. SEMMEL: Yes. The Department of Health uses 

the standard form prescribed by HEW, which every state must 

use once a year for an annual inspection. Of course, the state 

is free to supplerr~nt that with additional information. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: I notice that the ratings go 

from four to forty-four. Four, I imagine,is very good. What 

is acceptable? 

MR. SEMMEL: I don't think there is really anynumber which 

is the answer. A deficiency could range anywhere from a light 

bulb being out on an exit sign to some very serious unsanitary 

condition. I suspect that when you have a very serious 

unsanitary condition you have a lot of other deficiencies too. 

I don't think it would be fair to say there is any particular 

number of deficiencies on this kind of questionnaire Which 

relates to quality. 

SENATOR FAY: Is the life safety category a much 

more serious category? 

MR. SEMMEL: Well, of course, life safety is related 

entirely to protection against fires essentially, and life safety 

is a peculiar thing to try to estimate. In the daily lives of 

the patients, life safety code has no meaning. The life safety 

code operates only when you have a tragedy of fire. Again, 

a life safety violation might be a light bulb out in an exit 

sign or it might D8 the fact that they don't have a sprinkler 

system. Each one of those would show up in numbers as one 

violation. 

SENATOR FAY: Wasn't one of your recommendations 

that -- I would conclude that you are looking for a broader, 

more detailed, specific evaluation report. The evaluation 

reports themselves are insufficient ---

MISS JACKSON: Well, what we are asking for and 

what we are recommending is that the national report and the 

life safety code and so on and so forth is a good basic start, 

but there is a need to supplement that with a patient evaluation, 
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a practical look a~ what is quality of care based on its definition. 

And I think that is difficult to define, but HEW in the recent 

study that I quoted in my paper did proceed to use a patient 

evaluation form which tried to get at some of the basic things 

such as what is quality care, what is a clean patient I mean, 

how do you define that; is the patient clean; doeshe have body 

odor? I think in addition to looking at important things like 

fire safety you also have· to look at what actual care you see 

before your eyes and document that. 

SENATOR FAY: Are you saying a deficiency could be 
j,,- '' __ ._!_ 

anything from a light bulb being out to a man or woman covered with 

bed sores? Do all these things fall into the category of a deficiency? 

MR. SEMMEL: Yes, they all fall into the category 

of being deficient. That is why this chart you have is only 

minimally informative. You will have to go back and look at the 

reports to see what was particularly a problem in an individual 

home. 

SENATOR FAY: Are all these reports available 

to the Commission a~d to the public? 

MR. SEMMEL: Yes, they are all available. They are 

at the Departmer.t of Health. They are at the Social Security 

offices. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: They are not publicized, though. 

MR. SEMMEL: They are not publicized, no. 

SENA'rOR FAY: This has been a recommendation which 

has been consistent right along, the absolute need to publish 

reports, detailed reports, and the absolute need to post them. The 

individual patient and-~he family should have this information at 

hand before they sign the contract. 

MISS JACKSON: But I think equally important, the 

information is short and concise enough that it is understandable. 

It is written in lay language so that it is clear what exactly 

is going on, and we won't wrap up a nursing home that has abuses 
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inside a lot of fancy words, so that nobody really understands 

what is going on. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Have you any opinion on the 

relative care given by non-profit homes as against proprietary 

homes? 

MR. SEMMEL: I will start out by saying that there 

are proprietary homes that give very good care, and there are 

non-profit homes that give very poor care. The National Council 

of Senior Citizens overall has found that the quality of care 

tends to be higher in non-profit homes. Although we have not 

advocated the total abolition of proprietary homes. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: I was told by a friend of mine 

who was head of the Division on Aging that it is very difficult 

to get community involvement in the proprietary homes, because 

they feel they a~e being exploited, and that a great protection· 

for patients would be for friends - like pink ladies - to go in 

and work with the patients. 

MR. SEMMEL: You do tend to find more of that in homes 

run by particular religions. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Just one question. The deficiency 

rating structure, isthat in effect in any state in this country? 

MR. SEMMEL: That is not 1n effect, as far as I 

know, in any state. Conneticut has what they call the bonus 

system, which theJretically started on a base of complete compliance 

with the law and then gave bonus points. I have some doubts whether 

something like 90% of the nursing homes in the state were receiving 

the maximum rate, that is, the maximum bonus rate, which led me 

to believe that the system wasn't operating too well. 

SENATOR FAY: I want to thank both of you very, very 

much. We will be in contact, and we will be meeting with you 

again as the year goes on. 

MR. SEMMEL: Thank you. We will send you the names 

of the New Jersey members. I think that ongoing legislative 

supervision is certainly desirable. 
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SENATOR FAY: Thank you. We will now take a luncheon 

break. We will go back into session at two o'clock. 

(Prepared statement of Mr. Semmel begins on page 79x 
in the appendix.) 

(Prepared statement of Miss Jackson begins on page 97x 
in the appendix.) 

Ll~CHEON RECESS 
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Afternoon Session 

SENATOR FAY: I will call the session to order. 

The first witness this afternoon will be Gerald Reilly, 

the Director of the Division of Medical Assistance and 

Health Services, Department of Institutions and Agencies. 

GERALD R E I L L y: Senator and members of the 

Commission: I appreciate this opportunity to come again 

before you to discuss nursing homes in New Jersey and 

our progra~. This time I have not prepared a written 

statement for presentation. I thought it would be more 

productive if I reflected and commented on many of the 

excellent .:i.deas we heard earlier this morning, both to 

give you my assessment as to their merit and validity and 

also some analysis of where we stand with regard to these 

comments and recommendations. 

One general comment is that much of the testimony 

we heard today and last time related to people who are 

deeply concerr.ed about nursing homes, oftentimes from a 

national perspective, and quite naturally they focus on 

problems because otherwise they wouldn't be interested in it 

and be part oi a movement to correct possible abuses. 

But I have the feeling that sometimes, and understandably 

so, they are not completely familiar with the system 

in New Jersey. Many of the things they recommend in the 

way of reform, I find myself almost being in a "me too" 

format in agreeing, although in a number of important 

areas, I think we have in whole or in part systems in 

place that meet some of the criteria and I want to talk 

a little bit about that. This is not to say that we don't 
J 

candidly admit to problems. Any large system has problems 

and any large system has many opportunities for improve­

ment and enhancement. And I think this Commission has been 

the crucible and fulcrum for focussing a lot of attention 

and helping us to move issues and ideas that perhaps 

otherwise would have been slower to come to pass in the 
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absence of such a forum. 

I would like to talk a moment about inspections, 

which received attention from Mr. Van Ness and Mr. Semmel 

this morning, and the suggestion that once-a-year inspections 

and announced inspections were certainly not sufficient. 

With regard to the 17,000 patients in the Medicaid program, 

we have a patient assessment system wherein nurses, in 

some cases physicians, and in some cases social workers are 

visiting patients on a regular and frequent basis unannounced. 

The purpose of this visit is three-fold. One is the 

federal requirement for utilization and review to see that 

the patient actually requires the care being provided. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Did you say unannounced? 

MR. REILLY: Unannounced. The second is to assess 

the care being given the patient. Third is an over-all 

look at what is going on in a facility. This is not in any 

way similar to a full-scale,in-depth Health Department 

Licensure and Survey visit. It is for a different purpose. 

But because it is for a different purpose, it happens far 

more frequently. I think it is safe to say that each home 

in the State that is in the Medicaid program is visited 

at least monthly and most more often. 

This is something I think we in New Jersey are 

particularly proud of because in many states the federal 

utilization review requirements are met simply by a paper 

certification where no one actually visits the patient 

and personally assesses the care. It is done on the basis 

of charts, etc. - a paper certification. We don't do that 

in New Jersey. Next year, we expect to do 45,000 such 

assessments. 

The Senator stole some of my thunder by announcing 

yesterday before the Gerontological Association meeting 

that the Division was moving to a system of some off-hour 

visits by our physician staff and nursing staff. What we 

propose to do is on a random basis visit homes around the 
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State in evening hours and on weekends on a relatively 

small scale, essentially random. There may be some 

visits where we are having particular difficulty with a 

horne. I think that it is our expectation that in most 

instances the kind of care we discover being rendered 

at 2:30 P.M. in the afternoon will be the same kind of 

care we discover being rendered at 11:00 P.M. in the 

evening. 

What we are talking about essentially ia symbolic 

presence, a presence that I think would be reassuring to 

patients and to families, and I think that most of the 

long-term care facilities in the State would welcome this and 

be very supportive of this step. It is not going to be 

a full-scale inspection. It is not going to be even the 

normal patient assessment because there are certain 

things that go on during the normal business day that 

would not be available. It is simply a "look-see" with 

people who are familiar with the facility and,to use one 

of our physician's definition of it, that they are there to 

use their clinical smell and understanding of what should 

go on to assess what is happening. This will be starting 

this month. 

The question of ombudsmen also carne up. I think 

that.we are very supportive, although I haven't read the 

Assemblyman's particular bill, for the concept of ombudsmen. 

I think I should point out that,arnong our 24 Social 

Workers who currently are doing work in nursing homes, 

one of their functions is an ombudsman role. However, 

they do other things. So I don't see any possible con­

flict with a Public Advocate-based ombudsman being supple­

mentary to the activity of our Social Workers. The 

social work program is new this year and it is not fully 

staffed. We nave 33 positions presently authorized. 

As I say, 24 or 25 are now filled. But we see no duplication 
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there. I think this is a particularly vulnerable population. 

There are more than enough troubles to go around and 

different people taking a 11 look-see 11 at different times 

I can't see would be harmful at all. And I don't think 

homes really would object very much to this notion of 

inspections and visits at various times. I think they 

would support it. 

I was particularly intrigued with the proposal 

for a quality assessment system that we could quantify. 

I think this parallels very closely work we have been 

doing in attempting to quantify our patient assessment 

system, the outcome of which would be a numerical rating 

which one could apply to a particular nuring home. It 

would enable a nursing home to compare itself to others 

and itself to itself in prior rating periods, and it 

would form the basis for us to have some objectively based 

incentive system to encourage quality care. 

I haven't read in detail the report submitted by 

Mr. Van Ness and worked on by Mr. Semmel. But I am 

somewhat cautious about the notion of negative incentives 

because I am c0ncerned that the negative incentive 

might somehow or other be reflected in less than excellent 

patient care if you are going to withdraw cash-flow from 

a facility. I am more interested in positive incentives. 

Positive incentives carry a price tag and I understand 

that. If we are going to talk about negative incentives, 

I would have to see them very carefully circumscribed and 

controlled, for example, if you would only talk about the 

possibility of a negative incentive with regard to 

administrative salaries for the higher echelon adminis-

trators. But I think I would rather see it go in a 

positive direction. It has been recommended in the SCI 

report, for example, that we withhold funds where people 

have life-safety deficiencies. Our thrust has been to 

encourage people with life-safety deficiencies to correct 
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them and to ~eflect the cost of that correction in the 

rate. Negative incentives are very difficult. But I 

think the report has a good deal of merit and is going to 

be very helpful to us. 

The notion of home health - this again is an area 

we are extremely interested in, but not as a panacea for 

nursing home beds and the requirement for nursing home 

beds. I wou~d expect ten years from now the demand for 

nursing home beds will have increased by at least half, 

and possibly doubled. If we are very creative in the use 

of alternative care, we can reduce that growth somewhat; 

but we are certainly not going to eliminate it. The 

absolute need for more beds is going to continue, which 

makes this effort even more important. 

It was, I think, very correctly pointed out that 

the enforcement options available to the agencies are 

limited. As for ourselves, we can withdraw our patients 

from a facility if we find we are having difficulties. 

That obviously is a finite option as beds are very, very 

scarce - very, very tight. What we have recently 

promulgated as policy is that,if we find a facility out 

of compliance with our standards, we limit admissions~ 

we will not permit any new admissions until those deficiencies 

are corrected. Again this is not a perfect answer. 

I think some balance of intermediate steps, as called for 

by Mr. Van Ness and Mr. Semmel, is the direction we ought 

to go. To do that, we have to have some objective 

measures of assessing what is going on. I think, working 

with people in the Health Department, we could make a 

lot of progress here. 

I appreciate the opportunity to speak a little bit 

out of order today. I was going to speak later and I 

know that we are going to have some discussion of the 

SCI report. I would make a few comments on the SCI report. 
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We have shared in detail our thoughts on the report 

with Executive Director Holstein and we expect to have 

further dialogue with him on the report. 

I think that one fundamentally valid point made by 

the Commission is the fact that New Jersey did rely upon 

a schedule of imputed rentals that was developed in 

New York State and which New Jersey did not independently 

verify. I think that some other findings of fact 

in the report were in error and we so informed the Corn­

mission as to our belief. But I think it is really not 

too productive to talk about whether their arithmetic was 

right here or there. I think their fundamental point 

was a valid one and something we are moving to correct 

in terms of revising our imputed rental schedule. 

The implication from their report that the New 

Jersey syste~ was a mere image of New York's is an unfair 

one. And I rhink a careful reading of the report will 

find that they never said that. Some others have said 

they said t~at. I think our New Jersey system is a very, 

very comprehensive and sophisticated cost reimbursement 

system, based upon reasonable costs within administrative 

ceilings. 

I was very happy to hear Mr. Semmel comment this 

morning that, as an outsider, in his view the New Jersey 

system was not susceptible to the kinds of overcharges 

that characterized the New York situation. I recognize 

that that is not saying our system is without fault. I 

think we are moving to correct some of the fault, prin­

cipally this notion of an independently-developed 

imputed rental schedule. We think that some bench mark 

is needed to assess the value of real estate and I think 

we can do a better job of developing such a bench mark 

other than accepting that which was developed in another 

state, which has not been demonstrated to be valid or 

invalid, but that is reason enough for us to go into a 
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crash program to revise our schedule, which we are now 

doing. But we believe that some measure of value 

of real estate that can be easily administered and fairly 

enforced has to be developed and for that recommendation we 

are grateful to the SCI. We think that there is a good 

deal of validity to it. 

I would welcome questions. I could go on for another 

forty minutes in commenting, but it would be more productive 

to have some dialogue. 

SENATOR FAY: Senator Martindell. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Mr. Semmel suggested that in 

order to avoid the problem of inspectors being corrupted, 

they could be changed, different inspectors going to 

different homes. Are you doing that now or do you plan 

to do it? 

MR. REILLY: I would defer to Mrs. Hanna, our Chief 

Nurse, as to whether we rotate the inspection teams on a 

systematic basis. 

MS. PATRICIA HANNA: Yes, we do. Our nursing staff, 

of course, is assigned around the State according to where 

our recipients are located. B u t we have not on a regular 

basis, say, every three months or so changed them; there 

are positive factors and there are negative factors in this. 

Of course, if you have nurses that get very familiar with 

the facility and with the patients, sometimes it is not 
the best thing to do, to move them out. But we do change 

them around as often as we feel is necessary. 

MR. REILLY: The nature of our visits is somewhat 

different than a full-scale licensure and survey visit with 

all the formalities associated with it. I understand your 

point and one always has to be concerned about that when 

you are making decisions that do reflect reimbursements. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Are your records of inspections 

open to anyone? Could I, for instance, send somebody in 
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to look at all your records and get copies of them? 

MR. REILLY: Yes. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: At any time? 

MR. REILLY: Yes. The only prohibition is that we 

cannot divulge a recipient's name. We have to protect 

the confidentiality of the recipient. The only other 

prohibition is: If there were some ongoing investigation 

relative to a horne, particularly with reference to the 

Attorney General's Office, they have the right to seal 

the records. Other than that, it is all available. 

Our periodic medical review reports, as was talked 

about this morning, are submitted to the federal government 

Social Security Office, etc. We do not currently have a 

requirement that the homes display them. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: But you could without extra 

legislation? 

MR. REILLY: I think we could administratively. I 

think a legislative mandate would certainly not hurt. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Getting to a question again we 

were discussing, that of alternate care, if the patients 

are transfer~ed from a nursing horne back to their homes 

or perhaps to sheltered homes, do they lose the federal 

funds - do they lose Medicaid? 

MR. REILLY: Well, are you speaking about Mr. Semmel's 

proposal for a pilot program wherein we would subsidize 

the family? 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Yes, or hopefully, if it worked 

out, that it could then be expanded. 

MR. REILLY: I think unless he knows of specific 

federal legislation that would permit that, you would 

run into the difficulty right now, if the State on its 

own did it, of whether the Social Security administration -

let's say it is a SSI person - would count that as income 

and that income thus make the person ineligible. There are 

lots of snares you can trip into when you try to do things 
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that seem to make a lot of good sense. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: I know there are. That is what 

concerns me. 

Thank you. 

ASSEMBI,YMAN GARRUBBO: I am pleasantly surprised 

to hear that you make as many visit and inspections as you 

say you do. I was unaware of them before you told me of 

them a little bit earlier. However, with regard to 

those inspections, do you think that those are the type of 

sufficiently in-depth inspections to evaluate health care 

services being provided to residents of these homes? 

MR. REILLY: Not in the total sense. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: What more should be done? 

MR. REILLY: I think if we only were doing our 

patient assessments, we would have a faulty system. I think 

in concert with an in-depth Department of Health survey and 

licensure visit, they do constitute a reasonably good 

package. 

Speaking personally - I don't want to speak for 

the Health Department - within limitations of resources 

and man-power, I think it could not but be helpful if 

they had more frequent visits than the once-a-year basic 

licensure and inspection visit. But I don't know that our 

nurses' going in ought to do anything more when they go 

in. They ha~e a fairly full mandate right now. I think 

they do that job fairly well. But I think different people 

looking from different perspectives are very helpful. 

ASSEMBL~~ GARRUBBO: You uncover, I suppose, 

certain deficiencies and certain shortcomings in your 

examinations or inspections. What do you do with those 

comments or complaints when you find them? 

MR. REILLY: There are two kinds. There are comments 

and complaint.s that relate to our primary function of 

patient assessment - patient care - which are handled 

within the Division by discussion with the staff of the 
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facility face to face with our physicians and nurses 

to attempt to get them corrected. When a periodic medical 

review is done, there is a litany of the problem areas 

and the requirement for a plan of correction to be sub­

mitted, I believe, within two weeks. Is it two weeks? 

It is 30 days within which the plan of correction must 

be submitted, which must be reviewed, etc. But here 

again you run into the barriers of what options are 

available to an agency to really enforce. 

I think there are occasions when deficienc•ies 

persist and the staff can get somewhat frustrated with it. 

The other kind of problem is one which is within 

the Health Department's realm. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: You refer it to them, I 

suppose. 

MR. REILLY: It is referred to the Department of 

Health. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: What kind of a complaint­

intake mecha:1ism does the Department of Health have·, if 

any? 

MR. REILLY: I think that would be best addressed 

to the Department of Health. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Do you know? 

MS. HANNA: They have a surveillance team. 

They have staff now that are assigned just to that. I 

am not sure how many people are assigned to this unit. 

But all the complaints that are sent to them, they investi­

gate. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: You say they are investi-

gated? 

MS. HANNA: They are now, yes. They always did 

investigate, but they have not had the surveillance 

team for more than a few months, I believe. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: One of the things that 

concerns me is the press release that we saw issued by 
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the Department of Health yesterday with regard to the 

problem with the Park Avenue Nursing Home in East Orange. 

In January of 1975, certain shortcomings were detected 

and,here on May 1, there is finally a reaction, three and 

one-half months later, to that condition by a change in 

status of the license to a provisional status. Do you 

find that kind of time lag occurring there or am I mis­

reading that press release? 

MR. REILLY: I think in any administrative agency 

taking action, there is going to be a certain amount of 

time elapse. There just has to be in terms of due process, etc. 

I think Mrs. Hanna and Dr. Erlichman can respond to this. 

But it is my impression there have been complaints in the 

past that the department was slow to respond to complaints 

forwarded to it by division staff. I think that in recent 

months there seems to have been much more responsiveness 

and I suppose they are providing more resources to this 

problem. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: I don't want anyone to 

consider my comment to be a condemnation because I am 

truly asking whether or not this is a misreading on my 

part or whether it, in fact, took the Department of 

Health three and one-half months to react to their resurvey 

in January of '75, which implies a prior survey disclosing 

the same problem. 

MR. REILLY: I can only respond in a general way. 

The Health Department could respond to that better than 

I as to wh9ther that is a normal processing time or 

a reaction to a resurvey or not. I don't know. 

MRS. P~A: Could I speak to that? If this was 

- and I am not sure exactly what it was but if this 

is a post certification visit - if they went and did 

their survey - the facility has 90 days in which to cor­

rect the deficiencies. So if this was a post certification 

visit, it would not be unusual. But if it was a followup 

of a complaint, I would suspect that there is something 
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that we don't know there. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: That is possible. 

MRS. HANNA: Very often, a facility will correct a 

deficiency, but maybe you go back a couple of months later 

and it is there again. 

ASSE~~LYMAN GARRUBBO: That may be the answer. 

The release, however, says, "The New Jersey State Health 

Commissioner, Dr. Joanne Finley, announced today that 

the Department of Health proposes to reduce the license 

of the Park Avenue Nursing Horne, 140 Park Avenue, East 

Orange, from full to provisional licensure. In a letter 

to Miss Marien Warner, administrator, Dr. Finley advised 

that the provisional licensure would go into effect on 

May 29 unless the nursing horne requests a hearing on 

the matter. The provisional licensure would allow the 

facility three months to correct deficiencies noted," -

that may be the three months you are talking about -

"by inspectors from the Department of Health's facilities, . 
survey and licensing program. In a resurvey of the 

nursing horne on January 15, inspectors noted an absence 

of prior training programs·; insufficient dietetic personnel 

on duty; improper administration, control and labelling 

of medication; incomplete medical records; and violations 

of the life-safety code. In her letter, Dr. Finley 

stated failure of the nursing horne to correct the deficiencies 

by August 31 will result in a request for the issuance 

of an order ~o show cause why your license should not 

be revoked." 

It would seem that the 90 days that you are 

referring to commenced as of yesterday and that this time 

lag between January 15 and May 1 perhaps may be an admin­

istrative problem and not a 90-day time within which to 

correct. 

MS. F~A: I think we would need to have more of 

the facts before we could comment on that. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: My only question of you is 

whether or not you find that to be representative or 

typical of the Department of Health 1 s problems. It may be 

understaffing or what have you. Are you in a position 

to tell us? 

MR. REILLY: I am really not equipped to comment 

on their problems. I know they have had a recent re­

organization. It may be a function of reorganization. I 

don•t know whether that is atypical or typical. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: That answers my question. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: I have been informed that 

upwards of 40 percent of patients in nursing homes do not 

need skilled nursing care and yet it is my impression that 

the nursing homes get more money for skilled nursing care 

when the patients are in on that basis. Is that a fact? 

MR. REILLY: Presently, I think the figure is about 

10 percent. 

SENATOR MAR TINDELL: Ten to 14. 

MR. REILLY: Ten to 14 percent are at the 

SNF level, skilled nursing facility level. About 60 some 

percent are at the intermediate care A and the balance, 

whatever that comes out to, are at the intermediate care B 

level. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: And do they get different 

amounts of money? 

MR. REILLY: Oh, yes. There are different admin­

istrative ceilings for the various levels. But the original 

statement tha~ 40 percent ---

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Upwards of 40 percent was 

what I was informed. 

MR. REILLY: No, I think the break is about 10 

to 14 percent are in skilled right now. But a person 

in SCF A also needs a certain amount of skilled care, not 

as much~ and a person in B gets skilled nursing care, but 

not as much. So they all need skilled nursing care to 
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one degree or another. I·t is a matter of how much. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: But you do base your costs on 

these variations? 

MR. REILLY: Yes. 

SENATOR FAY: Barring a coup d'etat, we are going 

to be together for at least three years working on these 

problems. These questions that I am going to pose to you 

are fundamental and basic, but they are for the record 

for this Cowmission, for the legislators and for the 

public. 

One thing I would like to know relates to the 

series of quesions that Assemblyman Garrubbo just went 

through. Can't this be alleviated, if not done away 

with, this constant overlapping between the Department of 

Health and the Department of Institutions and Agencies? 

I would hope that this isn't the norm, that a place that 

was marked down with so many deficiencies in January is 

told to hurr:y up by August. If that is the status quo, 

I think we have to repudiate that right now and determine 

exactly what \ve are going to do about it. I am hoping 

you, Dr. Finley and Commissioner Klein will get together 

and do something about it. This is a major area that is 

screaming for attention. Our conscience demands that 

the inspection procedures be changed. 

Are there that many legal barriers? Are there 

that many bureaucratic barriers that we cannot correct 

this in the near future for everybody's sake? I know 

that some of the nursing home operators have come 

forward and said that there is too much red tape and 

there are too many people coming in for this. That may 

be a valid complaint on one side. On the other side, 

we have people's mothers and fathers in an institution 

which was told in January it has 40 deficiencies, some 

of them major, involving health care, personal care, 
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cleanliness and medical care. Then they are told that 

we are hoping by the end of August this is going to be 

improved, not even done away with. How would you reply 

to that kind of a situation? 

MR. REILLY: Again we are talking about the 

Health Department, but we can abstract that to any group 

of agencies. 

SENATOR FAY: Right. I would like to see the 

Health Department and your department come together and 

ask: How can we improve (a) the method of inspections, 

(b) the number of inspections, (c) the followup of 

inspections, and conclusions, without waiting eight 

months? 

MR. REILLY: I think you could probably find 

places totally within our own mandate where we were as 

slow to act as the Health Department in this particular 

instance. I am not finding fault with the Health Depart­

ment. It is not uncommon for people within State agencies 

not to talk to one another, sometimes even within the same 

department and even within the same division. 

SENATOR FAY: That is reassuring. 

MR. REILLY: It is not uncommon. Really the 

exception to that norm is when people from various agencies 

work together on a team or a task force orientation. I 

think if ever there was an issue that begs for that 

kind of cooperative effort, this is such an issue. We 

are by law mandated to deal with various aspects of 

this program and I think it is incumbent upon us to work 

as closely -wi·th the Health Department as we can. 

I honestly think that within the past couple of 

months there has been significant improvement and major 

steps in the two departments coming together and working 

more closely. We have monthly meetings with the repre-

sentatives of the voluntary long-term facilities and the 

Long-Term Care Association, the so-called proprietaries. 
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We extended an invitation to the Health Department to 

participate in that meeting. They now are on a regular 

basis. People on our staff - and this predated me~ I 

can't take credit for it - have begun within the last 

five or six months to work on a regular basis in a liaison 

committee with the Health Department at the staff level, 

not at the director level, to address the very kinds of 

issues you are raising. 

We have a lot of information that relates to homes. 

The Health Department has a lot of information that feeds 

back and relates to our business. There has to be a 

sharing and commonality. 

I think our present patient assessment system is 

essentially a good system and working. We are· going to 

need more people as workload increases. If we are going 

to apply resources, maybe the resources have to be applied 

more in the survey and inspection area because it seems 

they may have difficulty having enough to go around. We 

are handling the caseload. We are handling the assess­

ments. We are doing assessments on time. We will need 

more people as that expands. 

The only thing I can say is that we need to have 

the commitment to talk and work together. Stanley Van Ness 

put it very well. He said when two agencies have responsi­

bility for something, sometimes no one has responsibility. 

On the other hand, it also happens that when one agency 

has total responsibility, no one is accountable because 

there is no tension - there is no dynamic, critical review 

of one or the other. 

SENATOR FAY: Where one department did have total 

responsibility, wouldn't an ombudsman or someone in an 

office like that be the buffer, playing the role of 

public defender? 

MR. REILLY: I think it would be helpful. I think 

it is very useful to have the ombudsman both ways, in 
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what we do ffiid what the Department of Health does. 

SENATOR FAY: In your meetings with the Department 

of Health, have you been doing any thinking or have you 

come to a conclusion or is legislation needed relative to 

making the results of the inspections of either your 

department and/or Dr. Finley's department a public record 

and having them posted in the building or made a part 

of the brochure? 

MR. REILLY: I think we could do it by regulation. 

I think an expression from the Legislature that they 

wanted it done would certainly make sure that it got 

done. We could do it wothout legislation though. 

SENATOR FAY: As to the inspections, themselves, you 

have noted there are 24 Social Workers and how many RN's? 

44? 

MR. REILLY: Fifty-six. 

SENATOR FAY: Fifty-six RN's and 24 Social Workers • 

Just what is your night staff and weekend staff going to 

be to begin with? 

MR. REILLY: Well, we have described it in terms 

of goals at this point to the staff in charge of both the 

physicians and the nurses~ and, that is, to do ten a 

month as a starte~, and asking the staff who are interested 

and willing to do this to get into it initially. 

SENATOR FAY: What I was hoping - and if I am wrong, 

correct me - that we were going to have a permanent 

night tour from 4:00 to 12:00 and a permanent weekend 

coverage of inspectors. Is this the case? 

MR. REILLY: This would be a permanent concept. 

SENATOR FAY: I am not worried about the concept~ 

I am worried about the reality. 

MR. REILLY: Right now, this staff of nurses, 

physicians and social workers that we have has an ongoing 

workload that has to be taken care of~ and, for very good 

reasons, most of that occurs during the normal working 

17 A 



hours when they have access to all the materials, such 

as the charts and what have you, and the administrator 

in charge. What we are talking about doing is supple­

menting that with a kind of a "look-see" on a random basis 

in off-hours and weekends, not that we are going to attempt 

to conduct our normal business after eight o•clock. 

SENATOR FAY: Then it won•t be a normal rotating 

shift of nurses and/or social workers with 24-hour cover­

age. Is what you are telling me,that some of the people 

who work days will also work a few hours at night? 

MR. REILLY: Yes. There will be a cadre of people 

who will be doing this on a regular basis. It won•t be 

a second shift. 

SENATOR FAY: It won•t be a second shift? 

MR. REILLY: No. 

SENATOR FAY: Why couldn 1 t it be a second shift? 

MR. REILLY: I think really it is resources. 

We are doing the best we can, given the workland we have 

and the people we have to do it, to stretch and fulfill 

this additional responsibility of having some after-hours 

"look-see." 

SENATOR FAY: That is not what: I, personally, was 

looking for when we asked for nighttime inspections and 

full coverage of the nursing homes. 

me that you do not have the staff. 

But you are saying to 

That is for the record. 

And, if you don•t have the staff, obviously you can•t go 

into a night shift. But I, personally, was hoping that 

there was enough staff available to put some of those people 

on a rotatiLg shift for the night coverage and for the 

weekend coverage. 

MR. REILLY: What we are proposing does do at least 

some of what you want. I don•t understand the difference. 

SENATOR FAY: The difference is that you will 

not have a permanent night shift and weekend coverage if 

the 56 RN•s and the 24 social workers are all on steady 
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days with some of them volunteering to go out at night 

on inspections. That to me is a very important distinction. 

MR. REILLY: But it would be a permanent program. One 

can look around the State, schedule internally a month 

in advance where you are going to be , and say our goal 

this month is this number of homes to have off-hour visits. 

How is that different than having a cadre of people who 

just work a eecond shift, other than it wouldn't be going 

on every night of the month? Perhaps that is the difference. 

SENATOR FAY: The difference is that the people 

involved, including the three witnesses this morning, all 

recommended and recommended strongly, as did the federal 

Moss Committee and the New York people, according to my 

understanding, permanent night and weekend, unannounced 

coverage. 

MR. REILLY: We would have permanent night and 

weekend coverage. It is a question of how widespread it 

would be. It would be random. It would not be that 

every home could expect once a week somebody would be in. 

But even in our normal daytime assessment functions, that 

isn't necessarily the case. And we can do this within the 

resources currently available. Our option could be that 

we could wait until we had resources, but, at least, we 

can do this much with what we have. 

SENATOR FAY: When you were commenting on some 

evidence given this morning about positive and negative 

incentives, I believe you felt positive incentives would 

be a plus, but negative incentives wouldn't be. 

MR. REILLY: I said I would have serious questions 

about the negative and would want to read what they said 

in detail because negative incentives have a way of coming 

out in ways you didn't expect. 

SENATOR FAY: Again, playing the devil' s advocate, 

there were some things that were presented this morning, 
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but not in specifics. I think now we are finally getting 

to the point where the records are starting to flow to 

this Commission and we can start getting into specifics. 

I just want to read a few reports I have before me. One 

is a report on a nursing horne in Wayne. I will read 

some of the deficiencies mentioned. We are going to have 

to start breaking down and being more specific about 

deficiencies. Where the deficiency was only dust in the 

hall or where it was one light bulb out, I do feel you are 

harassing - you are being overly harsh - on the owner and 

on the administrator of the nursing horne. But when you 

get a list like this in front of you, you can hardly ignore 

some very, very serious deficiencies. This is dated 

February 10, 1975. 

Medications ordered were either not given or not 

charted on 4 of the 10 charts reviewed. Patient with eye 

infection had an order for eyedrops twice a day~ only one 

was recorded as being given. A patient had l5 rniligrarns 

of a drug ordered for sleep 8 days previous to survey date, 

but received it only one day, without explanation for with­

holding the drug. Laxatives ordered on 5 of 10 charts 

were not given, but enemas were ordered but not preferable. 

There was a shortage of 294 nursing care hours; of these, 

63 were registered nurses and 231 were aide hours. A 

patient showed lack of care in several areas~ her·hair was 

greasy and dirty. A younger and very lucid patient reported 

her hair had not been washed in six months. Two patients 

in a four-bed room had one roll of toilet tissue for a 

weekend~ when staff refused to give more as needed, the 

patients supplied their own, although shopping bags of 

rolls of toilet tissue were plainly visible at the patient's 

bedside. No one - the Nursing Director, the housekeeper 

or administrator seemed aware of the problem. There 

was a lack of wastebaskets for bed-ridden patients. A 
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94-year-old man was sitting in a chair at his bedside 

clad only in trousers and an undershirt, and obviously 

shivering with cold. The search of the room for a 

sweater was of no avail. When it was reported, the 

response was that there probably were funds to supply him 

with one, but no concern evident about planning to have 

this need met. Although dietary personnel is serving 

food to bed patients, however, this service in the dining 

room was mostly by nurses aides. 

We az:e finally at the point now where these reports 

are coming before us. To be able to hide under an 

obviously inadequate cliche like "deficiency" 

MR. REILLY: Who did that report? 

SENATOR FAY: This is signed by Dr. Finley to the 

nursing home, telling them, "Based upon the deficiencies 

noted above, you are hereby given notice the Department 

of Health is requesting that you show cause why your 

license should not be revoked. The licensee of a health 

care facility is afforded the opportunity for a prompt 

hearing on an order to show cause why your license should 

not be revoked under ••• (the title and section). 

Kindly advise the Department within 10 days ••• In the 

event this matter is not resolved within 10 days • II 

I would hate to think that this is going on for 

8 months before the machinery of an impotent government 

ever got around to correcting it. This is just one, 

and not the worst one that we had handed in today with 

Mr. Van Ness's report. 

MR. REILLY: Let me describe what I would see as 

the best way to pick something like that up. If that 

home is participating in Medicaid and if there are Medicaid 

persons in the home, our nurses in visiting that home 

should pick up these kinds of things because they seem to 

be manifest and not hard to discover. To the extent there 

were Medicaid patients there, we might consider either the 
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cessation of future Medicaid patients or their withdrawal. 

The Health Department would see that this is obviously a 

very bad situation and would send their new special sur­

veillance team in there immediately and within 10 days 

this kind of letter could come out. 

That would be the kind of a juggernaut system 

that ought to work. I am not saying now 

that that is how it does work. But I would agree that 

that is how it ought to work. 

As to deficiencies, there are lightbulbs and 

sprinkler systems. I think we have to put a weight, 

a value, on that. And that is doable. One can quantify 

these things and put different weights on different 

categories. 

SENATOR FAY: Thank you very much. We will be 

together soon. 

By the way, do you know when this surveillance 

team started in the Department of Health? Your new oper­

ation in the inspection area and the surveillance team in 

the Department of Health area - are they both working 

together? 

MR. REILLY: 

SENATOR FAY: 

MR. REILLY: 

got under way. 

SENATOR FAY: 

MR. REILLY: 

Their special surveillance team? 

Yes. 

Their special surveillance team just 

They just got under way? 

Yes. Our obligation is to work with 

them across the entire spectrum. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: This just prompts a thought 

in my rnindc I recognize the distinction between the 

services of each of the two departments. It would seem to 

me that the nursing horne problem crosses those distinctions 

and has somewhat of a bit of each in them. It appears 
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that the bureaucracies somehow get in the way and I wonder 

whether or net the departments haven't considered the 

possibility of establishing a single unit comprised of 

members of both departments. Maybe I am adding a new 

bureaucracy~ I don't know. But it would seem you refer 

to them in the hope they perform and react and sometimes they 

do and sometimes they don't. 

MR. REILLY: That was a recommendation that some 

people have formally made, that there be a special nursing 

home divisior.! or department. But almost any human service 

issue we deal with in Institutions and Agencies and Health, 

the same kind of suggestion could be made. There is no 

perfect organizational structure. We have to rely very 

heavily upon both the civil and criminal justice sections 

of the Attorney General's Office. There is a lot of 

room for things to fall between the cracks there too, and 

we have to attempt to cooperate and work together very 

closely. 

People in nursing homes have a relationship with 

the Social Sec~rity Administration; the Division of Public 

Welfare; our Division of Youth and Family Services, with 

regard to adult social services; and county welfare boards. 

There is a large group of people who have one piece of 

this action or another. 

I agree with you that bureaucracies do get in 

the way. But I think we have to solve that by communicating. 

Sometimes I fee~ people at the working level solve a lot 

of problems that Directors agonize over, but we don't 

know it. I:f they are goal-oriented people, they get the 

job done and that is what you have to have. You have to 

have that kind of working-level cooperation. That is 

what the task forces are about. 

MS. HANNA: Can I add to that that right today our 

social work staff is meeting with the survey teams in 

the Health Department to work out some of the interpretations 
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as far as social services go. 

SENATOR FAY: Thank you very much. 

Mr. James C·mmingham, Executive Director of the 

New Jersey Adsociation of Health Care Facilities. 

J A M E S C U N N I N G H A M: Thank you, Senator. 

We appear here today, as Mr. Reilly, without a written 

statement to react to some of the comments made this morn­

ing. Following that, the people on my immediate right 

will make the report on our comments on the SCI report. 

The man immediately to my right is Mr. Edward Carr, from 

the firm of Howard, Listander and Berkower, accounting 

consultants to our Association~ and next to him is Mr. 
Leonard Coyle, General Counsel and previous Executive 

Director of tha Association, who will also report with 

Mr. Carr. 

Initially, I would say we do appreciate the objective 

and fair tone of this hearing and of the previous one at 

which we testified. We have given the Committee Aide 

several admission statements, which you requested before. 

If you need more, we will be glad to get them. We have 

not as yet finalized our work on the report that you wanted 

on facilities who may have suffered bankruptcy and closings 

of that nature. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Contracts also, Mr. Cunningham. 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: That is what we have given. If 

you want more, you may have them. In addition, we did supply 

to you copies of a Patient Bill of Rights, modelled after 

the federal regulation,which is required to be implemented 

in any facility that has government patients. We have 

supplied it to all members and they are currently, if they 

haven't already, making that a part of their policies and 

a part of their admissions contracts, which under the 

federal programs, as you know, is required by law. 

I would like to offer some comment on the testimony 

this morning of Public Advocate Stanley Van Ness. With 
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regard to his comments about a rating system which was 

received by you people, I feel that our Association would 

agree with that, as long as the criteria are proper,and 

it is objective rather than subjective in its documentation. 

On the ombudsman, this has already been established 

in, I think, six states in the country as a pilot program 

type of thing. I think, at this point, even though it 

hasn't been before our Association in a meeting forum, 

that we would be favorable to that type of a program. We 

find from our information on the national scene that in 

the six states in which it has been implemented, it became 

as much as advocate for the facilities as it was for the 

patients, especially when dealing with government. 
~ 

Comment was also made this morning on leases and 

controls on sale and resale or leases and leasebacks to 

people who might be related. I don't know whether or not 

you are aware of it, but in the current comprehensive 

health planning law and regulations in this State, a 

Certificate of Need before it is approved has to be sub­

mitted to the Department of Health. Part of the work that 

they do on it is a financial feasibility study. If they 

find that the sale price of that facility in its financial 

structure is not feasible and not in line with the current 

market, they have every right to reject that Certificate 

of Need. I think that would be a proper control to 

stop any sale or lease-back type of thing that may have 

happened in this State or any other state prior to adoption 

of the comprehensive health planning law. 

With that, I will go on to the SCI report. As you 

may recall, on April 14th, we took exception to the SCI 

report on nursing homes and Medicaid, especially as it 

related to imputed rental. We based our objection on 

work developed with our accounting consultant and staff 

of our Association. As I said before, I have with me, 

Mr. Edward Carr, a CPA, who can relate to this report 
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and answer any questions that you might have, along with 

Mr. Coyle, our Counsel. Thank you. 

E D WARD C A R R: Senator Fay, we have been asked to 

review the State Commission of Investigation report, dated 

April 3rd, 1975. In examining the SCI report, where they 

refer to $935,000 being saved by dropping the imputed 

rental concept, no allowance was made for the percentage 

of Medicaid patients in the home versus the total patients. 

Our examination shows that the homes included had an 

average of only 60 percent Medicaid and this results in 

$566,000 instead of the $935,000 stated in the report. 

SENATOR FAY: You are saying the savings should be 

five hundred some thousand instead of nine hundred? 

MR. CARR: That's correct. 

If the imputed rental were dropped from the program, 

many of the older homes would have to drop out of the 

nursing home business and it would result in these patients 

being placed in newer homes where costs are generally at 

the maximum. This could result in a cost to the state 

and federal government of $3,467,000. However, transferring 

these patients may be a problem. Beds are not available. 

Another area that was mentioned in the SCI report 

was funded depreciation. It is rarely used ---

SENATOR FAY: Do you want to refer to the page of 

the SCI report? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: Basically, he is relating to the 

recommendations or possible recommendations by the SCI 

that start on the fourth page of the report where they 

talk about 

SENATOR FAY: Arm's length leases? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: Right, and the funding depreciation 

appears on the next page. 

MR. CARR: As I said, the concept on this funded 

depreciation is rarely used in commercial enterprises. 
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Companies look for recovery of capital expenditures over 

the life of the building. We have been using a 40-year 

life. Homes have become obsolete in the past over a 

40-year period. Also, depreciation is based on historical 

costs and not on replacement costs. They require the 

moneys be held in trust accounts withdrawn only by State 

approval for improvement. 

In the funding process, they do allow an offset of 

the differen~e between amortization and depreciation~ 

otherwise it would be a tremendous loss of cash flow at 

the beginning of the mortgage payments. You.would have 

a large cash flow from the business, that being the dif­

ference between depreciation and amortization, amortization 

being small at the begi.nning. But at the end there would 

be a large amortization and a small depreciation. We, 

therefore, disagree with this funding system. 

SENATOR FAY: Any questions? 

MR. CARR: I have one more statement. 

SENATOR FAY: Go ahead. 

MR. CARR: New Jersey has in the Medicaid program 

established a maximum cost to be reimbursed even if the 

providers' costs are greater. This differs with the 

Medicare program which reimburses costs applicable to 

Medicare patients in total. 

SENAr~R MARTINDELL: Your organization, Mr. 
Cunningham, is the New Jersey Association of Health Care? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: Yes, it is. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: I noticed in the press 

release that went out the Ashbrook Nursing Home. In the 

report we have from Van Ness's office, the Ashbrook 

Nursing Home had 22 deficiencies and 5 in the life-safety 

area. And you say the average Medicaid occupancy is 

23 percent. Are the rest private patients? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: Or Medicare. The percentage 
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of occupancy in Medicare pretty much around the State 

runs about 10 percent at the most. Most facilities are 

lucky to have 2, 3, 4, maybe 5 Medicare~ some only 1 and 

some none. You might occasionally find one with a higher 

percentage, but predominately, they are private-pay 

patients. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Let's take Ashbrook Nursing 

Home, what is the rate that the State pays there; do you 

know? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: No. 

MR. COYLE: Senator, we are not in a position to 

respond today to any specific data that may have been given 

to your Commission by Mr. Van Ness. We are not familiar 

with that data and have not had an opportunity to make 

any investigation in that area to provide the Commission 

with documentation on it. 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: I wouldn't know whether they were 

at the maximum or whether their rate would be under the 

maximum without looking at the Medicaid schedule of 

facilities and their rates. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: But you can find out? 

MR. COYLE: Yes, we can ascertain that, Senator. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: The private patients on the 

whole pay much more, do they not? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: Not much more. Under Medicare 

and Medicaid, the government is not permitted to reimburse 

facilities more than their semi-private rate. Normally, 

the semi-private rate would be either the same or not much 

more. A str~ctly private rate for a private room would 

be more. 

One comment though on deficiencies: The Ashbrook 

Nursing Home is not a member of our organization; however, 

that is not to say we would not accept them as a member. 

I have been in the facility on a number of occasions. It 

is a newer type of facility. The number of deficiencies 
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that you are quoting, unless some of them are minor types 

of things, easily and readily correctable, surprises me. 

SENATOR FAY: How do you determine whether to accept 

a member or not? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: They file an application. Naturally, 

we will accept an application from anyone who would want to 

submit one. Upon receipt of that, we discuss the facility 

wi~h the Department of Health, as to its record with 

them, whether there are problems and what the situation 

is. We then also discuss the facility with Medicaid, as 

to any problems that they may be having it. They are 

required to give references on the application. One of 

the references must be a member. So we would check with 

the references and maybe with some of our people in the 

area. If we find that all of these reports are not 

favorable, we would send our peer review committee into the 

facility and we would pick people on our peer review 

committee not from the area in which that facility is 

located, because they might tend, since they are competitors 

and may be friends, not to be as objective as our members 

from out of the area. All of these reports are put 

together and a recommendation made to our Executive Board 

and a vote is then taken to acc~pt or reject. 

SENATOR FAY: Are your yearly dues determined on 

the number of beds they have? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: Yes , they are. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: I have the answer to my own 

question. ~he Ashbrook Nursing Home is paid at the rate 

of -- well, from $23 to $27 a day. 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: That is by level of care. The 

$23 is probably level B. The maximum under skilled is 

$27.60. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Then they are close to it. 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: Then they are not quite up to 

the maximum. 
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SENATOR MARTINDELL: What are your standards for 

admission? Do they have to meet a certain standard? You 

said they didn't belong to your Association. 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: The Ashbrook? 

SENATOR MAR TINDELL: Yes. 

MR. Cilll,lNINGHAM: Right. They have never applied 

to my knowledge. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: But you do have standards for 

admission? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: Yes, we have a code of ethics. 

And, as I said to Senator Fay, we discuss them with the 

Department of Health, with Medicaid, with the people they 

give as references and with our people in the area. If 

all of these are not favorable, then we send a couple of 

our peer review committee members in to take a look at the 

facility and file a report back with us. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Why would the older homes drop 

out? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: As a result of this imputed rental 

reduction? Is that what you are referring to? 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Yes. 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: They could - and that in itself is 

an assumption - because of financial reasons either with-

draw from the program or possibly go out of business. 

With the shortage of beds in the State, if beds could be 

found, they would undoubtedly be at a higher rate because nor­

mally in the older type of facility, even though it could 

be giving very good personalized care, its reimbursement 

rate would be much lower than the newer-type facilities 

because of mortgage and other carrying charges. 

ASS~~LYMAN GARRUBBO: Are you suggesting there 

would be a loss of nursing home facilities and a loss of 

beds if we were to reduce the imputed rental formula? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: No, we are saying that that could 

be a result, which would be much more expensive than the 
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savings that could be realized by the abrogation of that 

imputed rental factor. That factor was basically utilized 

initially by Medicaid in order to properly compensate a 

facility -- we say properly. The imputed rental, 

I assume you know, is based on the date the building was 

constructed. not the date even that it became a nursing 

home and not the current date. It is the date it was con­

structed. But that was designed to stop just what happened 

in New York - sales and lease-backs, related leases that 

weren't brought forth - feeling that if they were compen­

sated to some degree, you wouldn't get that kind of abuse 

that they are reporting in New York. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: But in New Jersey, we just 

took that a~d added 10 percent flat to it. 

MR.CUNNINGHAM:· That, we say, is not accurate. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: It is not accurate? 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: No. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: What is accurate? 

MR.CUNNINGHAM: That would be accurate in the imputed 

rental area if you took rural New York and compared it 

with urban Ne~ Jersey. One of the examples we used in 

our press release,: in utilizing that theory, was 

Bergen County and its counterpart Rockland County in 

New York. Rockland County is on the urban list in· New York. 

New York has an imputed rental for urban areas and one 

for rural areas up-state. 

areas and for rural areas. 

New Jersey has one for urban 

If you compare New Jersey's 

urban areas to New York's rural areas, that would be so. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Isn't that what it does? 

Isn't the imputed rental based upon the New York rural 

rate? 

MR.CUNNINGHAM: Yes, it is, when you assume it in 

that manner~ 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Aren't those comparable 

construction costs? 
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MR.CUNNINGHAM: Urban New Jersey to rural New York? 

I would say, no, especially when you look at Rockland 

County and you look at Bergen County. You are saying that 

Bergen County should be compared with rural New York instead 

of urban New York or even Rockland County right across 

from it. That's the point that we make. In comparing urban 

New Jersey and urban New York, you will find that the 

New Jersey schedule is less than New York's. But if you 

compare urban New Jersey with rural New York, yes, the New 

Jersey schedule is 10 percent higher. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: I disagree with your basic 

premise. I think that New Jersey based its urban schedule 

upon New York's rural schedule. I think that is more the 

approach that was taken and not vice versa. 

MR. CUNNINGHAM:That may have been. We are not in 

agreement with that being done. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: But it is a different 

comparison than the one you were making a moment ago. 

If you compare New Jersey's urban construction costs to 

New York's rural construction costs, I think you are going 

to find a far greater comparison than if you do vice versa. 

MR.CUNNINGHAM: To some degree, if you are going to 

compare Cape May County ---

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Doesn • t that somewhat under­

mine your argument? 

MR. CARR: New Jersey also has an urban and a rural 

table. Where New Jersey's urban table exists, it has 

been drafted from the rural New York table. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Right. 

MR. CARR: And New Jersey goes on and further 

reduces its imputed rentals for the rural areas and the 

rural counties. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: And you find that to be an 

improper way to proceed, to compare urban New Jersey's to 

rural New York's construction costs? Do you find those 

two incomparable? 

MR. CARR: No, we are not saying they are incomparable. 
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But the SCI has suggested that they further reduce the imputed 

rental schedu~ for New Jersey • .. 
ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: In rural areas? 

MR. CARR: You mean, totally eliminate the 10 

percent addition that was placed on originally. 

MR.CUNNINGHAM: They are suggesting either possibly 

the abrogation of the entire imputed rental and going 

strictly to cost or eliminating the 10 percent, right. 

ASS~..BLYMAN GARRUBBO: I read the report that 

suggests the elimination of the 10 percent as at least a 

first step. But I don't follow your argument. 

MR. COYLE: I think, Assemblyman Garrubbo, that our 

approach to the problem as we analyze it perhaps may be 

looked at in a different perspective. Our position is 

that the comparison made by the SCI in its report to 

the New York situation is not a fair comparison nor is it 

an accurate comparison. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Let me back up a minute. 

Let me ask you this question: Are you taking the position 

that the present imputed rental formula utilized by the 

State of New Jersey is or is not a fair one? 

MR. COYLE: Let me say this, Mr. Assemblyman: I 

think, basically, it is a fair schedule. Certainly it 

has not been found to be an invalid schedule. The only 

issue raised concerning the schedule that is presently 

in use is that it was adopted from New York, patterned 

after New York, and the SCI was unable to get any validat­

ing documentation relating to the use of that table. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Do you think· it was right or 

wrong for New Jersey to adopt the imputed rental formula 

that New York was using, without further inquiry into 

the basis of that formula? 

MR. COYLE: Well, I can't vouch for the extent of the 

inquiry that was made. 

33 A 



ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Forget about that part of it. 

Do you think it was proper or improper for New Jersey to 

have adopted the New York formula as it did? 

MR. COYL'E: The formula that was adopted here in 

New Jersey, of course, is not identical to that in New 

York: it has a far lower base year in which reimbursement 

is recognized for historical.costs. It goes back to 1934. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Without telling me the 

differences, do you think it was proper or improper for 

New Jersey to have taken New York•s formula as it did? 

MR. COYLE: I think in the context of the program, 

Assemblyman Garrubbo, you have to understand that when 

this prograM was beginning, there were problems that 

perhaps may not exist today. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: You are telling me why it may 

not have been proper. 

MR. COYLE: No, I am not saying why it may not 

have been proper: I am trying to state why it had a proper 

proper validity. In the-context in which the problems 

arose at the time, I think ---

ASSEHBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Mr. Coyle, I am not asking 

you to justify it or attack it. All I want to know is 

if you agree that it was a proper foundation. 

MR. COYLE: I feel it was a proper method of re­

imbursement. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: All right. So you start off 

with a basic disagreement in premise with the SCI con­

clusion: am I correct? 

MR. COYLE: The SCI merely adopts a different 

philosophical approach toward reimbursement when it comes 

to a fixed, overhead-cost reimbursement item. The question 

is: What is the most equitable method of reimbursement to 

our facilities for this type of cost? The problems that 

were considered at the time when this formula was adopted, 

I think were far greater than those which SCI probably 

dealt with when they made a critical analysis of the current 

system of reimbursement. And the reasons behind the 
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philosophy which predominated in adopting that kind of 

formula were certainly different reasons than someone 

looking at it from a purely critical position today 

would come up with. For instance, one of the compelling 

reasons why the imputed rental theory was adopted and 

found feasible for New Jersey after they looked at 

New YorK, as I understand it, was to encourage many of 

the smaller nursing homes who would not have participated, 

because they could not have found it financiallyfeasible 

to participate in the program, to come into the program. 

At the time, a substantial minority of the beds that were 

available to provide for the Medicaid patients was in the 

smaller, older facilities that had very low amortization 

costs and very low overhead costs. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: That was New York's basis for 

establishing the formula, correct? 

MR. COYLE: Yes, and I think it was a valid basis. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Was that what the New Jersey 

officials proceeded on? Let me refer you to page 24 of 

the SCI report where they say in paragraph 2, "New Jersey 

officials erroneously concluded that the purpose of imputed 

rentals was to prevent sale and lease-back. The actual 

reason was that New York,knowingly,devised a system which 

would be attractive to owners of older nursing homes so 

that as many homes as possible would be persuaded to 

participate in the program." Do you agree with the 

assertion that New Jersey officials erroneously came 

to the con~lusion that the purpose of the imputed 

rental formula was to prevent sale and lease-back? 

MR. COYLE: 'I can't speak on whether they came to 

a conclusion erroneously or not, Assemblyman Garrubbo. 

I think that would be better addressed to those who 

made that decision. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Doesn't that really go to the 
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heart of the problem though? Aren't we here trying to 

evaluate, perhaps retrospectively and perhaps a few 

years late, the reliability of the approach taken by the 

New Jersey authors of this whole program? 

MR. COYLE: I think if you look at it from the 

viewpoint, "are you questioning its validity today, its 

continued validity, and whether it should continue today," 

that is one issue. But if you are looking at it as to 

whether it was valid and grounded upon valid grounds when 

it was adopted, I think that is a second issue. That is 

an entirely different issue. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: I can appreciate your 

verbosity because we are both lawyers and I know that 

lawyers answer questions with lengthy answers. But my 

question to you is: Don't you think it is important -

and I think :rou can answer this, yes or no - don' t you 

think it is our purpose here to examine the validity of the 

approach taken by the founders of this program? 

MR. COYLE: Sure. I don't see any reason why that 

shouldn't be done. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: In doing that, it is necessary 

that we evaluate the assumptions upon which those people 

proceeded relative to the New York formula which they 

adopted, rigl1t? 

MR. COYLE: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: So then it is important to 

determine whether or not the SCI is right, that the New 

Jersey officials erroneously concluded the basis of the 

New York formula. 

MR. COYLE: I imagine you would want to make that 

conclusion, Mr. Garrubbo. 

ASSEMJ3LYMAN GARRUBBO: You don't find it important? 

MR. COYLE: I don't feel that it was erroneous 

at all. This is a conclusion reached by SCI and I don't 

agree with their conclusions. 
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MR. CUNNINGHAM: When you say "erroneously, 11 I don 1 t 

know that the Medicaid officials made that conclusion 

with the thinking that that was New York's reason. I 

think that that was a conclusion the New Jersey people 

made themselves, and not necessarily the reasoning that 

New York used when they implemented it. 

ASSEM3LYMAN GARRUBBO: I have no other questions. 

SENATOR FAY: I just have a few, which are more 

aimed at the accountant. I flunked sixth grade arithmetic 

too, so I am in awe of you. According to your press 

release, "Imputed rental is a concept in which Medicaid 

applies a value to nursing home property that may have 

lower than normal real estate carrying charge. The SCI 

said actual carrying charges should be used for the 59 

nursing homes. Thus it calculated savings of $931,495." 

Now you are saying that it wouldn't be a saving of 

$931,000~ it would only be a saving of $500,000? 

MR. CARR: That's correct. 

SENATOR FAY: Is there some gap in here that it 

is not a million dollars off - it's only a half million 

dollars off? 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Isn't that partly federal 

funds? Doesn't that account for half of it? 

MR. CARR: Federal funds do count for half of it. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: That's what I thought. 

SENATOR FAY: Your accountant and your organization 

~saying that the $931,000 - I am rounding the figures 

off -- instead of a million-dollar savings, it would only 

be a half-milllon-dollar savings. This is off by a half 

a million, not by a million. 
' MR. CARR: That's correct. The reason for it is 

because the mix in the nursing homes is not 100 percent 

Medicaid, but only 60 percent Medicaiq. Therefore, in 

the reimbursement formula only 60 percent of the people 
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are affected. 

SENATOR FAY: Correct me if I am wrong. I keep 

saying that we didn't take the $20 from you~ we only 

took the $10 from you. So what are you getting angry 

about? 

MR. COYLE: I don't understand the nature of 

your statement, Senator. 

SENATOR FAY: For example, the SCI says, with the 

imputed rental formula that the State of New Jersey was 

using, there would have been a $931,000 saving. You 

are saying that's wrong, that there would only be a 

half-million-dollar saving. Wouldn't that be enough to 

recommend it? 

MR. COYLE: providing that you in fact have a 

savings,Senator. You are not talking about a bottom-line 

figure when you are talking $500,000. We take the position 

if you are going to save $500,000 - and that is your bottom­

line figure from the SCI report - and you do in fact put 
' . 

that provision into effect, it is going to cost the State 

of New Jersey an additional three and a half million 

dollars over and above the $500,000 you are going to save. 

SENATOR FAY: I was coming to the conclusion that 

~heraccountants were saying that you definitely would 

have saved $931,000 

save 

MR. COYLE: 

SENATO~ FAY: 

$500,000. 

And they were in error. 

--- and you were saying they would 

MR. COYLE: We say the maximum they could have 

saved was in the range of $500,000. 

SENATOR FAY: Therefore, that money could have 

been saved. 

MR. COYLE: As a top-line figure, but not as a 

bottom-line figure. If they try to save it in the manner 

in which, they reGommended and if they take the bottom­

line figure, they are going to lose and it is going to 
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cost the State an additional $3 million. 

SENATOR FAY: It is going to cost $3 million? 

MR. COYLE: That's correct. 

SENATOR FAY: You don't say that in your press 

release. 

MR. COYLE: Sure. 

SENA'I10R FAY: So you are saying really that you 

are not going to save $900,000 - you are going to lose 

three million? 

MR. COYLE: You are not going to lose it~ you are 

going to spend three million dollars more. 

SENATOR FAY: The State would spend three million 

dollars more instead of saving 

MR. COYLE: ~-- $500,000. 

SENA'rOR FAY: The SCI report says you would save 

one million~ you are saying it would cost three million 

dollars more ·to the State. 

MR. COYLE: That's correct - the bottom-line figure. 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: As an aside, Senator, we owe an 

apology to the Commission and to the SCI. If you look on the 

first page , our very first SCI calculation was imputed 

rental and carrying cost and you will find we made a second­

grade error in subtraction. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Nobody is perfect, Mr. 

Cunningham. 

SENATOR FAY: I have just a few suggestions for 

you and your Executive Board and membership. I would 

like to have you, your Executive Board and your member­

ship consider the recommendations that were made by 

the Nationa~ Council for Senior Citizens and presented 

by Mr. Semmel, particularly in the area of visits and 

inspections. Then also, I think we all have to come 

together and do something about the training of personnel, 

especially the aides. 
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I would like to hear your views on my own recom­

mendation for the posting of the monthly reports (a) in 

the building, (b) to the family of the patients, and 

(c) in your advertising brochures. 

MR. COYLE: We will submit written comments to the 

Commission on the recommendations made by the previous 

witnesses. 

MR. C~'NINGHAM: I can make one comment on education, 

Senator. In some areas of the State, there are some very 

good two-year training programs in the high schools for 

aides. They are not permitted out into the facilities 

for their on-the-job training part of their program 

until the second year. We find there is a program also 

at the Mercer County Community College, and have advertised 

this to our people in our News Letter. It is probably 

not enough throughout the State, but in some areas they 

do a very good job on this and our people find that the 

individuals supplied to them through those kinds of training 

programs are good and properly-trained people. 

SENATOR FAY: I intend to call before our Commi~sion 

a few people from the State Nurses Association and also 

from the Department of Education, if we can get them out 

of Newark within the next six months, to sit down with 

us and discuss ·these curriculum recommendations in high 

schools, vocational schools and in the Community Colleges. 

By the way, for the record, the State Nurses Association 

has contacted this Commission and has offered its help and 

support with regard to bringing training into the programs 

for everybody involved. 

MR. CUNNINGHAM: We have done quite a bit over the 

last couple of years in education, really spurred by a 

questionnaire we sent to all our members at one time, asking: 

What do you want your Association to do for you? Education 

came out far above anything else. We have done a lot of 
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work with the Jersey City State College - and you might 

be interested in talking to them - and with Rutgers, with 

whom we have worked. We have done some work with the 

Thomas Edison College, with which I am sure you are familiar. 

We have worked with the Office on Aging which has even 

supplied us some funding for training in the area of 

reality orientation and remotivation. We have run sessions 

in the State on their funding, along with the Non-Profit 

Association. We have trained people to go into the facilities 

and do the same. We have worked with HEW in training 

activities. We recognize the value and the need in the 

educational area. 

SENATOR FAY: Are most of these people because of 

their lack of training or education or a combination of 

the two at the minimum of the wage scale? What are the 

wages for a Nurses Aide in the State? 

MR.CL~INGHAM: I would say that you would find in 

New Jersey, they are probably above the minimum wage. 

And, as you know, the minimum wage in New Jersey is above 

the federal. I think the only place you might find them 

around the minimum is at the starting salary and then only 

probably for a two- or three-months' period of time in 

a strictly rural area. Other than that, you will 

find 

SENATOR FAY: What would you say is the average, 

taking rural and urban? Would it be around $2 to $2.50 an 

hour? 

MR.CUNNINGHAM: Some of them are over $3 an hour. 

MR. COYLE: I might add, Senator, that the recent 

demand made by unions who have been very active in this 

field lately is for a minimum salary for Nurses Aides, 

unskilled personnel, of $10,000 in three years. 

SENATOR FAY: What percentage of Nurses Aides 

belong to a union? 

MR. COYLE: I don't know if we have those figures 
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available, Senator, as to how many employees may be 

unionized. 
MR. CUNNINGHAM: I would only guesstimate it and 

would probably say about 35 percent. 

SENATOR FAY: Thank you very much. We appreciate 

it. 

MR. COYLE: Thank you, Senator. 

SENATOR FAY: The gentlemen from the SCI. 

MICHAEL s I A V A G E: Mr. Chairman, my name is 

Michael Siavage and I am Counsel to the State Commission 

of Investigation. The Commissioners have asked me to appear 

today on behalf of them. Also sitting with me is Mr. Jules 

Cayson, who is our Chief Accountant. 

I have a short statement that I would like to read 

into the record before I go any further. 

Members of the Commission: 

I wish, at the outset, to thank the members of this· 

Commission on behalf of the Commissioners of the S.C.I. for 

the opportunity to appear before you today to discuss the 

Commission's "Interim Report on New Jersey's System of 

Reimbursement of Rent and Carrying Costs to Nursing Homes 

Participating in the Medicaid Program." The Commissioners 

are of the opinion that aggressive study and open dialogue 

such as this hearing are prerequisities to a meaningful 

restructuring of certain portions of New Jersey's Medicaid 

Program. It is just this sort of free interchange of ideas 

which should have taken place five years ago when the Medicaid 

program was being instituted. The fact that it did not is 

one of the reasons why we are here today. It is the sincere 

hope of the Commission that the rhetoric prompted by the 

issuance of the Interim Report will lead to meaningful 
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revisions of this part of the system. 

It is my intention today to briefly summarize for this 

Commission the facts and conclusions set forth in the Report, 

to review the recorrunendations contained therein, and to 

respond to some of the unfounded criticisms by various 

interested parties. 

As you know, the Report deals with a highly limited 

subject matter -- the genesis, promulgation and effect of a 

schedule which addresses itself to ceilings on rental charges 

in different types of nursing home operations and the granting 

of imputed rent or actual carrying charges to certain other 

types of operators. The Schedule (which is appended to the 

Report as exhibit I) sets per bed amounts for imputed rents 

and maximum per bed allowances for other rentals which 

corresponds to the year of construction of the particular 

nursing home involved. Multiplying the appropriate dollar 

amount per bed times the number of beds in the institution 

results in the rental ceiling, or the ~mputed rental amount 

for the individual nursing home's cost report to the Division 

of Medical Assistance and Health Services. 

The obvious interest of the Commission of Investigation 

was to examine the underlying basis of the schedule, to inquire 

into the circumstances surrounding its promulgation and to 

evaluate its function and effect. As a result of the aforesaid 

inquiry, the S.C.I. established the following facts: 

1) New Jersey's schedule of reimbursement of rentals 

and imputed rentats was based upon an already 

existing schedule in the State of New York. 
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2) Officials of the Division of Medical Assistance and 

Health Services, as of February 1975, did not know what 

was the underlying basis of the New York schedule. 

3) The New York schedule was based on an average 

of leases then existing and set forth in a 

study completed by the Metropolitan Nursing 

Home Association of New York. 

4) The le~ses upon which the New York schedule was 

based were artificial and inflated via various paper 

transactions and mortgages in favor of related 

parties. 

5) New Jers2y based its urban rental and imputed rental 

schedule on New York's rural rental and imputed 

rental schedule but increased the allowance for 

imputed rencals by 10%. 

6) The original impetus for the adoption of the 

concept of imputed rentals came from the New Jersey 

Nursing Home Association. 

7) The New York Department of Health plans to abandon 

the idea of imputed rentals within the near future. 

8) The savings for the State of New Jersey in bringing 

New Jersey's schedule in line with the one upon which 

it was based and/or abrogating the imputed rental 

concept are substantial. 

9) There exists no concrete definition of what is a 
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related lease as opposed to an unrelated lease, the deter­

mination of which has important ramifications for 

reimbursement purposes. 

and, finally, 

10) The continuing contact and dialogue by New 

Jersey with New York on the topic was minimal 

resulting in a lack of consideration by New Jersey 

of several salutary changes and adjustments made 

by New York. 

Based upon the foregoing factors, the Commission 

suggested 1) that the imputed rental column of New Jersey's 

schedule be immediately reduced by 10% thus bringing it into 

accord with the schedule upon which it was purportedly based; 

2) that ample consideration be given to the complete abrogation 

of the concept of imputed rentals; 3) that the several adjust­

ments instituted by New York with respect to rentals and ~ 

charges be considered, including a reduction of imputed rentals 

for converted nursing homes, a reduction of reimbursement of 

rent and carrying charges for nursing homes not in full compliance 

with the building and fire codes and a requirement that nursing 

homes fund depreciation in excess of mortgage amortization; and 

finally 4) that as a possible alternative to the utilization of 

a maximum rental schedule, the Division of Medical Assistance 

and Health Services study the implementation of a return on 

capital approach to rental and carrying cost reimbursement. 

The foregoing, as has been stated, was an outline of the 

conclusions and recommendations contained in the Interim 

Report. Most of these observations, however, are readily 
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apparent from a reading of that Report. In the balance of 

this statement I will address myself to various comments and 

criticisms which have been directed at the Report. 

Before I do this, however, I would like to make one 

point which, it is respectfully submitted, should be marked 

well by the members of this Commission. I would caution 

against becoming entan&led in a web of controversy over minimal 

disagreements as to form or figures while ignoring the very 

real problems of substance pinpointed by the Report. The 

substantive point made by the Report is that revision of the 

ill-conceived rental and carrying cost reimbursement system 

must begin now. 

Perhaps ~he most publicized counter-argument to the 

Interim Report was that it made miscalculations with respect 

to the savings which would be experienced by the State of New 

Jersey if imputed rent was abrogated or if certain reductions 

were made in the rental reimbursement schedule. The savings 

projected by the S.C.I. would be experienced as a reduction of 

the operating expense of each home which figure is a component 

of the determination of the Medicaid reimbursement rate. 

Admittedly, it is more correct when speaking of actual dollar 

savings to the State to apply the percentage of Medicaid 

occupancy to that figure. Since the issuance of the Interim 

Report, the S.C.I. has applied percentage occupancy rates 

submitted by the New Jersey Association of Health Care 

Facilities and disregarded homes which would continue to receive 
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the maximum reimbursement rate. The tota; figure which 

results from the above computation with respect to fifty-six 

(or 80%) out of the seventy homes in New Jersey being granted 

imputed r.ent. is $558,836. I am sure this Commission will hear 

and has heard other estimates on this figure today, but the critical 

factor to bear in mind is that the savings, whether it be 

$550, 000 or $700, 000 or $900, 000, is substantial. 

The real issue, then, is whether a substantial number 

of Medicaid beds would be lost via several nursing homes 

leaving the program due to the abrogation of the imputed rent 

concept. There is no credible evidence to justify this 

self-serving prediction of gloom and doom. It should not 

simply be assumed that these beds will be lost to the program. 

Nor should the fact that a nursing home will operate at a 

loss be decisive because many homes already do. In fact, the 

average effect on the operating expense of a nursing facility 

due to the abrogation of imputed rent would be approximately 

3% with a corresponding reduction in Medicaid income. A 3% 

reduction in income seldom spells financial disaster. 

Another counter-argument is that the Report compares 

apples with oranges when it states that New Jersey's urban 

rental reimbursement schedule is 10% more than New York's 

rural rental reimbursement schedule. New Jersey metropolitan 

areas, proceeds the argument, must be compared with New York 

metropolitan areas. The point which is made in the Report, 
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however, and whi·ch Js proven therein is that New Jersey based 
'!>" .. ~ 

its urban schedule on New York's rural schedule because of the 

obvious difference in construction costs between the two 

states. Thus, in commenting on the similarity and dissimilarity 

with respect to these two schedules, the Report compares apples 

to apples. 

Another recommendation which might be questioned is 

that the depreciation reimbursed by the program be funded to the 

extent that it is in excess of required mortgage amortization. 

Such a recommendation may be consider.ed inconsistent with con­

ventional accounting practices in the private sector. The 

recommendation is, however, not so unconventional when one 

considers that the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants 

recognized that depreciation should be funded where hospitals 

receive third party reimbursement based on actual costs and also 

that the New York Medicaid system, as stated in the Report, has 

recently promulgated the very same regulation. This recommenda­

tion, it is submitted, therefore, should be given serious 

consideration by the Division of Medical Assistance and Health 

Services and this Commission. 

In conclusion, I would like to reiterate that the 

Medicaid Program is a_highly complex system involving, as you 

may know, hundreds of millions of dollars of reimbursement, 

and it is therefore obvious that a variety of inputs will be a 

necessary prerequisite to the rectification of problem areas. 
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The S.C. I., however, has become convinced since the outset 

of this investigation that its role as an independent 

evaluator dissassociated from the everyday workings of the 

Program can provide a needed degree of objectivity to the 

evaluation. Our inquiry is proceeding with all due diligence 

and we will continue to report or hold public hearings as 

various facets of the investigation are developed. On behalf 

of the Commissioners of the S.C.I., I respectfully offer this 

Commission their continuing cooperation and I now put myself 

at your disposal for questioning. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: What are the requirements right 

n?w for disclosure of ownership of nursing homes? 

MR. SIAVAGE: The requirements, Senator, would 

basically be with respect to the Certificate of Need, upon 

which are listed the new owners of the nursing home, stock­

holders of the corporation which would be involved in the 

operation of the nursing home, etc. I believe there is 

a contact between I and A and the Department of Health 

with respect to that information. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: What limits, if any, are placed 

on the owners by doctors and county social workers or State 

employees? Are any of them involved to your knowledge --­
MR. SIAVAGE: Not to my knowledge. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: I didn't finish my sentence. 

(Continuing) --- who may play a role in placing the patients? 

Do you know what limits ---

MR. SIAVAGE: I think you are referring to a pos­

sible conflict between a doctor, for instance, who has a 

function of plccing nursing home patients and who may also 

have an interest in a nursing home. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Yes. 
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MR. SIAVAGE: It has been bandied around that those 

situations exist. It is difficult for me to comment on 

anything outside of the four corners of this report, as 

far as our investigation goes, because there is a disorderly 

persons statute within our enabling legislation which 

prohibits tha~. But I have heard that that situation exists. 

SENA'I·OR MARTINDELL: I had prepared a r~solution for 

the Appropriations Committee to cut 10 percent from the 

imputed rental. Then I talked with Mr. Reilly and he said 

that he was afraid that that cost would come out of the 

patient's hide, so to speak. How can you be sure if you 

do change the formula that that is not going to be the case? 

MR. SIAVAGE: I heard that concept set forth this 

morning. I think the problem with that idea is that it 

assumes that nursing home operators are operating today 

at bare bones. In other words, as soon as you cut any 

proported fat out of the system, the moneys will necessarily 

affect the patient care. That assumption hasn't been 

verified however. In other words, what I am saying is that 

it is not necessarily true that that is going to come out 

of patient care, any reduction in the amounts presently 

being received. 

The other side to that answer is also that I have 

heard here th~s morning suggestions as to improved patient 

care through various types of inquiries and surveillances 

by both Institutions and Agencies and Health. I think that 

has to be stepped up if you cut money for actual carrying 

charges or rentals, for instance. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: I think they are planning to step 

it up anyhow. 'Ibere was one statement you made that confused 

me a little bit. I think you said that no many nursing 

homes were making Here it is. You said, "Nor should 

the fact that a nursing home will operate at a loss be 

decisive because many homes already do." How can they 

keep going this way? 
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MR. SIAVAGE: How they can keep going, I can't explain 

to you. I am sure you are familiar with the fact that 

several corporations, for instance, in the private sector 

do actually operate at a loss for tax purposes or other 

purposes. 

That statement, if you are interested, is based on 

our review of 57 of the homes who were in the 70-home 

sample, and 20 out of those 57 or approximately one-third 

are already operating at a loss for I and A purposes. That 

is from the I and A cost report. So that is the basis 

of that statement. 

SENATOR MARTINDELL: Have your investigations turned 

up evidence of doctors and vendors getting kickbacks? 

MR. SIAVAGE: I have trouble commenting on that 

statement because of our statute. As you understand, the 

procedure at the SCI is that the Commissioners decide what 

is to be made public through any forum whatsoever. This 

report has been made public by a resolution, but nothing else 

to do with o-.1r investigation has. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Mr. Siavage, the report that 

you initially submitted indicates that the reason for 

the New York i~puted rental system was to attract owners 

of older nursing homes into participation. The imputed 

rental structure, as I understand it, is one that creates 

a fictitious type of carrying charge and was based in 

New York upon average rental agreements. However, your 

report accurately notes that some of those leases that went 

to form the average were highly inflated. 

MR. SIAVAGE: That is true. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: We found in talking to the 

Stein Commission people in New York that not only was 

that a problem, but there were problems of intercorporate 

relationships where there were common principals, very 

highly-inflated mortgages, etc. Have you discovered or are 
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you in a position to discuss with us the extent to which 

you have discovered any such relationships in New Jersey 

as were found in New York? 

MR. SIAVAGE: Assemblyman Garrubbo, we are involved 

in that area presently. But I regret for the same reasons 

expressed to Senator Martindell, I am not prepared 

today to discuss that with you. Although, of course, when 

the Commissioners decide that information is ready for 

public exposure, we will be. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Mr. Siavage, are you in 

a position at all - and I don't want to keep prodding 

you if you are not -- are you in a position at all to 

discuss any criminal activity that you may have discovered 

in the course of your investigation? 

MR. SIAVAGE: Again, I am not. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Are you in a position even 

to indicate that you have or have not found such criminal 

activity? 

MR. SIAVAGE: Not even to confirm or deny it. 

I would like to respond though to the beginning 

of your question which had to do with the fact that the 

sample of nursing homes in New York --the figure that 

they came up lhith was put on the table by Mr. Lowell of 

the Metropolitan Nursing Home Association in New York, 

based on a survey that he had done. The only independent 

evaluation that has ever been done of those figures or, 

in turn, the New Jersey figures that were based on it 

was done by .Mr. Moan of the Temporary Cost of Living 

Standards in New York, the same Commission, the Stein 

Commission, of which we are speaking. I was quite surprised 

to find in his testimony - and this is in the report before 

us - that he examined 40 homes, all of which were included 

in that sample, and found in the majority of the situations, 

according to his testimony, the situation was the same 

as the Willaby Nursing Home, which is described in the 
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report, as far as inflated mortgages and intercorporate 

transactions between parties. 

I think the statement was made before that it has 

never be~n demonstrated that the figures in the schedule 

are invalid. My response to that is, at least to the 

extent of the investigation done by Mr. Moan, they 

have been. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: The New York report uncovered 

a number of nursing homes owned and/or operated by Bernard 

Bergman. I hate to keep prodding, but I want to know the 

parameters of your authority today. Are you in a position 

to discuss whether or not he is the subject of investigation 

relative to any homes that he may own in New Jersey? 

MR. SIAVAGE: I wouldn't be, but I happily can 

comment on that because in the incipient stages of this 

investigation we went with Attorney General Hyland on 

January 3rd, 1975, and it was decided at that time that 

the Attorney General's Office would look into a "Bergman" 

connection within the State of New Jersey. It already had 

been reported in the New York Times that at least four 

nursing homes had reputed connections with Mr. Bergman. 

It was decided at that time the Attorney General would 

conduct that portion of this investigation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: That has not been within 

any phase of your function? 

MR. SIAVAGE: That is right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Have you discussed the 

proposals that you have made relative to the abrogation 

of the 10 percent increase over the imputed rental formula 

or the imputed rental formula with any other division of 

government? How about the Medicaid people? 

MR. SIAVAGE: Yes. We asked Mr. Reilly for his 

comments on o~r recommendations. We have received those 

back and we are presently involved in a dialogue between 
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his department and our Commission on that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: Are you in a position to 

discuss whether or not your investigation has found any 

evidence of political involvement in either protection 

of any interest in nursing homes or anything related to 

the intercorporate relationships? 

MR. SIAVAGE: No, I am sorry we are not. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: You cannot comment? 

MR. SIAVAGE: I can't comment on that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: In lieu of the imputed rental 

formula, were we to abolish it, what would. you suggest be 

utilized? 

MR. SIAVAGE: A suggestion is made in the report -

it is recommendation number 6, beginning, I believe, on 

page 49 at the bottom - that the State of New Jersey consider 

a return-on-capital approach to rental and carrying costs 

reimbursement. As is explained in the report, what would 

happen is that we would come up with, through the Division 

of Medical Assistance and Health Services, a true value 

on each nursing home and then apply an across-the-board 

percentage of the property and building costs to that, and 

reimburse via that method each year to that nursing home. 

That avoids, to our mind, and certainly has goo d 

qualities and is fairly simple, leasebacks, sales, inflated 

mortgages, etc., because once that cost is determined, 

other than perhaps plugging an inflation factor, it wouldn't 

change. So that any machinations between the nursing home 

being built and the advent of the Medicaid system would 

be avoided by that program. 

ASSEMBLYMAN GARRUBBO: I read the report and I 

understand your suggestion. I wanted you to put it on the 

record. 

My curiosity has the best of me; I can't wait for 

you fellows to finish your investigation. 

I have to leave at this time, Mr. Chairman. Thank 

you, Mr. Siavage. 
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SENATOR FAY: Mr. Siavage, what we have here is the 

SCI submitting its report, the Nursing Home Association 

offering its rebuttal, and three people who aren't too 

hot in long division trying to weigh the matter. We are 

not about to come to conclusions yet. I am not going to 

get into formulas and quibbling over a few hundred thousand 

dollars, but certainly there is a gap~ I don't know 

whether your figures or the Nursing Home Association's 

figures are right. There are three departments that 

should answer this: Dr. Finley's, which will get a copy 

of both reports, Commissioner Klein's, which will also 

get a copy of both reports~ and I am going to personally 

ask the Office of Fiscal Affairs to go into this. I feel 

all three of them are in objective, responsible areas 

to answer these pointed questions and the rebuttal by the 

Nursing Home Association. 

I was operating under the impression until Mr. 
Coyle told me I was wrong that the only distinction was 

between the $900,000 figure and the $500,000 figure, and I 

cannot really grasp that a·t all. But Mr. Coyle now tells 

us we are going to lose three million dollars, instead of 

gaining something. Therefore, third parties are going to 

have to move in here on what both you and the Nursing Home 

Association ~gree is a very complicated and complex sit­

uation, as are the corollary problems that go with it. 

But obviously they are going to be answered, and your 

call for immediacy is most certainly well taken. 

MR. SlAVAGE: Before we leave that, Senator, I 

would just like to respond briefly to Mr. Coyle's comments. 

There is no disagreement as of today over the savings of 

$900,000 versus $560,000, etc. I think we are only 

$8,000 apart today - $558,000 versus $566,000. So we 

can settle that. 

As I said in the opening statement, however, I 
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think that the important issue is whether these beds are 

going to be lost to the program as a result of the abro­

gation of imputed rental. Mr. Coyle assumes that they 

will - these barnes will all leave the program, all these 

patients will be transferred, and they will all be trans­

ferred into homes receiving presently the maximum Medicaid 

rate. 

The point which I attempted to make in the opening 

statement was that that is not necessarily true, and 

this is the type of examination that we called for in this 

interim report. As I said, you can't consider whether 

the nursing homes are going to operate at a loss as the 

result of the abrogation. One thing you can consider is 

this change in their Medicaid income in operating expenses. 

As I said, the average is 3 percent. 

So I think those factors should be on the record 

and should be considered by any other body who looks at 

this matter. 

SENATOR FAY: I can assure you they will be. 

The people responsible will have to answer every question 

you posed and every recommendation you made in your report. 

And we are not going to wait three months for them to 

get around to answering them. The time is now. Every one 

of these questions is valid. If their objections are 

valid, they should want to present them as quickly as 

possible. 

That would be my recommendation: to take your 

report, the Nursing Homes Association's objections and 

the followup report to the people involved and have them 

report back to the Commission and the public on them. 

MR. S IAVAGE : Thank you very much. 

SENATOR FAY: Thank you. 

At this time, we will close this session. We 

haven't as yet set a date for the next public hearing, 

but we are hoping to have it in the Monmouth-Ocean County 
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area. Senator Barry Parker has made what I consider 

a good suggestion~ and, that is, to bring the Commission 

into areas that have a great number of senior citizens 

and nursing home patients. So I am hoping that the 

next public hearing will be held in the Monmouth-Ocean 

County area. Thank you. 
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SUMMARY OF PROPOSAL BY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC ADVOCATE 
AND ·cENTER FOR LAW AND SOCIAL POLICY * .. 

• Beginning in th~ fall of 1974~ the Department of the Public Advocate~ with 

the cooperation of the Center for Law and Social Policy~ began an examination into 

the conditions existing in New Jersey's nursing homes and into the operation of the 

State's regulatory scheme. Our findings convinced us that legislative action 

and administrative chan~e is urgently needed in this area. The vast majority of 

nursing homes in New Jersey are not in full compliance with the federal and state 

statutes and regulations which set minimal standards for a decent and healthy 

environment for nursing home patients. In many cases, the deficiencies are sub-

stantial and of long standing. They cover the gamut from severe understaffing 

and lack of medical care to unsanitary conditions, poor dietary services and a 

dearth of any rehabilitative or therapeutic programs. 

While the Department of Health has primary responsibility for licensing~ 

regulation and inspection of all nursing homes, the Division of Medical Assistance 
·~· 

and Health Services in the Department of Instutitions and Agencies administers 

the Medicaid program whicn provides federal and state funds in varying amounts 

to over 200 nursing homes in New Jersey. The relationship between the nursing 

facility receiving Medicaid funds and the State is set forth in a contract, known 

as a provider agreement. In this agreement the State contracts to reimburse the 

home at a given rate per patient and the home agrees to comply with all applicable 

state and federal regulations and provide all services set forth in its cost study. 

The amount of Medicaid funds a home receives per Medicaid patient (the reimbursement 

rate) depends upon this cost study which the home submits annually to the Division 

of Medical Assistance and Health Services. However, ~ven if the nursing facility 

is found to be deficient when inspected by the Department of Health, the State 

continues to pay the facility the full reimbursement rate as if the nursing home 
lx 
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were meeting its contractual obligations. Thus, if a home loses personnel or 

cuts back on its food or services during the year, it continues to be paid at 

the same rate throughout the year that was determined by the initial cost study. 

The incentive to cut costs at the expense of patient care in order to increase 

profits is obvious. 

The present utilization by the applicable State agencies of existing remedies 

has proven to be totally inadequate to raise the level of patient· care in the homes 

and to prevent the wast~ge of taxpayers' money. In the last few months the 

Department of Health h~s threatened several homes with license revocation, although 

from 1965 to 1974 only ten had their licenses revoked. Revocation of license or 

Medicaid decertification, which may also put a home out of business, are radical 

remedies which not only take months if not years, but which also cause patients 

severe problems of relocation. While state-wide, nursing homes are not filled to 

100% cap~city, there e.re severe shortages of beds in some areas. What we propose 

as a first step to raise the quality of patient care is to take the profit out of 

noncompliance. While we believe the plan we are proposing can be accomplished 

administratively under the present statutory structure, new legislation compelling 

the adoption of the proposed system would be desirable. 

The essence of our proposal is that when a Medicaid certified nursing home is 

not in compliance witl1 standards, the State should withhold from the payments to 

the ho~e an amount which reflects the value of the omitted service for as long as 

the deficiency exists. The following method of implementation is suggested: 

1. A Joint Deficiency Rating Committee, composed of appropriate personnel 

from the Department of Eealth and the Department of Institutions and Agencies 

should be immediately established. 
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2. The Joint Deficiency Rating Committee should determine which t~pes 

of deficiencies can be directly related to specific items on the cost study 

submitted by all Medicr.id provid.ers. A schedule of such costs could be 

established and reported deficiencies in these areas would result in dollar-for­

dollar reductions from the amount the home is reimbursed. 

For example, if the average annual cost of a registered nurse is 

$15,600, a deduction of $300 would be made from the payment to the home for each 

week in which the home lacked a registered nurse. 

3. This Committ~e would also prepare an interim deficiency rating system 

for all other deficiencies not susceptible to precise cost analysis. A point value 

would be assigned to a.:;_1 common types of violations of ~-1edicaid requirements for 

nursing homes. The amount of points assigned to a particular deficiency would be 

· based upon two criter·ia: 

(1) The impact the deficiency has upon the health and well-being 

of the patients; 

(2) Cost savi:1gs to the operator by reason of noncompliance. This 

information can be gleaned from inspection reports and the 

cost studies submitted to the Department of Institutions and 

Agencief';. 

4. The Committee would develop a schedule of payment reduction based on 

deficiency point totals and indicate the percentage reduction in per diem per 

patient Medicaid payment at a given level of deficiency points. For example, a 

home with a 0-25 weighted point total might still receive full payment, one with 

25-50 points a 10% reduction and so on. The point schedule and payment red~ction 

schedule and regulati-:>ns governing operation of the neY syster:1 would then be 

announced and published according to the Administrative Procedure Act requirements. 
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5. Once in operation, the system will automatically lower Medicaid 

payments to nursing homes with substantial deficiencies according to the prescribed 

schedules. The reduced payment will continue unless or until a home demonstrates 

compliance with regula.tions so as to reach a level of no reduction or of 

sufficient compliance to at least raise the level of payment. 

6. A home may not delay automatic reduction upon an administrative deter­

mination of noncompliance, but it may be entitled to retroactive payments if a 

subsequent hearing reveals that the determination was in error. We believe that 

this method is essentiol to remove the incentive for delay by the noncomplying 

nursing home. We would additionally advocate that each home, when submitting its 

monthly claim for Medicaid funds, be required to either certify to the absence 

of deficiencies or lis~ those which presently exist. 

7. After six month3, the point and payment reduction schedule should be 

reviewed, and modified, if necessary, according to operational experience. 

The success of s1:ch a system will, of necessity, rely strongly upon 

cooperation by the two De~artments involved in nursing home care and particularly 

upon the adequacy and coordination of the inspection process. We strongly endorse 

the bill introduced by Assemblyman Garrubbo which would mandate unannounced 

inspections and inspections pursuant to complaints. We are also in favor of 

legislation establishing a patient's Bill of Rights and a Nursing Home Ombudsman, 

which we understand will also be introduced shortly. 

We do not claim that our plan is a panacea for all the ills of the nursing 

home, but we do believe it is a significant step in the right direction toward 

improving the lives of thousands of our senior citizens confined to nursing homes. 
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.... 

Many Americans have come to regard nursing homes with unparalled anxiety, 

not without good cause. A stay in even the better nursing homes can be a traumat~c 

experience; a stay in the worst can be a nighcmare. 

Patient abuse and n~glect and unsafe and unsanitary conditions are too 

often found in nursing ho~es in this State. WflUe we do not: mean to imply t:h&t a~J.. 

nursing facilities are inad~quate, neither are we convinced that most homes in this 

State ·are a~ good as they c,.,uld and should be and as good as the law requires t:hem 

· to be. Even with the~ wholly inadequate inspection proceduJ:es utili~ad by t:he. 

Department of Health, an unacceptable number of violations and defic:lenees. are 

1 
docu:1ented. 

Nursing homes ha,7 e become big business. A report of the United Scates Senate 

shows that between 1969 and 1972 the 106 publicly held corporations, which control 

18% of the industry's beds accounted for more than $1 billion in revenue pel: year 

and experienced growth rates of 112.6% in total assets, 149.5% in gross revenues 

and 116% in average net income.la In 1974, approximately 200 nursing homes in New 

Jersey received over $100 million in State and Federal Medicaid funds .. 2 Iu ~973, 

82.2i. of the 29,603 tota.J. beds in nursing homes in this State -were occupied for a 

total of 8,882,191 patient days. 3 Studies now show that at least one out of.every 

five individuals over age 65 will spend some tiQe in a nursing home~4 

The following analysis and position statement submitted by the Department 

of the Public Advocate and the National Council of Senior Citizens urges that: one 

'·''=-/ to begin to im?rove the cara of the agad and to reduce the number of existing 

ca£iciencies in nursing ho~es is by taking tha profit out of operating illegally. 

~."2 balieve that an analysis of tha present H~dicaid payment structure reveals. that 
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nonco~?liance with statutes and regulations translates into increased profits for 

the owners of the nursing facility. The excess profits being reaped by nursing 

homes come in large part from the State Treasury. 

Briefly, we feel it is clear that the State is and bas been paying for 

nursing home services which have been contracted for but not rece~ved. Our analysis 

indicates that this problem exists on a massive level involving tha wasta of &A 

enormous amount of public f11nds ~nd, worse still, the depr~vat~on of life-suataiDiDg 

services to our elderly in nursing facilities throughout tha Stata. Tha problem. is 

aggravated by a cumbersome system of regulation that relies on a wholly inappropriate~ 

remedy as the sole enforcement device. 

This paper sugges~s an approach which is feasible under present law and wb~h 

may be accomplished administratively and without substantial time delays, although 

new legislation may also be desirable. · It seeks to accomplish two objeet~ves: 

1. First and foreL10st, to provide a w-orkable regulatory schema 

with financial incentives to raise tha quality of conditions 

and care in nursing homes to at least the minim~ levels requ~ed 

by law without any additional cost in public funds; 

2. To end the wasteful system under which millions of dollars of 

the tax revenues of the State and Federal Government·ar6 pa~d to 

nursi.ng home operators who do not deliver the quality and quantity 

of services required by law and by their contracts with the State. 

In essence, we propose that the State of New Jersey institute a system of 

adoinistrat:ive evaluati.o:t of the extent to which a nursing ho-:!la falls shore. of meeting 

cini~u~ standards i~?osed by law. Since the ho~e has agreed to comply fully wiCh the 

law, the State should deduct froQ the ~!edicaid pay~ent due the noncomplying home a 

preestablishad percentage related to the extent of the noncozpliance-- i.e., the 

State shv~ld pay only tor value received. 
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Th~ ~ursi~g Ho=e Industry Today 

The plight of se.lior citizens confined in our nation's nursing h.o:.::as is not 

a recent phenocenon. The multiplicity and r.;:agnitude of the abuses and calt:reat::t:l.ent. 

in nursing .homes have be&n the subject of news media exposes~ books, federal a~~ 

state committee hearings and governmental and private studies. In addition the 

problems of delivering long term health care have been explorede !he nurs~ homa 

industry's chronic defense has been that more money was needed to re!D.$d1 defid.encies.c 

However, since the enact:taAnt of Medicare and Medicaid in 1965, billions of dollar$ 

of public money have been absorbed by the industry. The industry bu h&coma a big~ 

lucrative business but c.ha quality of patient care has not improved.. Nursing hatUe · · 

operato~s bear the primary responsihUity for this failure, but:. govei.'ll.1:lJ!llt: has also 

failed in its obligatio~ t~ the aged. 

Once having taken on the responsibility for older ~ricans 
who are sick and poor, the government never exercised the 
will to ensure the proper carrying out of this responsi­
bility by the i"stitutions • • . [T]he failure of government 
has been massive at all levels, from federal officials who 
administer their programs in such a way as to guarantee 
their ignorance of what is happening to the billim:.s of 
dollars they spend, down to the local inspectors and case­
-workers \o~ho close their eyes to the abuses they see every 
day in the nursing homes. The patient lying aoandoned in 
a urine-soaked bed, starved, abused at will by aides~ is 
just as surely ·'- victim of governmantal indifference as 
of the greed of the awner.S 

Th~ urgency of the need for effective regulation of th~ 1ndvstry to provide 

hu:ane living conditions ar..d adequate medical care becomes clear when one real.i.zes 

that at least ewenty percent of our senior citizens will spend some ti~ i~ a 

nursing ho!ne. With the advent of :Hedicaid the financing has become available to 

pr.:>vida the needed care. State a.."1d Federal governments will spend. biL!.io:!s on 

nursing ho~e care in tha years ahead. Both the patie~ts and the public are entitled 

to have nursing hon:es do3liver \olhat they have promised in exchange for the~~ ::lZssive 

pay-men ::s. 
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.. . 
The aged, those over the age of 65, presently make up ten percent of the 

population, or approximar.ely 20 million people. This segcant of our population is 

growing faster than any other. Those who reach 65 can expect to liva on the averaga 

~nother 15 years. 

At the end of 1971, a little over 5% of the elderly 
were in institutions. Some l,l06,103.were in nursing 
homes and about lOOsOOO were in mental institutions • 

. . .. 
And. yet the 5 percent figure is deceptive • • •• the 
S percent figure rapresents only the number of elderly 
in nursing homes and related facilities on any given 
day •••• A widely published study ••• notes: · 
"Whlle one in 20 seniors is in a nursing home • • • 
on any given day, one out of five seniors will spend 
some time in a nur.sing homa during a lifetime." 6 

(Emphasis· added) 

. .. 

'. 
Thus the percentage of senior Americans who will spend some time in a nut'Sing homa is 

at least ~enty percent and may continue to rise if the trend to longevity c.ontin.ue.s •. 

The growth of tbe nursing home industry in the years since Medicare and 

Medicaid has been phenomenal. As of 1970 there were 23,000 nursing homes in this 

country. By 1974, the tnited States Senate Subcommittee on Long Term Care reported: 

An even more informative indicator of their growing 
importance can be shaped fr01D the following new· and 
not generally known facts: 

-There are more nursing home beds (1,235,404) in the 
United States them general and surgical beds 
(1,006,951). 
-}~re in-patient days of care were given in long-te~ 
care facilities (384.2 million) than in short-term 
general hospitals (262.7 million). 
-E~enditures for long-term care increased 640 percent 
from $500 ~llion in 1960 to $3.~ billion in 1973 
(less conservative estimates place the nursing home 
industry's total o~erating outlays at $6.2 billion). 
-For tha first time, Hedicaid expenditures in 1972 
for nursing hom~ care exceeded paycants to ganeral 
and surgical hospitals: $1.6 billion (34 percent) 
as compared to $1.5 billion (31 percent). 7 
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AccorC..ing to t=-.e ~ew Jersey Depart-uent of Eealth, in HeT..: Jerse::r, in April 1975, 
8 

t2ere were 212 nursing ho~e& with a total of 19,218 beds. 

Although the nursing home industry in this count~j was established by 

c~urch groups and philanthropic institutions, today these nonprofit facilities run 
9 

only 15% of our homes, which represents 25% of the beds. Over three-oua.-ters of 

the industry consists or nroprieta.ry hot!es, i.e .• health care facilities o"Oerate(! 

:for profit, and they re"Oresent 67% of the available beds. T'.ae remaining 8% o:C tha, 

beds in the.nation are in institutions operated by governments.10 In ltevJersey, 

88% of the nursing homes participating in the Medicaid progr.a.m are proprietary ho::o..es.11 

· Today, the government pays the major cost of' nursing hom.e care. "In 1973 1 

about $2 out of every $3 in nursing home revenues came from the PUblic funds. 

Medicare contributed only $200 million, but Hedica.id paid out about $2.1 billi.on~ 

Private patients paid $1.4 billion. Other sources, including Social Security Benetits, 

accounted for a sizeable AJI:.()unt, although the exact ma.gni tude is not knoWD.. nlZ In New 

Jersey, total Medicaid payments to nursing homes in 1974 were $100 mi~on, halr 

from State revenues and balf from the Federal government. In Janua...-y, 1975, 16,032 

patients were supported by Medicaid in New Jersey.13 

Medicaid pays the major part of nursing home fees because nost senior citizens-

siz:lpl~t cannot a.:ff'ord the cha~ges. In :New Jersey, the Hedicaid oax:1.m:u:m. f'ee ot: 

$27.60 per day (approxima;cely $840 per :month) is paid to 38% of a.ll nursing homes 

providing skilled nursing care, the ~io~ of $26.29 per day (approximately $800 

per :aonth) to 40% of all participating homes at ICF Level "A", and. the max:L...-um of 

~23.66 (approximately $719 per month) to 42% of all partici,ating homes at ICF Level 

"B" . 14 Fees to private patients are often higher. In UeT.o York, -which has no 

:c~xi;::•a 1·:edica.id fee, cha!"'gcs as hign e.s $1400 nonthly have been paid.. 'i:c.e private 

~~tient with s~vings soo!l exhausts the~ and few- have pensions ;.·hich match the fees 

ch~rged by n~rsi~g hozes. Private patients are frequently charged additional fees 

fo::- se::-vices a:!± equip:::.ent corm~ll:; r.eeded for care of ge:-iatric patients. 

lOx 

-- --~ - ----- " 

' ' -



.. 

At these high lev~l charges, the public 3nd the patients have tha r~gnc 

to demand that the industry provide at least the quality of care require4 by law. 

Governmant, paying billions to the industry, must ensure that at least legal 

requirements are met. The United State Senate Subcommittee on Long Ter1:1 Care has 

spoken about conditions in nursing homes in its recent report, uThe Litany of 

Nursing Home Abuses," finding the following patterns of abuses: 

Lack of human dignity; lack of activities; untrained and 
inadequate numbers of staff; ineffective inspections and 
enforcement; profiteering; lack of control on drugs; poor 
care; unsanitary conditions; poor food; poor fire pro­
tection and othe~ hazards to life; excessive charges ••• ; 
unnecessary and unauthorized use of restraints; negligence 
leading to death or injury; theft; lack of psychiatric care; 
untrained administrators; discrimination against minority 
groups; reprisals 2.gainst those who complain; lack of dental 
care; advance n~tice of State inspections; false advertising. 
The Subcommitt~e's investigations from 1963 through 1974 
revealed much the same pattern of abuse as established by 
the press. However, the bulk of the complaints received 
fell into the cate~ory of poor patient care ••• 

Almost all nursing homes have at least one of· the (i.e.~ 
category of abuses); some nursing homes have all of them; 

·the vast majority fall somewhere in between ••• (T)he 
examples were carefully chosen and were not used unless 
the principle illustrated is still valid today. 

A few of the typical examples offered by the Subcommittee are mora than 

sufficient to remind us of the pressing need for change. 

There was another patient who had trouble walking to the 
bathroom. He was not incontinent when he came. He 
had no problem u~inating, he just needed some assistance 
walking to the bathroom. One day the day shift orderly 
put a catheter in him. The first catheter drew blood 
instead of uri,ne. So he took it out thinking there was 
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so~ething wrong with the catheter. So he tried another 
o~e. The sama ~e~ult happened. He told me personally 
to watch the pat~ent because he was bleeding a little 
bit f~om the peni~. Later on that evening a clot came 
through his penis that filled the whole bottom of the bed 
pan. Two or three days later he was sent to the hospital. 
He died there. at page 170 

Self respect is destroyed.when a patient is restricted 
to a regimen of & bath ~ a week - whether the patient 
needs it or not - IF it is convenient. Some of the 
patients who came ~o . . • [our nursing home] had dirt 
acc~ulated in the hair so that the scalp had to be soaked 
to softe.u the di.:tt and then the dirt would be scr<Jped and 
crumbled by the .fingers so that it could be removed with­
out pulling the hair out by the roots~ Putrid excreta 
would be. so matced into the pubic hair and betveen the 
buttocks that it would have to be soaked repeatedly in 
soap and water ?efore it could be dislodged with wash 
cloths and scrubbing brushes. Care had to be taken to 
prevent damage to the corroded flesh. at page 197 

A female patient who was 93, totally blind, and a severe 
cardiac, was put into a chair with restraints despite 
doctor's orders that she should be in bed. The day 
after she entered H. Nursing Home, an attendant struck 
her in the face with her fist to punish her for spilling 
a cup of water. Her attending physician called the 
wot:lan' s daughters <:~.nd had them remove her from the home­
She was transfer~ed to her home and died a week later 

at page 172 

Sometiu around the middle of September, the home. served 
hot oatmeal for breakfast. There Yere worms in the oat­
meaL This was no~. the first time that worms had been 
iound in the food. It usua~y happens on and off during 
the sl.lll:ll:'.er. • •• at. paga 179 

, 
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7~; Legal and Ad~inistrative Structure Presentlv Govarning 
Q,eration oi ~ursing Ho~es in New Jersey 

Over 757. of the beds in nursing homes in New Jersey are certified as eligible 

for participation in the St~te's Medicaid (and/or Medicare) program and therefore are 

subject to both Federal and State regulation. 15 New Jersey Medicaid is a 

cooperative Federal-State program covering certain "persons whose resources ara 

determined to be inadequate to enable them to secure quality care at their own 

expense."16 In 1973, the cost of 54% of all patient-days in nvrsing homas in New 
17 

Jersey were paid by Medicaid. Many patients start by paying from personal saving$ 

but soon exhaust these reso~rces and become Medicaid patients. 

The Medicaid program was established by Title XIX of the Social Security 

Act18 and implemented in New Jersey by the New Jersey ~1edica1 Assistance and Health. 

Services Act. 19 The Federal government provides a grant to New Jersey of 50% of 

Medicaid expenditures in the State. To receive this grant, the State must operate 

its Medicaid progr~ in compliance with the Social Security Act and the rules and 

regulations promulgated thereunder. The Act ~~ressly requires that a State's 

~1edicaid program must provide skilled nursing home services. 20 The Secretary of 

the Department of Health, Education and Welfare has promulgated detailed regulations 

governing care and conditions to be followed in nursing homes cert'if:f.e.d for part:j.-

cipation in Medicaid programs. Some of these regulations ara very specific (e.g., 

frequency of physician visits; employment of licensad nurses and regiscered nurses) 

and others are son1awhac gi!neral (e.g., "a hygienic dietetic. servi.c.e that meets the 

daily nutritional needs of patients;" an ongoing patient activities program "designed 

to p=o::!.ote the physical, social and mental •·rell-beiLlg of the patients.") The States 

nave the primary respoLlsibility for determining co~pliance with Federal sta~dards 

a~d to periodically insp~ct all nursing homes. Th~ individual homes must agree to 

~eep nacessary records e>f services t'o patients and other records requ.ired by 

21 
regulation. 
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In New Jersey, the operation of nursing hoces is governed by both the 

Depart~nt of Health and the Department of Institutions and Agencies. In part sucn 

division is mandated by the Social Security Act ~ich requires in effect that the 

Hedicaid program must be administered by the same state agency that administers 
. 22 

the federa~y-funded public assistance programs [in New Jersey, the Departcent of 

Institutions and Agencies] but also requires that the state health agency ba 

responsible for "determining whether institutions and agencies meet the requireQents 

for participation in the [Medicaid] program. uZJ The New Jersey Realt.h Ca.ra Fac.il;tties 

-Planning Act {1971) transfe:tted authority for the licen.s:LX).g of nursing hoQes to the.· 

Department of Realth •. 24 The Commissioner of Health is au.thoriz.ed to adopt rules 

and regulations governing "standards and procedures relating to the li.c.e.osing of 

health care facilities. 1125 These are found in the"Manual of Operation Standards 

for Long-term Care Facilities". 26 Further regulations relating to patient care 

have been promulgated by the Department of Institutions and Agencies. 

These state regulations, found in the New Jersey Administrative Code, are 

more detailed than the federal regulations. They cover such matters as patient care 

policies, physician services, nursing services, dietetic services, pharmaceutical 

services, patient activities, therapeutic services, clinical records~ housakaeping 

27 
services and physical environment. 

The authority for the State to participate in the federal. Medica:id program 

is found in the Medical Assistance and Health Services Act. Nursinghoma services 

are included as ~dato:ry services and faciliti.es. 28 The Commissioner of tha 

De?art~ant of Ins:itutions and Agencies was authorized to issue all necessary rules 

and regulations to secur€'\ ''ma..v;:imum federal participation that is available wit.:t 

respect to a progra=1 of medical assistance consistent with fiscal responsibility."29 

Pursuant to the Act, the Stai::e filed with HE~·i a state plan complying with the require­

~ents of f2deral la~s and cegulations. 30 

14x 



• 

The Department of Institutions and Agencies has the primary respons~bil~~ 

for the administration of tha }ledicaid program, the determination of eligibility:!> 

and the payment for health.servi.ces.' The Department, through its Divisioll of Medical 

Assistance and Health Services~ enters into provider agreements with each s~e¢ 

nursing facility and intermediate care facilit)? which accepts Medicaid pati.uts •. 

The provider agreement sets forth the rights, duties and obligations of bo~ the 

State and the nursing homa. 

' The State agrees to make prompt payments to the facility in ace.ordanc:e vtth 

_applicable laws and regulaeious, to keep the facility advised. of auy changes iA .. -­

Medicaid rules and regulations and to give the facility 30 days' notice of auy change 

in its status as a parti:ipating facility. 

The facility agreeo; among other thi~gs, that it will comely with State and 

Federal Medicaid laws 2 rules and regulations and permit and assi.st the Department in 

determining continuing confomity with applicable State and Federal standards, that 

it will accept the MedicQid payment as the full payment for the individual covered 

and that it will providE- all services recognized as an element of cost as set forth 

31 in its cost study. 

In New Jersey, the amount of payment to the individual facilicy is based 

upon a cost study each facility submits annually to the Deparement of Institutions 

and Agencies. The Department determines which. costs are reasonable and from that amounc 

computes the per patient per diem basis which will be paid to the facilicy for the 

coming year. If the figure based on actual costs exceeds an "administrative calling" 

set by the Deparocent, the facilit! receives the amount set by the ceiling. In other 

words, the facility receives either the amount based on its own past actual costs or 
32 

the ad~inistrative ceiling, whichever is less. 
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The Enforcement of Standa;ds--Curreot Pra~ticas 

It is appai::_ent that there is a host of Federal and State statutes _and 

regulations designed to insure that the sick and the aged will receive quality madica~ 

care, humane treaement and a healthy environment when confined to nursing homes. It 

is equally clear from a ~eview of the studies and legislative testimony an4 fro~ aA 

examination of a large number of New Jersey inspection reports that many nursing 

homes in this State fail to meet the legal requirements. the result is that larga 

numbers of patients in nursing homes are subjected to unsanitary cond:itJ.ons, imp~oper 

-medication, insufficient diet and a variety of other indignities and healtb. hazards. 

Since the legal requirements are extensive, the failure must be in the enforeamanc . 

process. We submit the~e conditions are the result of the failure of tha regulatory 

agencies, Federal and State, to utilize the vsriety of enforc~ent techn~ques. 

available. Instead, the regulatory agencies have perceived enforcement as consisting 

solely of the least useful remedies-license revocation and Hedicaid decertification; 

an all or nothing approach. They have failed to utilize available remadies which can 

• 

be effective by taking the orofit out of noncompliance with required operating standards. 

Because complia~ce with standards increases operating costs, there is an 

incentive to nursing homes not to provide the required services and conditions. They 

receive the same flat daily rate even if deficiences are discovered in inspections. 

Even if the deficiency 13 immediately corrected, the nursing home has beneficed by 

up to a year of lowered costs resulting from noncompliance with standards. Moreover~ 

the same rate of payment continues even though the home may not correct the 

defici2c~y, the=eby encouraging delay in co~pliance. The law requires re-inspactions 

\.:ithin a short period after the ant'l.ual Nedica.id inspection if substantial violations 

are found.33 According to the Department of Health, these follow-up visits are • 

regularly aade. How~ver, the inspection reports and complaint files reveal recc~rence 
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of siailar violations year after year. In fact, there is no compulsion co ever 

correct many deficiencies because the only remedies perceived as applicable by the 

enforcement authorities--closing the home through license· revocation or Medicaid 

decertification--is so severe that it will rarely be invoked. And the paymants 

continue unabated. 

The only remedies presently utilized (although rarely) by tha regulatory 

agencies--license revocation and Medicaid decertification--result in closing non-

complying nursing homes. A~though decertification does not automatic~y require 

closing, most nursing homes have such substantial percentages of Medicaid pa~ects 

that decertification makes continued· operation financially impossible. Moreover, 

generally the same violatiOtlS of laws and regulations would support both lic.ensa ·- . 

revocation and Medicaid -decertification. 

The very severity of the only perceived re111edy results in rare utilization. 

A recent national survey by the ~ York Times found that "investigations by State 

and Federal officials are under way in at least 10 states (includi~g New Jersey), 

but the results thus far have been minimal, with few criminal indictments and only a 

handful of homes closed for violations."34 In New Jersey, from 1965 to 1974, only 

ten nursing homes had licenses revoked through formal proceedings--in five of the : 
35 . 

ten years, there were no r~vocations. Moreover, it appears that th• homes closed 

were small operations in the 10-25 bed range, although complete information as to 

the size. of closed homes was not readily available from the Department of Heal~. 

Nursing ho:es are rarely closed by enforcecent authorities for three reasons: 

1. Shortage of Beds. In soma areas there cay exist a shor.taga of nursing 

hor::.a beds which ,-till be aggravated by closing a home. Or, . if no shortgage pt'esa!ltly 

exists, one n~y be created if a nuober of hooes are closed in th~ enforce~~nt procass. 

The U::1ited: St9tes Senate Subco~t:teE\. on Long-term Care described the dilec:na: 
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~ny are so few closed? For one reason, State personnel are not 
prepared to deal t.1i tb the relocation of patients. "\fnare wi.ll "We 
put theo?" was the cowmen cry by State officials. The refusa;J.. of 
many hoces to accept welfare patients compounds the probl~.3o 

2. Adverse Effects of Transfers on Patients. The very process of 

transferring patients fr~m one home to another may have substancial advarsa effects 

on the patient's condition. This phenomenon has been temad "tx:-a.nsplanta.ciou sboc:.k.." 

Some experts believe that the shock of uprooting is the. cause,. and other$ emphaaize. 

attitudes associated with the move. But it appears that transfers rasule ~ an 

36a immediate short-range in~rease in death rates. 

In ctiscussing the possibility of closing homes and relo~d.ng tha patien.ts, 

a report to the Governor of Michigan stated: 

This enforced wholesale movement of patients can cause great 
inconvenience and actual physical hat'!ll to these patients. Thus, 
revocation of license adversely affects the very people the 
Government seeks to serve. For this reason alone, revocati.on. of 
license must be usad only in severe situations when con:ection of 
facility inadequacies is demonstrably not forthcoming a~d the 
potential harm. to the patients if allowed to stay in the facility 
persisting in tho.se uncorrected deficiencies. 37 · 

3. The Severity of the Penalty Creates Reluctarce and Resistance to Its 

___ , 

Use by Agencies and Courts. Closing a nursing home is a financial catastrophe to the 

owners and operators. It may mean the loss of hundreds of t:housands of dollars, not 

only to investors, but to institutional lenders. As a result, it: is not: surprising 

that both enforcement agencies and t:he courts have been reluctant:. t:o close nursing 

homes. For example, in New York a series of court decisions has made it virt:uaJ.ly 

impossible to close nursing homes. Because of the severity of t~e_ consequences,· the 

courts have held that nursing ho~es must be given hearings bafo=e any }1edicaid 

..J • ~. t. b ff t. 38 ~~cert~r~ca ~on can ecome e ac ~ve. These hearings and tha subsequent judicial 

ap?:als can go on for ~onths or years. All the while the hoce continues to operate 

in violation of standards but receives full payment as if in cq~pliance. The result 

has baen a breakdown of enforcement of standards in New York. 

1sx 

.. 



One possible alternative available under current law to closing homes is 

the assessment of penalties for "violating a.•y rule or regulation. adopted in 

accordance with this (Health Care Facilities Planning) Act as the same pertains to 

the care of patients." Penalties of not less than 10 dollars a day or more than 

100 dollars a day are provided. Repeated penalties within one year may result in 

increased penalties. 39 AcC;;Ording to the official of the Department. of Heal.th 

responsible for inspections and enforcement of· nw:sing home standards~ .!2 e_enaltz 

has been assessed -within ]llt=:nonr. 40 Although no reason is known for the faU.u:z;e to 

assess penalties, the co~~lexity of the procedures explains why penalties are an 

ineffective re::1edy. Before a penalty can be assessed, the department muat.· give 30 

days notice of a violation, within which time the nursing home may request; a hea.riltg .. 

A full administrative hearing must follow, and a formal written opinion delivered. 

Only then does the Commissioner of Health assess a penalty. If the offender does not 

pay, the Commissioner mus~ file a civil action in court under the PenaJ.ty Enforcement 

Act. 4l All of this proc.lss consumes months if not. years; all the while the non-· 

complying nursing hoae continues to receive full :t-1edicaid payments. Furtharm.ore, 

for the larger hoaes, ev~n tha maximum penalty of $100 per day is not an effeceiva 

deterrent. For a facil~ty of 100 beds, it represents only 3.5% of the Medicaid 

payment of $27.60 par day. It is conceivable that multipla penalties could be· 

invoked, but past history indicates that enforcement authorities find the penal~ 

and procedures in connection therewith to be un unwieldly remedy. 

It does not appear to be a crime in New Jersey for a nursing home: to violate. 

regulations relating to patient care. There have been very few prosecutions of 

nursing ho~e ope=ators anywn9re in the nation. To our knowledge, the few prosecu-

tions relate to fraudulent claims for payoants, not to violations of requirements 

for patient care. The cricinal process with its co~plex procedures and severe 
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sanctio~s is sioply not the proper tool for ongoing regulation of health-care 

institutions. Criminal prosecutions may be an effective supplement to admjnistrativa 

enforcement, but not a primary technique. 

)-. 
- ··. : . . ;~ 
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Develo~:ant of an Effective Enforcement Mechanism 

1. To Remove the Profit froc Non-Compliance. 

2. To Create Inceutives for High Quality Nursing Home Care. 

3. To Reduce State Expenditures by Reducing Hedicaid Payments 
Proportionace to Failure of Nursing Homes to Comply with Standards. 

An adequate legal structure presently exists to bring about marked improvement 

in nursing home conditions, although additional legislation may also prove helpfu~. 

The key to an effective enforcement program is. the utilization of appropria.t.e 

sanctions short of closing bomes which will remove the profit ince.ntiva for non.- -col:!lplianc:e With standards. Such a program would also· result in savings to the Stat.e, 

for it would no longer be paying the full per diem to homes which are not deli.ve.ring 

the full scope and quality of service required by law and by contract. The pri.ncipl.e.· 

behind such a program is simple: when the Srate learns, through its inspection 

process or othe~ise, that a nursing home is not in compliance with standards, th~ 

State should withhold from the payments to the home an amount which reflects the 

value of the omitted service for so long as the deficiency exists. In other words, 

the State should pay only for value received. By accepting Medicaid patients, 

nursing homes have obligatl'!d thetlSelves to provide the scope and qua.llt.y of serrl.ces 

and facilities required by law for the per diem payment under the Medicaid program. 

If they fail to deliver as promised, the compensation due them shou~d be re<iuc:ad 

accordingly. 

The obligation of a Medicaid certified nursing home in terms of scope and 

quality of services is derived from ~o sources: obligations imposed by law {federal 

a!\c state statutes and re.gulations) and obligations assumed by contract:. The scope 

ani sources df legai obJigations has been discussed above. The contractual 

obligation derives from a contract kno~m as a "provider agreement" between the state 

a:1.:! every nursing home receiving Hedicaid payments. Under the provider agreement; 
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the nursing h-:J:le agrees to accept a specified minimua number of Hedi.caid. pat:i.an.ts 

and accept the level of payment approved under the Medicaid program as payaen~ in 

full. 'Ihe ho::.a further agrees: 

That it will renner all services which have been recognized 
as an element of cost as set forth in the cost survey (HC-h1U) 
sub~itted (the cost survey is based o~ full compliance) ••• 

That it will com~ly with State and Federal"Medicaid" laws) 
and rules and regulations promulgated_pursuant thereto. 

The provider agreement further states that to participate in the New Jersey M&di~d 

Program, the nursing home "QUSt be licensed and "cur~ently m&et:ing on a continuing 

basis standards for licensure."42 

These obligations are also imposed by law. 'Ihe New Jersey Health Care 

Facilities Planning Act conditions issuance of a license on operation in tha manner 

----

required by the Act and rules and regulations thereunder. The regulations under the 

Social Security Act require nursing homes participating in the Medicaid progr~ to 

comply Yith both federal and state regulations. 

~~en a nursing h~me does not comply with regulations, the Department of 

Institutions a~d Agencies should deduct from the payme~t for the period of non-

compliance the reasonable value of the service or portion thereof omitted. The 

simplest exawple of such a reduction is where the non-compliance is in tha area of 

personnel understaffing, or the employment of unlicensed personnal Yhen licensed 

personnel are required. The precise saving in personnel costs can be coc?uted on 

readily available data, the figures given in the individual home's cost survey. The 

ho~e has ag=aed to "render all services which have been recognized as an element of 

cost as set :orth in th~ cost survey." Or, since the Neu Jersey reimbur~e=ent system 

for ho~es recei'Ting the maxiaum payment is based on average cost, the d~du~tion 

could be basad on the aver~g= cost of the service not being supplied. For excu::rple, · 

if the ave~aga an~ual cost of a registered nurse is $15,600~ a deduction would be 

c<:!.da fro~ the payl:lant based on the full average daily rate of $300. for e3..:i"l we~~ in 
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~auld assign a point value to all common types of violatio~s of la~s aod ~egula~io~ 

ralating to nursing homes with the exception of Life Safety Coda violations. lo Each 

violation will be weighted according to two criteria: (l) icpact or the deficiency 

on the living conditions, healtn and well being of the patients; aad (2) cost 

savings to the operator by reason of non-compliance. !he~e are ~Jo prt=ary sources 

of data available for this formulation--the inspect~on reporc of tna Depart=ant of 

-
Health and the Cost Study reports submitted by each ~ledicaid cerd..fied hoce- to tha 

Department of Institutions and Agencies. The Committee should cousult vieh patients 

and patient groups, nursing home operators, other heal~ care providers and other 

organizations involved ln health care. 

Along with the poi.ut schedule, the Deficiency Rating Cot:mU.tt.ee shaul.d. also-

develop a schedule of paycent reductions bas~d on deficiency point totals. This 

schedule should indicate the percentage reduction in per dieo per pat~ent Hedicaid 

payment at a given level of deficiency points. For example, a home with 0-10 points 

might receive full payme~t, 10-15 points a 10% reduction, 15-20 points a 15% 

reduction, and so on. !he schedule may include a level of defici~cy so high as 

to trigger a proceeding for license revocation and Hedicaid decertification. A 

point schedule and payment reduction schedule should be announced and regulations 

should be d.rafted to ref.~ect the new system. The regulations should be fomally 

published as required by the ~istrative Procedure Act. future provider 

agreements should contain reference to the point schedule adopted. 

Once in operation, the system will automatically lo-..;er Hedic;aid payments to 

nursing homes according to the prescribed schedule. The r:~~=ed paycant wil~ 

co~~i~ue u~less and until a ho~e demon$trates co~pliance ~it~ regulatio~s so as to 

reach the level of no reduction. Or, the home may demonstrate su=ficient compliance 

t;:, at least lo~•ar the payillent reduction percentage althou.;:: still not reachiro.g :::.;.ll 

pa:.,-=ent. 
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A home which contests the ad:inistrative determination of deficien~as 

(including a deterQinatiou that deficiencies have not been corrected) will receive 

an administrative bearing--but the hearing will not stay the reduced paymane level. 

This is essential to remove the incentive for delay by the noncomplying nu~sing home. 

Of course, if the bearing finds the determination of deficiency to have been i~ error~ 

the nursing home receives retroactive payments. The hearings would comply with tha 

Administrative Procedure Act. Additionally, when eac.h home submits it• monthly 

claim for Medicaid payment, it should be required to either certify to the abseDC& 

47 
of deficiencies or list tl1ose which presently exist. This procedura would. elim'f.Date.' 

the need for hearings as to the existence of deficiencies allegedly found by State 

inspections since the home would be admitting the exist:enc.e of the def:lc.iencies. -

After six months of operation, the po!nt schedule and payment reduction 

schedule should be reviewotd and modified, if necessary,. in light. of opera~onal. 

experience. 

A plan such as outlined above accomplishes two important objectives that 

have been noted by the U.S. Senate Subcommittee on Long-Term Care: 

1. It creates an etuorcement power short of revocation. In its 

Introductory·Report the Subcommittee sat forth as a specific 

recommendation for improvement: of inspect:ian and enforcenuant 

activities:"State Legislatures should consider add.itional 

enforcement powers--short of revocation of licenses--for 
48 

State agencies"; 

2. It creates a financial ir:.centive to better care,thus responding 

to the recom:nr::ndatio:1 t~a::: "Ihe present system t::~.ust be realigned 

so that greater financial rewards will be available to those 

49 
nursing homes which provide exemplary care." 
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It should be stressed that although ~plemantation of our proposal should 

result in substantial savings of State (and Federal) Medicaid funds in the short-run, 

the real goal is improvement of patient ca=e in all long-term care facilities ~ 

New Jersey. We believe that the current M~dicaid reimbursement rates, if ut~zed 

legally and prope~ly by the recipient pomes, provide sufficient funds to maka 

quality care a reality for all patients. 

.. 

. . 

26x 



,-

Inspections of Nursing ~omss 

No system for regulation of nursing ho::.as ca:l O?arata t.rithou~ a::1 affac:ti:ra 

inspection program. New Jersey has tha least aifacti~a systam--pre-~01~~ad 

inspections. We have been advised by the Dapart:e~: of Health that a c:~a to 

unannounced inspections is being c:onteQplated. !~ is essa~tial. The:a ar~ s~~7 

too many ways that nursiDg nomes are able to ~a taQporary adjustmazts at. inspa~tion 

time. Reliance solely on pre-announced inspectic~ gives a distorted picture of tba 

care being provided by the boma. 

Vigilance is necaasary to preserve a trul7 ~ounced inspection syst~. 

A nurse recently testifi~d before a Connecticut legislative committee that sha Yaa 

always told in advance by her employer ,..vhea "uoar..--ou::tced" inspec.ti.o;u -;Ja:-a to ta~a 

place. Furthermore, inspections aus t occur on varlad ti::a schedules. · Prasau:l.y-, 

the annual inspection occurs each year in the s~a period of time beiora ~censing 

and certification. Under such a schedule, it is sqla for nursing bt:~es to prepare 

for even unannounced inspections. 

In addition to the annual inspection, se~eral unannounced ins?ac=ioas should 

be made each year, some of which should occur af:ar 10 ?.~. It has ba~u said that 

the grossestmaltreatmen~ of patients occurs after bad t~e, when staffin~ is loq 
--

and many staff seek to sleep rather than assist patian~s. Tne result is paeien~s 

_, 

strapped into beds unable to reach a bathroom, ~b:a t~ turn over • . =~~ dabili~a:ing 

effects on mental health of such t1:eat::1ant may .:!Z·~aad e•;en t:he physic.al d.a:ta.ge.. !o 

achieve these results we support tha lagislatio~ ?roposaci by Assembl~Z1 Garrubbo. 
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Citizen Participation, Patient's Riihts and Open I:ls:itu=icns 

Although beyond the scope of this proposal~ ~e ~o not ~~sh to overlook tba 

need for public participation in er~orcement of nursing ho~a standards. Most of 

the public does not have regular contact with nursin~ h~:es. }~y adults ~th 

parents in nursing homes prefer to ignore conditions rather than face up to the 

difficult question of ho~ to care for an aged and of:an infir= parent. Public aDd 

patient participation cust be institutionalized unde= initiati.va taken by the St;u:e. 

Statewide and local patJ ent councUs should be es tabli:i~ad. An Oabudsman. organizati.ou 

shoula be created, with authority to conduct its own in.ipecti.ons as a check ou the. __ _.. 

homes and the regular ins~ectors. Private organizations such as the. National Council. 

of Senior Citizens and r~ligious and charitable grou?s should be permitted to 

conduct regular recreational, social, intellectual and religious programs in the 

homes, both for the benefit from the programs themselv9s to patients and as additional 

means of obtaining inforoation about conditions. Regular reporting by such voluntary ' 

· organizations to the Department of Health should be e~couraged. 

..· 
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Page 1 

1. See ~ppendix A~3 - A-3(g) which co-_si~ts of a list of 94 
Ne~ Jerssy·nursin& ha=es all of widcb received MQdicaid and/or 
Medicare funds. we obtained the la~e3C inspection reports of 
tbesa hoQeS .froo &agion II, ror;, c~=~g the winter of 1974-75. 
After careful stw:!y of each rei)ort, lOa co:npiled A-3 which 
shcn~s the latest cat.e of inspecticr.l (as of Dec. 1974); the 
nu=ber of general deficiencies ~d ~he separate number of 
violatioa.a o\: the Life-Safety Code; Volether a post-eertificatioll 
had bHX1 mda by tile time we received the-reports,. ancl if so, 
vheu; and the major areas in -wb.ich deficiencies. were found. 

Md.i.t:ioaally, we inspected the coapl.a.:i:lt. files for a few bom•s 
and discovered that the same violad.cms -goere being complainec:l 
of year after year: .!:..&.::., gro3s u:uiarstaffi:o.g, lack. of medic:al 
care; inadequate di.et; deart.h of a::.ti'Vi.ties or rehabilitati-ve. 
training; theft of patients' ~di.eaid allowances; unsan~tary 
conditions, etc. 

A report of tb6 Division of Medical Assistance and Health ·· 
Services of I & A released in Y~y 1973, vhile concluding that 
homes are generally better in Sew Jer3ay than elsewhere, 
also pointed out the large number of serious deficiencies in a 
nuober of homes (pp. 2Q-34) • 

la. Subco::mittee on I.o:g-Term Care of t:ba Spacial Committee on Aging, 
United States Senate, Nursing Ea:le Care in the United States: 

2. 

Failure in Public Policy, Suppo~ting ?aper No. 9, "Profi.ts and 
the ~ursing Home: I.o.centives i:l 1a:7or of Poor Care" (to be 
released shortly). 

Conta.i.Ded in a letter dated March 27, 1975, from Gerald Reill.y, 
Director, Division of Medical Assist~ce and Health Servi.ces, to 
the Department of the Public .Advoca~e. The folloWing figures were 
suppli.ed: 

1970 
1971 
197"2 
1973 
1974 

State's Share of Medicaid Number of Medi.caid- . 
Expenditures for Nursi:3 E=:as Providers as of January 1 

$17,000,000 (estimate) 
$35,000,000 (estioata) 
$40,565,000 
$45,22:1, ·:JOJ 
$30,889,000 

230 (escimate) 
· 225 (estimate) 
210 
230 
223 

In 1973, expenditures for nursicg ~o=a care was the largest single 
t~~a of exoendi:~=a under tha ~adi=a:~ prograc. 1973 ~•ual Report 
of. toe ~er,;Jer.~ay ::iaalth Services ?:'"c;=a::t, pp. 18-19. The Departoent 
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of the Public Advocate ~d tea ~ationa~ Council of Senior Citizens~ 
having no regul~tory authori~y over nursing homes, have relied upon 
figures supplied by the vario~~ other state agencies. We were noc 
able to determine precise nu~s~g ho~a statistics in the state 
because conflicting figures are supplied by various officials ~ 
the Departcents of Health ~~ ~stitutions & Agencies. 

3. Projected Long-Term Care Bed ~eed, prepared by Department of Hea.J.tb.., 
Health Facility Planning, Office of Comprehensive Health Planniag. 

4. 

In a subsequent status report o£ July 3, 1974, to Region II, Regional 
Division of Long-Term Care S:~dards Enforcement, DepartmeDt of 
Health, Education and Welfare, Institutions & Agencies reported 
slightly over 23,000 total beds. 

Subcommittee en Long-Te~ Care of the Special Committee on Aging, 
United States Senate, Nursi:lg Eoo.e Care in the United States: 
Fai.lure in Pt•.blie Policy, I.iltroduetory Report, December, 1974s p. 15. 

_, 

Page~ 

Page 

Page 

5. Mendelson, Mary, Tender Lovf_ng Gr~ed:t (Alfred A~ Knopf~ 1974) pp. 
37-38. 

4 

6. 

7. 

5 

8. 

9. 

10. 

11. 

Sea footnote 4. 

Senate Subcommittee Report, su~raz footnote 4, at p.20. 

Information sup?lied by Deparoaut of Healtn to Department of the 
Public Advocate on April ll, 1975. 

Introductory Report, footnote 4, supra~ at p. 22. 

Id. 

On April 16, 1975, the follO"'.Jing figures were recei.ved. from tha 
Bureau of Cl4\im.s and Accounts: 231 nursing homes participate in the 
Medi.caid program, 204 of thase are proyrietary. Note, this figure 
conflicts w:f.th the Depart:leo.t of liea.lth. figure - footnote 8. 

12. Introductory Report, footnote 4, suora, at p. 25. 

13. Report prepa.;:ed by Division o£ ~·!edical Assistance and Health Services:o 
Institutions ~ Agencies, Ja=~ry, 1973. The breakdown by level of 
care was: 

Skilled Nursing Ho=as - 896 patients 
ICF (Level A) - 10,35~ ?atients 
ICF (teve1 B) - 4,277 ?atieo.ts 
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14. On April 16,.•1975, the Bureau of Claim3 and Accounts stated that 
tnere were 218 pa~ticipating facilities providing skilled nursing 
care, 231 providing ICF "A" and "B". Reimbursement rates wera 
determined from an analysis Qf the Bureau computer print-out 
dated January 10, 1975, which indicated 82 Skilled Nursing. 
Facilities, ~2 ICF "A" facilities, and 96 ICF "B" facilities baing 
reimbursed at the rate of the administrative ceiling. 

Page 8 

15. Figures supplied by Division of Medical Assistance and. Health 
Services (Medicaid) indicated that in September 1974 there wara 
19,125 nursing home beds, 15,700 of which were certified for 
Medicaid payments. Another 1,657 beds were certified for Maclicare 
only. 

16. Medical Assistance and Health Services Act, N.J.S .. 30:4D-2~ 

17. This figure was. arrived at by dividing the figure for total nursing 

18. 

19. 

20. 

21. 

Page 9 

22. 

23 • 

24. 

25. 

26. 

27. 

home days pravided by Medicaid as reported in the 1973 Annual Report., -
·of the New Jereey Health Services Progr~ (at p. 35) by the figures 
reported by the Department of· Health (see footnote· 3, supra.). 

42 u.s.c. § 1396 .!.! .!.5.· 

N.J .s. 30:4D-l .!!_ seg. 

42 U.S.C. § 1396 a(a) 13 (A) and (B): U.S.C. § 1396 d(a) 4 (~. 

42 U.S.C. § 1396 a(a) 27; 42 U.S.C. § 1396 a(a) 30. 

42 U.S.C. § 1396 a(a)(5). 

42 U.ScC. § 1396 a(a)(9)(A). 

N.J.S. 26:28-19 and 22. 

N.J.S. 30:11-1.7. 

N.J .A. C. 8:3Q-l.l ,!! !!9.· 

Skilled Nursing Home Services.Mauual, N.J.A.C .. 10:63-Ll.!!_ seq.; 
~~nual for Standards for an Intermediate Care Facility, N.J.A.C. 
10:65-1.1 !E. .§.!9..· 

28. N.J.S. 30:4D-6(4)(a). 

29. N.J.S. 30:4D-7. 

30. N.J.S. 30:4D-14. 
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31. 

32. 

Page 11 

33. 

Page 12 

1974-75 Provider Agreement, ~1C~2-33, Rev. 5/74 (Appendix A-1). 

The current administrative ceiling is set forth in Long-Term . 
· Care Facility Circular Letter £!43 dated July 1, 1974, from 
Herbert L. Glover, Chief, Bureau of Cla~s and Accounts of tha 
Division of Medical Assistance a~d Health Services. 

45 C.F.R. 249.33; 20 C.F.R. 405.1903. 

34. March 31, 1975, p. 1. 

35. Conversation with ArTie DuShane, Chief, Facility Survey and 
Licensillg, Department of Health, February 18, 1975. Note that. 
~ the last two months an increasing. number of homes have. been . 
threatened with loss of license by the Department of Health. 

Page 13 

36. Senate Subcommittee Report, see footnote 4, supra~ at p. 82. 

36a. This is not to suggest that a ho~e should never be closed or 
patients transferred. Under carefully planned moves in which 
the patient is adequately prepared for the change, the trans­
plantation shock can be substantially diminished. Pennsylvania 
has introduced such a progr~ using specially trained teams of 
relocation specialists. Aging ~o. 233-34, Mar.-Apr. 1974, p. 13. 

37. Id. 

38. ~Iaxwe11 w. TJ;yman, 458 F. 2d 1146 (2nd Cir. 1972); Ha:zden Manor 
Nursing Homs v. Lavine, New York Law Journal (Jan. 23, 1973) 
p. 2, Col. 4 (N. ¥· Supreme Court, N. Y. County). 

Page 14 

39. N.J.S. 26:2R-14. 

40. See footnote 35. Subsequent to this conversation, on February 25, 
1975, Hilltop Nursing HoQe, }liddleto~, New Jersey, was ficed 
$1,000 by the Depa:-t::ent of Health. for "willful falsificati.on of 
records fo:r· purposes of conceali:l6 inadequate nursing co'rerage." 
The fine, however, was not si~ply fo= deficiencies discovered. 

41. N.J.S. 26:2H-15; N.J.S. 2A:58-l. 
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Page 17 

42. See footnote 31 (Appendix A-1) 

Page 18 

43. The cost survey form is attached as Appeadix A-2- A2 (dd). 

44. Marini v. Ir~land, 56 N.J. 130 (1970); Berzito v. Gambino, 63 
N.J. 460 (1973). 

45. N.J.S. 30:4D-7h, Medicaid funds hS.ve never beeo. withheld pursuat: 
to paragraph 16. Letter cited at footnote 2. 

Page 19 

46. We have eliminated Life-Safety Code violations from our proposal, 
because enforcemant thereof is primarily a Federal responsibility 
and the Departllent of Health, Education and ~1e1fare has the 
exclusive authority to grant waivers based on substantial compliance. 

Page 20 

Note, the SCI has made certain suggestions in this area in ita 
April 3, 197~, Interim Report. 

. . 

47. The filing of a false certification should carry criminal penalties. 

48. See footnote 4, supra, at p. 111. 

49. Subcommittee on Long-Term Care of the Special Co~ttee on Aging, 
United States Senate, Nursing Rome Care in the United States: 
Failure in Public Policy, Supporting Paper No. 1, The Litany of 
Nursing Home Abuses and An Examination of the Roots of Controversy 
(Dec. 1974)~ p. 227. 
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STATZ 0? ~~·1 JERSEY 
DEPART}!E~:T 0? .n;STIT"JT!ONS A!-lu AGE~~CIES 

DIVISION OF N.E:liCA!.. ASSISTA~iCE .~~1) HE..;;L'r:-i SERVICES 

For Division use Only 

--- TWelve Nonth Agreement 
--- Six Honth Agreement 
_____ Other ----------~----­

Medicare-Medicaid ---_____ Medicaid Only 

Levels of Care 

_____ Skilled Nursing Facility 

ICF-Level A ---
--- ICF-Level B 

1974-1975 AGREEMENT 
SKII..U:D NURSING AND/OR nlTERMEDIATE CARE FACILITY 

PARTICIPATION IN THE HE1.LTH SERVICES PROGRAM 

(Name of Facility) 

(Address) 

(Facility License Now) Title XIX Provider No.: SNF -----
ICF-A -----
ICF-B --..----

This.Contract 1 made and entered into by and between the Department of 
Institutions and .Ager\cies through the Division of Nadical Assistance 
and Health Services, hereinafter designated as the Department, and the 
above na."ned facility., a providar of services, whose address is as stated 
abo~e, hereinafter designated as the Facility, Witnesseth: 

· \'lrtER.E.AS, various persons eligible for bans fits under the New J~rsey 
Health Services Progra."tt {Medicaid) are in need. of medical. c<u:e" in the­
form of Skilled Nursing Facility care, or Intermediate Nursing Care, 
as more spgcifically set forth in Program re9Ulations and guidelines: and, 

w-dEREAS# Section l902(a} (27) of Title XIX of the Social Security Aet 
re~ires states to ~nter into a written agreement with every person or 
institution providing services under the State Plan for·Medical 
h3sistanca (7-itle X!X)i and, 

~·TEZ?.ZAS, pu:-$uar.t to N.J.S . .A. 30:40-1 et seq., the Department is 
res.?onsible for the adMinist:!'ation of the Medicaid Program, and is 
?.'...!thorized thereunder ·co take all necessary steps for the. proper and 
e==icient ad~inistration of the New Jers~y Medicaid Progr~; and, 

:·:c::-:~-38 R'=~-- 5/74 35x 



. \;~~~~~5, to participate in tha New Jersey Medicaid Progra~, a Skill~d 
Nursing Facility and/or Intermediate Care Facility must: (l) bs 
licensed under the laws of New Jarsey; {2) be currently meeting on a 
continuing basis standards for licensur-e; (3) be administered by a 
licensed nursing facility a~-ninistrator who holds a current-license; 
(4) meet on a continuing basis Federal and State standards for par-
ticipation in Title X!X: (5) accept the terms and conditions of 
participation set out herein. 

Nm-1 1 TBDEFO'R,E 1 in consideration of the mutual promises herein contained, • 
it is agreed by and between the parties hereto as follows: 

A. FACILITY AGREES: · 

1. 

2. 

3. 

4. 

5. 

That it will render all services which have been rec:oqniz.ed as 
an element of cost as set forth in the cost survey {MC-NB 1) 
sul:mtitted7 

That it will accept the payment approved under the Maaic:a.id 
Program, based on the level of care required by tha eliqibla 

. individual, ~s payment in full and will not make any additional~ 
charges to the patient or others on his behalf: 

That it will promptly initiate and terminate billing p~oceaures 
when individuals covered under this program enter or leave tha 
facility or are assessed at a different level of care, pursuant 
to applicable regulations: 

That it will limit billing procedures under this Program to 
those eligible and authorized racipianta that have been plaeed 
in the certified section of the Facility~ 

That it will make available to the appropriate Stata and Feaeral 
personnel or their agents, at all reasonable times and placas in 
New Jersey, all necessary records, ineludinq but not limited to 
the following: 

a. Medical records as required by Section 1902(~) (28) of . 
Title XIX of the Social Security Act, and any amendments 
there.to~ 

ba Records of all treatments, drugs, and services f~r which 
vendor pa}~:ntz are to ba ~ade un~e~ the Title x=x Program, 
including the authority for and tna date of administration 
of such treat.":''ants, drugs, or servicas; 
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c. Documentation in each patient's record which will enable 
the Departwent to verify that each charge is due ar.d 
proper prior to payrnent; 

d. Financial records of the Facility: 

e. All other records as may be found necessary by th, 
Department in compliance with any Federal or State law, 
rule, or regulation promulgated by the United States 
Department of Health, Education and Welfare, or by the 
Department. 

6. That it will accept a m~n1.mum of recipients of the 
Medicaid Program, subject to availability of beds, in any 
combination of the following levels of care: (Check appropriate 
box (es) for level of care ir1 which facility will participate .. ) 

- -L_l Skilled Nursing I I ICF-Level A L/ ICF-Level B 

7. '!'hat' it will cooperate fully in permitting and assisting 
:·e£)resentatives of the Department to make assessments and 
,.,.._,aluations of services prov:ided to patients generally, and 
o~ the needs and circumstances· of individual patients who are 
re~ipients of medical assistance. 

8. 

9. 

10. 

11. 

12. 

:!.3. 

~~at it will secure and arrange for other health services for 
Nedicaid patients pursuant to Program regulations as may be 
available: 

That it will comply with State and Federal "Nedicaid .. la•,o~s, 
and rules and regulations promulgated pursuant thereto: 

That it will cooperate fully in permitting and assisting 
representatives of the Department in determining continuing 
conformity with the Federal and State standards applicable to 
"Skilled Nursing Facilities" and "Intermediate care: Facilities": 

That it will comply with the requirements of Title VI of the 
Civil Rights Act of 1964 and any amendments thereto; 

That it will notifv the Bureau of Claims and Accounts, Division 
of ?~edical Assista;ce. and Health Services, within five working 
cays, of any cnange in th; status of its license to operate as 
~ssued by the Departn:nt of Health; 

7r.at it will not initiate, request, or otherwise cause the remova: 
oE a Nedicaid patient for the p'Jrpose of making an additional bed 
available for private paying or other non-N.:dicaid patients, 
ex·:e;:::>t u-oon valid re:=!.son subi:li tted to and approved by the Depart::n1 . - -\ 

I 
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14. T~at breach or violation of any ona ot the aoov~ provLs4o~s sna~L 
make this enti~e agreemant subject to i~ediate cancellation at 
the Department's discretion, in keeping with the Fair Heari~; 
procedure adopted by the Division in accordance with the Naw Jersey 
Administrative Procedures Act. 

B. DEPARTMENT AGREES: 

15. That it will pay for authorized services provided by the Facility 
on the basis of the level of care required by the eligible 
individual as de-:ermined by the Department .. but in no event 
will payment b~ made for any individual determL~ed not to 
require skilled nursing or intermediate nursin~ care. 

'16. That it will mak~ such payments in accordance with applicable 
laws and regulations as promptly as is feasible after a proper 
claim is submitted and approved. However, in the evant the 
Department determines that irregularities, deficiencies, or. 
other similar co~ditions exist, from any causa .. it may withhola 
payments until such irregularities are adjusted~ 

17.- That it will make proper adjustment in tha vendor paymsnts. as 
is indicated, to compensate for either overpayment or under­
payment; 

18. That it Hill gi·..re, subject to paragraph 14, tha facility 30 days • 
notice of any impending changes in its status as a participating • 
Skilled Nursing and/or Intermediate care F~cility; 

19. That it will notify th~ Facility of any change in Title XIX 
rules and regulations, and to \'IOrk with the individual Facility 
with the view to,o~ard providing the bast care available within 
the lL~itation~ of the law and available money~ 

20. That the facility may terminate its participation in the Nedic:aid 
Program upon a minimum of 60 days• notice to the Department. 

C. ·oEPARTNENT A!.ID FACILITY HUTUALLY AGREE: 

21. ~nat, in the ev~nt the Federal and/or State law3 should be 
amendad or judicially interpreted so as to render the fulfill­
ment of this a~reement on the pa~t of either party infeasible 
or ir:?.')Ssible, or if the p::.=ties to this agreament should be 
un~ble to agr~e U?On modifying amendments which would b2 ~:eded 
to enabla suos~~ntial continuation of the Title XIX Progra~ as 
the result of a~encments or judicial interpretations, then, and 
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ir. that evant~ both the facility and the Departn:ant shall bsr 
discharged fro;n further obligation created under the terms of 
this agreem~nt, except for equitable sattlement of the respective 
acc~~ed interests up to the date of tha terrninationr 

22. That this agreement shall not be transferable or assiqnabl~ and 
the agreement shall be null and void upon a change in at~~nership 
and/or O?eration: 

23. ~nat, in tne event a participating facility is sold, the 
Department shall make no decision of the reimbursable proceeds 
for services rendered to Medicaid recipients between vendor 
and vendee, but rather ~ill reimburse the provider of record 
as of the billing month for all services rendered. Said 
provider shall make tha necessary adjustments; 

Note: Item 24 to b9 completed by the Division. 

24. This agreement shall be effective on -----"--~--------------N--
and terminate on --------------------------------------------------unless terminated prior thereto (l) by mutual consent of the 
parties, (2) for cause under applicable clauses herein, or 
(3) because of Federal and/or -State government withdrawal from 
Program participation. 

(Facility) 

(Address) 

(Authorized Signature) 

('I'i tle) 

Division of l~dical Assistance 
and Health Services 

Department of Institutions &Agencies 
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St3te of New Ja:sey 
D~part=ent of Institutions and Agencies 

Division of Nadical A3sistanca and Hea.lt:h Services 

1975 cos·r ST-JD! FOR !.ONG '!'~'! C.A."'U F ACIL !'l'Y SERVIC!S - INS'rnUCTIONS 

General 

The period covered by this Cost Study 5!:!.!l be the Facility's latest natural 
c-welve-conth period. This fon:a. is a l:1odification of that designed for Skilled. 
Nursing Facilities and will ba used to establish rates for Intermediate Care 
Facilities levels "A" aa.d "B" as weU as for Skilled Nursing Facllities.,. 
therefore, it is essential that information pertaining to levels of care be 
answered as accurately as poaaible. 

The cocplated Cost ·scudy acd a photostatic copy should be submitted to the 
Depart:ent of Institutions and Ageucies, Division of Medical Assistance and 
Health Services, Bureau of Claims and Accounts, Box 2486,. Trenton, New Jersey 
0862.5. by April 15, 1975. A ·duplicate copy is ellClosed for your retent:i.on. 

the following sc:beclules aDd exhibits, which c~prise this ~t Study ar:e. to 
be ·completed by all fa~ilities except as othe~ise indicat~! 

1 
1-5 
6-9 
10 
ll-12 
13-14 
15 

16 

17 

18 

Certification 
Schedule A 
Sehed.ule B 
Schedule B-1 
Exhibit I 
Exhibit li 

.. Exhibit; III 

Exhibit l:V 

Exhibit v 

Exhibit VI 

MC~~-la (Rev. 12/74) 

' 

Gene~al Administrative Information 
General and Statistical Information 
Statement of Operations (Income & Expense) 
Reconciliation of Gross ·sala.ries 
Administrative and General Expenses 
Income Offsets and Non-Allowable Ex,enses 
Computation of Allowable Administrator's 

Salaries 
Imputed Rental (T ..> be completed by 

Proprietary n~s~g facilities participating 
in related * rentals o~ those not renting 
their facilities) · 

Real Property Expenses au4 Return on Equi~ 
(To be completed by nursing faeiliti.es 
not renting or with related* leases. 
NOte: Volu.n.tary and Governmental. fac:Uities 
are not entitled to return on equity, but 
should c~plete the Real PropertY Expense 
section of Exhibit V.) 

Building Rental (To be completed by all nursing 
facilities ~ith unrelated ** leases only) 

* Related - Affiliated through co~on o~ership or 
cont'!'ol 

** Unrelated ~ T.~ird par~y transactions 
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Facilities containing w"'lit:.s other than i-dentifiable long term care units 
shoul~ confine the info~ation subci:ted :o the long te~ care units only. 
Schedule B, Column 4 should contain o~l:: :.:hose costs allocated to the 
long term ca:re ~it from the information supplied in Schedule A,_quastion c. 

. .. . - . . 
All guestions must be ans~ered. If the ans~er is NONE or NO! APPLIC.-\Bt.E, 
please write NONE or NOT APPLICABLE. 

1. Certification 

a. Provider lis;_ ·_The .5 digit .nl.llUbers as~igned _to eac.!l nursi.ng fad.li.ey 
under. t_he Medic~~d P~o~~~~- __ (_S~ould be. used th~oug~~ut. ·the _Co.st. _Study) 

b. SiSt;!atures - Tho Cost Study ~be signad· ·by ·bo'th ··the ·p.reparer 
and. own.ar/o_ff.icsr qf the nursing facility. If o~-mer/officar 
prepares ~he.. ·cost,_Stu~y he ~hould sign both places;:: __ .,._._ ... _.... . 

. . -.. -- . . ... ~ .. ·. ·. - ": · . .: ..;. ; ~·-· ·. : ~ .... -. · .. - ~ .. ·.·:· - . 
O~IT CENTS ou AiL schP.dules· all4' ~exhibits; . ":. ~ .. _.· --.-~ .. _ ... ~ -'": .-~.-:::·_ .• ;.· ~- 1' .. · .. ,:_~.. ·.:. - . ._ .. .......-. ...... _.. : . ··.·-. . ·:· ·. ·_:_ -.: . .;::. . • ..... ~; ·. -: .. r . ~. ':'-. · ... _ .... -... 

The nursing fa~it-y must maintain for audit; purposes, for the period covered 
by this cost stl:ldy: .. (if applicable) ·.·. ,· .. . -· ·.· . -"---~ ~----- !.-. ' ...• 

• . • ... ~ . •• .·... . . . • . . .. . • . :... ... - .. '"': :- :- : .. :: . ~ ~ -~-:: ~ ~ ::r,.:. .... - -. . ~· ., 

a. General Ledg~rs 
b. Books of Original Entry: - . -·-· ... -~ .. 

(1) Cash Receipts 
(2) · Cash Disbursements _ ... 4~ .. ·- ..... : ·-·· 
(3) ··Patient Charges (Acc.o~nts :Receivable) 
(4) Purchases or Voucher Register (Accounts Payable)~ --~----~ 
(5) Payroll Registers · · ;•. --·:.: .. · 
(6) Gener~l Journal . -

- . - .. ~.._ - . ~. 

c. Individual pati~nts' incowe and personal incide~tal -r~cqrds 
d. Invoices in support of expenses .- , -- .":. • ... 

e. Federal Income Tax Returns· . 
f. N. J. Corp. Business Tax Return (Form CBT-100) 
g. Payroll Tax~·Returns · (N. J. UC27-B, Fed. Form 940, Fed. Form. 941) 
h. Worksheets used by nursing ~acility to combine and/or allocate costs 

for the preparation of this Cost Study. These workshe~ts_must be 
reconciled to the General-ledger · · ·_ '.---

1. ·.Details afft!cti.ng accrued expenses at beginning and end of period. 
j. Depreciat~on schedules , . 
k. Daily Census_records 
1.. All other _'s~pp?r-;i~g ::;.~£6rt!lat~on.-particular to this Cost: St-udy: 

. ~ .. 
2. Schedule A- General and Statistical Info~ation 

a. -Type of Facilitv·- Ch~ck all id~n~ificatio~s that apply. 
b. Tvna of ~~e~ - Proprieta=Y cea~s a facility operated for 

co=pe~satio~ anc profit. The ~ of pro~riet~ry facility muse 
also be indicated. Voluntary ~ca~s a fa~ility Jperated by a 
'_'non-profit" asso.ci~tiot:t or. cor;>oratio~. Govarni:\ental means a 
facility" operated by a branch of" the go·-i"eri-...::tant. 

c. Cocbination Facilities - If the fa~ili~y contains other than an 
identifiable lol'.g ter::l care u!l:!.t. ateaah. a· sc..~e.iule showing the 
total c;:,e;t;:; as recorded' in the. :.,c.::':<s of accounts_ar:d_the a.mau~ts 
allo~o.ted to the long tertl car-: u:1.it -with the method of allocation 
indicated; Schedule B, Col~n u, s~ould refle~t only the allocated 
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co3ts p=rtaining to the long ter~ care unit, therefore, Schedule A, 
ques:io~ j, should reflect only those patient days pertaining co ~ne 
lo~; t=~ care unit. 

d. Au:.lU: - A copy o:f the facility's latest audit or review by an 
indep=ndent Public Accountant for the same period as the cost study, 
must be submitted. 

e. Ad:inistration - If owners, officers or administrators are connected 
with another facility participating in the Ne\ol Jersey Hedicaid 
Progra=, enter the n~es, facilities associated with, provider nucbers, 
nucbers of beds, primary duty and salary of individuals at other 
related facilitie~. (See Instructions for Exhibit III) 

f. Residency- If any owner/officer, administrator or member of their 
faQily resided on the nursing facility's grounds, all ~~penses 
co~nacted with thi$ residency must be segregated from the operating 
expenses of the facility. Amounts segregated for living expensea of 
ow~ers/officers or administrators must be considered additional 
compensation and added to salaries paid when computing allowable 
adtti.nistrator's salaries. .Amounts apportioned and the basis. for 
apportionment must be explained on a separate schedule. 

g. Owners/Officers' FaMilies on Payroll -Reasonable* compensation paid 
for actual and necessary performed services will be allowed providing 
family oembers ara identified in this section. 

h. Purchased Se~lice5 - Indicate all services purchased from organi~tiOO$ 
with coQmon ownership or relationship. Attach statement showing 
compensation or fee paid. 

i. O:mers/Officers - List all owners and officers and give prima.ry duty 
of each, number of hours performed, and amount paid. Reasonable* 
compensation paid will be allowed for services actually performed in 
a necessary long !:erm care facility function. Proprietorship or 
partnership O"\rners 1 salaries not formally specified may be included 
at a reasonable* amount even though unpaid; however, a full declaration. 
of each claim must be shown. 

j. Patient Days - Indicate the daily rates now being charged for seoi­
private accomodations in each classification. The actual, pa.tient 
days must be thG total days of care rendered to all patients dur~g 
the identical period for which costs have been reported on Scned~e B. 
All classification of patient days must be broken down by Level of care. 
~tis tics must be accurate, not "estimated". The nUl:lber of beds must 
agree with licensed capacity and should include the "quiet" room. Ii 
the percent of occupancy calculated in j9 is below 80% or over 954 co:.pute 
jlO or jll. The actual patient days will be adjusted by this-Division 
when co~puting the per diem rate if below the 80% or above 957.. ~ those 
instances when the actual occupancy rate is in excess of 95%, tne re~­
bursemant rate will be computed using the 95% of maximum bed days. Tnis 
procedure will result in a higher reimbursement rate than normal fc~ 
t~ose ho~es maintaining a high occupancy. In those instances Yhe~ th~ actual 
pztient days are t!nder so,;, the variable e.."'(penses "..rill be adjusted, if 
deeze~ necessary. 

k. Ca:e of Construction - Indicate the year the original building ~as 
co~?leted and the original cost. All addi~icns (new construction) adding 
to the licensed bed capacity should be indicated separately 

* Rea:>onable - means an amount that would be paid for co!:!parabla necessaty 
ser'1i.:2s by com,arable facilities in this St.J.t.e. 
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showing the year completed, n~be~ of beds added, and original cost. 
The year that the facility was first converted or occupied as a 
long term care facilit/ must not be used in lieu of the year the 
original building was complete~ 

1. Accounting System - Indicate the basis used on the cost study 
statements~ !f different than used for Federal Tax purposes, attach 
explanations. ~~en a reporting basis has been established, all 
future cost studies are to use the s~e basis. Reversals of prior 
year accrual adjustments must ·be reflect~d in current year costs. 

m. 5!,_laried Physicians, Therapists, and Pharmacists - List the nam.as 
and salaries of all physicians, therapists, and p_harmacists uot 
on a fee basis and identify the expense classification. (Must 
agree with Schadule B) • ·· -

3. Sched~le B - Stat.ement of· Operations 

a. Incoce Refiect·actual-incama as recorded in your books of account~ 
for the period of_this cost study. The period~ agree. with that 
'used in computing-actual pat~ent days as in Schedule A .. In thosa 
instance,s where the facility.has not been in operation for a 
period of twelve months,- an. abbreviated p~riod may be used. 

1. Room and Board and Routine- Care --Indicate income from each 
classification separately. (by level.of care) 

2. Other Income from Private, Hedicare and Hedicaid Patients 
Indicate income from each classification separately. 

3. Miscellar&eous Income - All other income should be included here. 
If the individual line items do not encompass all items of 
income, a statement of other income must be attached. 

Income items which represent refunds. or reductions of cost and/or 
activities which are not properly chargeable to patients' care, 
must be indicated in Exhibit· II and offset against_ expense claimed 
in Schedule B. 

Examples - covered by this provision include: 

a. Telephone charges 
b. Private nursing service 
c. Hand feeding 
d. Interest on Unrestricted Investments 
e. Receipts from employees for value (i.e.) rental of living 

quarters, eoployees meals, lau~dry, etc~ 
f. Purchase discounts 
g. Property or equipment rentals 
h. Items sold for use outside the iedical facility 

b. EXEenses 

Reflect actual expenses as recorded in your books of account •. 
Exhibits I through VI should be co~pleted prior to Schedule B, 
since much of the inforttation on these ~ibits is transferred to 
this Schedule. 
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To':~l sala:-ies !Il'..lst be ::-.:c~o-.:c.:~·!,c?d (S::h~cula 3-1) betw-een 
Sch~~~l-e :2, Coh:.::::::::1 1 and g::oss s;:;.la:.: :~.:;;s .J.S reported on 
Fede:-al Forr.ls 941 and 1099. Reco;:-.;~iliation cust reflect 
sep3.=acely the accrued salar.ie5 0 1i any, at the beginning and 
end of period. Earnings of partners as stockholders in 
subcha?te= s ~orporations that are included in Schedule B, 
Col~ (1), must also be shown separately. Complete photostats 
of for-~ 941, for the tax quarters reported in the Cost Study, 
must be submitted. Indicate the number of employees in each 
salary classification, also iJhether employees are fu.ll time 
or part time as ~f December 31, 1974. 

:Hedical Su:oplies - under Health care (3d) refers to incontinency 
pads, bandages, cressings, compresses, sponges, plasters.t ta.pes, 
cellucotton, or other t-ypes of pads used to save. labor or 
linen, and oth3~ disposable items (e.g. colostomy bags) also, 
hot water ba.gs9 thar100mete.rs, catheters rubb~r gloves,. and 
supplies requireC. io, the administering of mec.iication, including 
disposal syrtnges. (DO NO'! INCLUDE DRUGS) 

DTUgs - under Health Care (3f) refers to prescribed drugs, 
intravanous solutions, medicine chest suppli.es and persona,l 
cotilfort items, (e.g. mouthwash, talcum powder, massage lotions~ 
etc.) also drugs under Medicare. 

Column 3 of s·chedule B should be completed by carrying forward 
the a:ounts sh~wn in Exhibit II, Column 3. Schedule B, Column 4 
is the s~ of Column 1 and 2 minus ColtliDn 3. 

4· Exhibit I - Ad~nistrative and General E;penses 

a. Salaries - List name, License Number, at'l.d Sala1:y of Administrator 
and Assistant Administrator. The total sah•~y of the Administrator 
and Assistant Ad:nlnistrator is subject to :tcitations as per the 
schedule attached page K. Adjustments for excess salaries should 
be entered on Exhibit II. When administtators~ m..m~rs or officers 
are affiliated wi.th ewo or more participating nursing facilities~ 
see Exhibit III. 

b. Ta:<:as - List a~l taxes other than Income Taxes. ·Federal and State. 
Income Taxas are non~alloYable. They should be entered on Schedule 
B, miscellaneous expense, and offset by adjustreent on Exhibit II­
Do not enter Inc~ma Taxes in this section. 

c. Insurance -List all insurance other than on real property. Real 
Property Insu~ance is entered on Exhibit V o~ VI. 

d. O~her A~winistrative Exoanses 

:!.. Interest Include interest other tha~ that related to real 
prop~rty. Attach schedule listing payee, date of loan, principal, 
term and i"teTest rate. Interest paid to a lender related 
thro~gh control, OT~ersbip or personal relationship is not 
all~~able and should be adjusted on Exhibit II. Interest on 
real property should be recorded on E~~ioit V. 
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2. D~~r~c~ation - Include depreciation on s~raight line ba~is on 
m=dical equi~ent, office furniture and equip~ent, vehicle~ and la~ 
i:::.provc?.!1ents only. Depreciation on. real prope=t:y oust. be reported 
on Exhibi~ V. Depreciation on Building ~provaments which did not 
increase bed capacity should also be recorded on Exhibir IV. (See 
Instructions for Depreciation, pg. h) 

7. Ad•1ertising - Only personnel recruitment and bold print, yellow paga 
allowable. Enter amount which is non-allowable on Exhibit II. 

8. Travel - Only that travel on official-nursing facility busi~ess is 
allo"Wable. CoiDmu~at~on expense between facUity and private residences 
is not an allowable expense and must be deducted on Exhibit II. 

. . 

9. Legal Expenses - Reasonable legal expenses incurred in· the course of 
nursing home operations are allowable. Legal expenses whicb arise fr~ 
civil anrJ/or criminal actions between facility and state or federal 
governmental agencies are not allowable (other than by court order)~ 
and 111ust be d~ducted on Exhibit II. 

U. Miscellanea'!!_- Attach a list of other administrative expanses whic:h. 
could not be properly classified in one of the specified categories. 
Donations tc volunteer fire companies, first aid squads and church groups 
for services rendered should be listed as a miscellaneous expense and 
are allowable. Director's fees are allowable, however,. l:im.ited. to $50. 
per direct~r (max. 5) per meeting (max. 4). 

5. ~xhibit II - Income Offsets and Non-Allowable Expenses 

Record all items of income to be offset against charges to the extent of the 
expense, and all items of non-allowable expenditures•. Indicate the line of 
Schedule B, Coluwn 3, on which these costs have been deducted. The total 
of income offsets and non-allowable e.-xpenses should. agree -.;o~ith Schedule B,. 
Column 3. This EL~ibit ~be completed by ~.nursing facilities. 

6. Exhibit III - Com~utation of Allowable Administrators' Salaries 

'Ihe time of owners/offi.cers and administrators who work at two or more related 
faci~ties ~ust be allocated. Allowable salaries are computed based on tha 
amount of t~e spent at the related facilities. 

a. List the Medicaid provider numbers and the names of the rel~ed facilities 
in colu:ms (l) and (2). 

b. List the owners/officers and administrators and allocate the percentage of 
time worked at each of the related £acUities in columns (3) through (8). 
No person can allocate more than 100% of their time. If a person also works 
at other activities or non-p3.rticipating facilities, a portion of their 
time n~st be allocated to this activity. 

c. Add the total percentages allocated to each faciliey and list in ccl~n 
(9). Note: The total .% of colu:!ln (9) must equal the total m.cber of 
peo?le listed, multiplied by 100%. 
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d. Lis i: the >·!edicaid pro,lider n~nbe!."S, the na.~es and 
the lice~sed bed capacities of the related facilities 
in col~s (10), (ll) and (12). 

e. Enter the amounts allowable in colu:ns (13) and (14) 
per page k of instructions for the licensed bad 
capacities of each facility. If a facility has a 
capacity of less than 75 beds, enter the a~ount 
froc col~' I, page k, in both columns (13) and (14). 

f. Compute the difference between column (14) and 
colucn (13) and enter in column (15) for eaCh 
facility. 

g •. Enter the% in excess of 100% in column (16} for 
each facility per column (9). If a facility has 
less than 100% in column (9), enter 0 in column. 
(16). If a facility has more than 200% in colum: 
(9), enter 100% in column (16). 

h. Compute the maximum-allowable administrator's 
salaries and enter in column (17) for each fac:Uity. 
The maximum allowable for eaCh facility is column 
(13.) plus the percentage indicated in column (16) 
of colu:m (15). ( (13) + (16) 1.' of (15)). 

1. Enter the total paid owners/officers and administrators 
plus any additional compensation per Schedule A, line 
f, in column (18) for each facility. 

j. Enter the excess of column (18) over·column (17) 
for each facility in column (19). The excess ~ust 
also be reported in Exhibit II, line g. 
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7. Exhibit IV- Ioput:ed Rental Coo'!3utation 

All proprietary nursing facil!:ies involved in rentals with 
related lessors and those not renting their facilities have 
the option. of using imputed.rentals in lieu of .certain actual _ 
real property expenses and return on equity. Imputed rentals 
should be calculated separately for each new construction 
adding beds to the licensed capacity. Rate; for each year 
are included on page· 1 of these instructions; however, rates 
for additions are subject to approval by this Division. In 
addition to imputed rentals, the ~~~t of depreciation on 
building improvements which did not add to the bed capacity 
should be added on line 7. With the exception of Real Estate 
Taxes, all other real property expenses must be eliminated 
when using Exhibit IV. For further instructions, see page 1. 

Exhi.bi ts IV and V should be . completed for all facilities where 
the nursing facility property is owned rather than. rented by 
the operator. Only the larger of Exhibit IV, line 8 or Exhibit 
V, line 2j should be transferred to Schedule B. 

The imputed rental policy offers opti.ons to the nu.rsi.n.g facility 
as follows: 

a. Nursing facilities renting from unrelated third par~ies 
oust use actual rent paid, subject to l~mitations per 
schedule cf maximum rents by·area. (page 1 columns a or c}. 

b. ~iursing facilities renting from related·lessors may use· 
total imputed rental and depreciation on building 
improvements per Exhibit·IV or the actual real property 
expenses paid for the nursing facility on the.books of the 
controlled lessor, i.e. depreciation,· insurance, real estate 
taxes, utilities, and equity on real property· (Ex.'l.ibit V). 

c. If the real property of the nursing facility is owned by 
the operator, the facility may use the actual real property 
expenses as recorded plus an allowed return on equity in_ 
real property per Exhibit V or the imputed rents and . 
depreciation on building improvements per Exhibit IV. 

8. Exhibit V- Real Pro2erty Exoenses, Including Return on Equity 

Include all real property expense in this exhibit. 

a. !'!ortga~~ Interest - All ir.te-rest paid on notes or loans 
financing -real p-roperty owed to a lender ~ related 
through control, o;mership, affiliation or perso~al relatio~ship 
should be shown here. All othe-r interest should be sho~m 
on Exhibit I and non-allo:.:able interest to rela.t:..ad lenders 
should b·e elit1inated on E:<hibit II. 
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b. De~=~ciat~on on R9al Prooertv - D~?reciatio~ o~ real 
p=c?e=ty should ba encered hera at the s:raight line 
a=~~cc only. Where records of related lessor are used 
for Equity Co~utation (proprieta=r facilities only), 
balance sheets of~the related lessor must be submitted. 

c. Insuranc~ on Nursing FacilitY Buildings - Only building 
insurance should be included here. All other insurance 
s~ould be entered on Exhibit I. 

9. Exhibit V! - Building Rental (Per Lease Contract) _ 

The licitation on building rental expense creates a need to 
separate otbet' expenses from aU inclusive rentals. 't.fnere. the 
rect paid includes movable equipment and other expensea, 
deduct these to arrive at a net rental of real property. 
List the other expenses separately on Schedule B under properey 
expense or p1&nt operations. Unrelated reuta~ transactions 
entered into prior to 1/1/71, will be allo~ed, if paid up to 
125% of the maximum per·attached schedules page;-1 and. 1: For 
those faci.lities using more than the naxicna rental per schedu.le,. 
a CO?Y of the lease must be submitted. All tra.nsactioos: 
entered into after l/l/71 are subject to tha attached 
sc~adule pg. 1. 

10. Balance Sheet 

A copy of the facility's balance sheet, for the period corresponding 
with :he period reported on Schedule B, must be attached. If real 
proper~y expenses of a related lessor are reported on Exhibit V~ 
the balance shaet of the related lessor n:us.t also be submitted. 

11. Depreciation 

Depreciation is ~ to be computed on appraisal values. Fad.li.d.es. 
reporting depreciation must submit a detailed schedule of 
depreciation. Date of acquisition, cost, salvage value, basis 
for co;::puting depreciation, accumulated depreciation a.t start: of 
year, rate ~nd amount must be reported for each asset depreciated. 
Depreciation is allo~able on the straight line cethod only. The 
follo~i:g are suggested guidelines for straight: li~e depreciation. 

Real Property 
Buildi~iS - cur~ent 

- built prior to 1960 

Buil·::ing I:::prover:~nts - current 
- prior to 1960 
- required to aeet fire safety c~da 

Ge~eral 

Pa~,i~; - asphalt 
- concrete 
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Shrubs, Trees 

Fixed E:quipr:ent 
(i.e., elevators, heating, vent-ilatir:.g, 

air conditioning, boilers, etc.) 

Medical Equipment 

Office Furniture and Equipment 

·Autos, Trucks, Ambulances· 

· Depreciation·ou Real ~roperey is re?orted on Exhibit V. 

USE...'C'O!. LIFt 

10 

20 

10 

10 -

·4 

Depreciation on Building Icprove~e~ts vhich did not add to tha .. 
. bed capacity is reported on Exhibit IV. All other depreciation 
is recorded on Exhibit I. 

Goverumental or Voluntary Facilities with unidentifiable assets 
~ay use 2% of tot&! allowable operating expenses (Schedule B~ 
line 7, column 4), less "rental of equipment" (Schedule B, 
line 4 (d), col1.11Dl1·4), in lieu of depreciation. Capital 
expenditures must not be included in repairs. (Schedule B, line 
4 b, column 4). 

We urge all Goveramantal and Voluntary Facilities to maintain 
depreciation records. The allo~ance of 2% in lieu of depreciation 
will be decreased to 1% next year. The 1977 cost study wUl have no 
all~~ance in lieu· of depreciation. 

• 

INSTRUCTIO~S FOR USING M.A."<D!tDf RE1~ .c1~"D IMPtrr!D R'Oc"T ALLOl-7.\i.~CE SCHEDULE (Page Ll 

1. This schedule does not apply to voluntary or governmental facilities. 

2. Colu:n (a) is the maximum rental allo~ance per bed (exclusive of real 
estate taxes) for unrelated transactions within Croup I areas (Urban) •. 

3. Colu::m {b) is the imputed rental allowa:ace and maximum rental al.lowance 
per bed which may be used by controlled corporations within Group I 
areas (Urban) • 

.... 
4. Column (c) is the maxi~~ rental allowance per bed (exclusive of real 

estate taxes) for unrelated transactions ~ithin Group II ar.~s {Rural). 

5. Col~ (d) is tha impu~ed rental allo~a~ce and m~~imum rental allowance 
per bed •,.;bich r.ay be used by controlleC. cor?orations within Croup II 
areas (Rural). 

6. ~~xim~ unrelated rental allowance Colucns (a) and (c) will be used for 
all tra.~sactions entered into after January 1~ 1971. However, for leases 
negotiated prior to this date~ the act~al lease faa will be accepted up 
to 125% of ::axi.mw:l. 
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7. Tha facility may elect to use th~ i~~uted rental allowance 
plcs depreciation on buildir.g i=?~ovac~nts ~hich did not add 
to bed capacity, Exhibit IV, in lieu of the following actual 
real property expenses as reported on Exhibit V: (Exclusive 
of Real Estate Taxes) · 

a. Depreciation on real property. 

b. Interest an mortgage. 

c. Insurance on real property. 

d. Retum on equity. . . •. ~ 

Use the year original construction was completed to determine 
the appropriate rate per bed for calculating the imputed 
rental. Where a new wing or addition has been added to tha 
original building, the ·imputed rental should be calculated 
separately; however, amounts for additions are subject to 
Bureau review and approval. . , .. . 

' .. ~ ... . 
Facilities electing to use the i.I:puted rental allowance are· 
not entitled to the expenses listed above (a-d). However, they 
are entitled to depreciation on building improvements which 
did not add to bed capacity, Exhibit IV, line 7 and Rea1 
Estate Taxes, Schedule B, line 5, b. 

.. .·· .. 

SOx 

a a a a zee:.?t;:a;;e.rau 22 2 2 I 



AltO\-l .. U;CES FO~ .-\D:O!I)i~ST?-~TOR S.A..L..~I.ES • 
~ 

~ IX~!'.'!Dt:AL TOT.-U. BEDS IXDIVID!:AL TOT ..\I. 
(!) (II) co (!:!) 

1-15 $10,500 130 $24,000 $31,700 
20 11,000 140 24,.500 33.~00 
25 11,500 150 25,000 34,.500 
30 12,000 160 25,500 35,.900 
35 12,500 170 26,.000 37,300 • 40 13,000 180 26,500 3S,700 
45 14,000 190 27,000 40,.100 
50 15,000 200 27,500 41,500 

. 55 16,000 .210 28,000 42,900 
60 17,000 220 28,500 44,.300 
65 18,000 230 29,000 45,.700 
70 19,000* 240 29,500 47,100 
75 20,000 ~ $20,500 250 ·- .30,.000 48,500 

.. ·. 21,900 
• :• I 

80 20,500 260 . 30,.500 -·. 49,.900 .. 
85 21,000 23,300 270 .... ·:3i:,OOO. ~ ·:. 51,.300 .. 
90 21,500 24,700 280 ' : .31,500 ...... 52,.700-:.•:· 
95 22,000 26,100 290 ·-

32,000 54,l.OO .. ... --
100 22,500 27,500 300 .. ~ 32,500 55,500 ... 
110 23,000 28,900 310 32,750 56,.000 
120 23,500. 30,3.00 320 33,000 56,500 

To dete~ine the admini$tra.tive ·salary. allo•.-~ance for facilities ~.lith capacitie~ not. 
•tisted above, add the a:10unt shown in the fo1lo,·1ing schedule for each bad in a~ess of 

. . .. . 
the next lower bed capacity. 

16-39 Beds 
41-74 Beds 
76-99 Beds 

101-299 Beds 
301 & Over 

Column 
$100 

200 
100 

50 
25 

1 Colt.m:1 II 

$280 
140 

50 

*For facilities witn less than 75 beds, the amount shown in Colu~ I is the =-~ aQount. 
allo~able as adoinistrator allowances; however, where the owner performs a full tour of 

. 

·duty as a registered nurse, in addition to serving as administrator, an allow~ca of $100 
per bad oay be taken under administrator salary, Exhibit I, as well as the reasonable salary 
as a registered nurse. In these instances no further allowance will be allowed for 
adcinistrative sala=ies. In facilities of 75 beds or core, if such all~ance is claimed 
i~ addition to an administrator~ the administrators salary and owners allowanca ~11 be 
subject to tha schedule oaximum. These allo~ances will ba subject to applicable 

·administrator licensing regulations. 

··w~en a salary is bein5 claiced as a registered nurse togeth~r with the-administrator·. 
allowance~ Sc~a~ule A, question i, sho~ld so i~dicate. 

·T.~is sche~ulc rep~es~nts the caxi~~~ sala=ies allo~able for administrators acd assis~ant 
ad~~is~rators whether o~~ers or enployees. In th0se instances where there are assis~an~ 

. administrators, the salary of the ad~inistrator is lioited to the amount in Col~ I~ 

~cere ad~inistrator, assistant aJ~inist~ator or ow~er is affiliated with two or ~or~ 
nursin3 h·:r:::es, see Co::?utati0:-1. of Administrator salaries. (Exhibit III) 
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IMPUTED RENTAL IMPUTED REN!AL 
MA..'\INtr.-1 RENTAL ALLOWABLE and HAXIMUM RENTAL ALLOWABLE an.d 

DATE ALLOWA3LE MAXnruM RENTAL ALLOWABLE ~'\DruM RENTAL 
OF UNRELATED ALLOW. RELATED UNRELATED ALLOW. REI..AIED 

CONST. LEASES LEASES LEASES LEASES 
(a) (b) (c) (d) 

1974 1715 1543 1543 1389 
1973 1618 1456 1456 1310 

. 1972 1526 1374. 1374 1236 
1971 1440 1296 1296 1166 
1970 1280 1152 1152 1037 
1969 1120 1008 1008 907 
1968 1040 936 936 842 
1967 960 864 864 778 
1966 920 828 828 745 
1965 880 792 792 713 
1964 840 756 756 680 
1963 800 720 720 648 
1962 768 691 . 691 622. 
1961 736 662 662 596 
1960 704 634 634 571 
1959 672 60S 605 545 
1958 640 576 576 518 
1957 624 562 562 506 

.1956 608 547 547 492 
1955 592 533 533 480 
1954 576 518 518 466 
1953 560 504 504 454 
1952 544 490 490 441 
1951 528 475 475 428 
1950 512 461 461 415 
1949 496 446 446 401 
1948 480 432 432 389 
1947 464 418 418 376 
1946 448 403 403 363 
1945 432 389 389 350 
1944 416 374 374 337 
1943 400 360 360 324 
1942 384 346 346 3ll 
1941 368 331 331 298 
1940 352 317 317 285 
1939 336 302 302 272. .. -
1938 320 288 288 259 
1937 304 274 274 247 
1936 288 259 259 233 
1935 272 245 245 221 
1934 256 230 230 207 

URBA..lll - GROUP I AREAS RUR..t\.L - GROUP II AREAS 

1 Atlantic City 11 Mercer 1 Atlantic 15 Ocean 
2 Bergen 12 Middlesex 5 Cape May 17 Salem 
3 Burlington 13 Monmouth 6 Cumberland 18 Somerset 
4 Camden 14 Morris 8 Gloucester 19 Sussex 
7 Essex 16 Passaic 10 Hunterdon 21 Warren 
9 Hudson 20 Union 
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~~a~e ot ~ew ~ersey 
Department of Institutions and Agencies 

Division of Medical Assistance and Health Services 
1975 

COST STUDY FOR LONG TERM CARE FACILITY SCHEDULES A!~ EXHIBITS 
Certification 

1~--~--~~----~--~---------------------------Name (Print or Type) Title 

o£----------------~--~--~~~~-----------------------Name of Long Term Care Facility County 

----~~----------------------------' ~~~~------------------' Address City ._,.----"-~-..,~-State Zip Code 

do certify that the contents of the financial statements and related data contained in thi$ 
report have been reviewed by llle and are, to the best of lily knowledge and belief, true 
and cor~ect and have been carefully prepared from the official records of this institution. 
Ou~ latest naturaJ. fiscal year was , 19_~ to , 19 __ _ 

Signature of OWner, Partner or Officer Signature of Preparer 

19 ___ _ __________________ _.19 __ __ 

Date Mailed Date Prepared 

Area Code & Telephone Number of Nursing Facility Area Code and Telephone Number of 
Preparer 

GENERAL AND STATISTICAL INFO~~ION Schedule A, Page 1 

(check all blocks applicable) 

a. Type of Facility 

____ Hospital 
Long Term Care Facility 
___ .Skilled II 

ICFA iJ ---- J 
---ICFB t• - - - - S 

____ Nursing Unit in Home-for -Aged 
___ Residential Unit 

Public Medical Institution ---
~-- Other ______ ~--------------

Specify 

HCNH-1 (Rev. 12/74) 

b. Type of OWnership 
Proprietary 
------~Proprietorship 
------~Partnership 

Sub-chapter "S" Corp .. ----Corporat:f .. on ---
----- Voluntary 
-----Other --------Specify 

Governmental -----

53x 
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Provider IJ --------------------- Schedule A, Cont'd. 

c. If more than one block is checked under type of facility, attach a 
statement explaining which expenses have been allocated between the 
lons 'erm care section and other sections, and the basis of 
allocation. 

d. The period covered by the most recent audit of our financial records by 
an independent public accountant was from 19 to ------19 , by 

Name of Firm Address Z.ip Code 

( ) 

Area Code and Telephone Number 

Please submit a copy of the above audit report with your completed 
Cost Study. 

Facilities having records maintained by outside sources mugt 
indicate location of ~ecords: 

No Is facility unionized? Yes ________ _ ----------
If yes: Name of Union ------- Dates of Contract ---------------------

e. Is the administrator, assistant administrator., owner or officer 
associated with any other Medicaid facility in New Jersey? 
Yes No 

-----------------------!£ yes, complete belo~: 

Name of 
Individual 
1. ___ _ 
2. ___ _ 
3. ___ _ 

Facility 
Associated With 

Medicaid No. of 
Provider No. Beds 

Primary 
·Duty Salary. 

Were any owners/officers or members of their families living on nursing 
facility grounds? 
Yes No If yes, complete below: 

1. 
2. 

Name -
-------------------
-------------------3. ______________ ___ 

4. ----------------5. ______________ __ 
6. ________________ _ 

Expenses Apportioned Amounts Apportioned 
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Provi·!er il ------------------ Schedule A Cont'd 

Ex~lain basis for apportionment on separate schedule. Apportioned 
exp~nses should be deducted on Exhibit II Page ll. 

g. ~ere any members of th~ owners/officers' families on the payroll or 
recipients of any monies for special services? Yes No 
If yes complete below: -----
~; ar.te .Services Performed 

·~ 
Hours Worked Salary or fee Paid -!. _______ _ 

2. -------3. _____ _ 

4. -------
~. Were services purchased or rentals and leases arranged involving 

orga~izatio-ns related by common ownership or control for any of the 
following expense categories? · 

.!.!.!. No Yes No - - -1. Administrator 5. Housekeeping -2 • Rental of Facilities 6. Maintenance -... Dietary 7. Accounting Fee ..). -4. Laundry 8. Other (Specify) 

If the ariswer to any of the above is Yes, please attach a statement con­
taining the pertinent details of agreement. 

• i. List below all owners or officers for whom salaries or drawings have 
baen includ~as allouable expense in Schedule B of the Cost Study 
Page 7. 

Hours Amount included as an allowable expense 
Name of Primary Per Federal Unpaid 
Owner Duty "'eek Form 941 Per 1099 Other (Attach 

Statement) 
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Provider ~------------------------------
j. Patient Days - Long Term Care Facility 

*Daily Semi-Private Room Rate, 
at date of preparation as d•fined 
in Skilled Nursing Mome Service 
Manual - Paragraph - 202.1 

Minimum* Maximum* 

1. Private $ $ ______ _ 
.2. Medicaid 
3. Medicare 
4. Other __ 

Specify 
· 5. Total xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx 
6. Number of Medic~id 

7. 
8. 

9. 
10. 
11. 

Patients as of Deemer 31, 1974. 

I of Beds 
(Include Quiet 

Room) 
Maximum Bed Days(t) ___________ ___ 
Actual Patient 
Days (j5) 
% of Occupancy (j8~j7) 
80% of j7 if j9 is below 80% 
95% of j7 if j9 is above 95% 

Schedule A Cont'd. 

Actual Patient Days 
From 19 __ to 19 ____ _ 
(Mast be same period 
covered by Scb. B and 
question 7 below) 

Skilled ICFA ICFB Total. 

I of Days 
in p&riod. 

Maxillum 
-~~~ ~<!Y.s 

--
_...._.. _ __:% 
_____ days 
_____ days 

:rf there has been a change in certified bed capacity during 
the reporting period, complete as in the following example: 

July 1 to September 30 
October 1 to June 30 

k. Date of Construction cf Facility 

1. Construction of Building 
Completed (~ when acquired) 

Beds 
200 X 
ill X 
XXX 

2. Building additions a. 
New Construction-Adding Beds 

b. 

c. 

56x 

Day!_ 
92 

273 
365 

Year 

Maximum Bed Days 
18,400 
68.L250 
86,650 

#of Beds Cost 
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· P :r ovid e r ~------~--:---- Schedule A Conc'd. 

3. Has there been a change in operations or oomership during t:he year? 
No Yes Explain ·-----------------------

1. The Cose Study Statements are prepared on the following basis: 

(1) --~----~--------(2) __ ~~-------------(3)~~~~~~~ 
Accrual Cash Other (Exp~ain) 

m. Pleas• list nama aDd salaries of all •alaried Physicians, Therapists. 
and Phar~acists on !Saff (Do Dot include personnel on a ~ basis) 

l. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 

Gross Salaries Paid 
Per 941 Per 1099 

n. Please explain the method used by your £acUity in the halldUng of oxygen expenses. 
for Medicaid recipients. Attach separate sheet if needed • 
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Statement of Ooerations 

Per iod __ ~ _____ l9 ___ _ 

Froi:l 

_ _________________ 19 ________ __ 

To 

Latest 12 month period required. If less thon 12 con ths, at tac:h 
explanation. Period Must Agree with that used in Schedule A Page 4 
question il· -

a. Income (OMIT CE~TS) (*) 

1. Room, Board and Routine Care 
a. Private 
b. !-led icaid 
c. Medicare 
d. Other (specify) 

Total 

Skilled 

-

.Amount 
ICFA ICFB 

2. Other Income from Patient~ Medicaid Medicare Private 
a. Telephone 
b. Laundry 
c. Dry Cleaning 
d.· Private Nursing Service 
e. Prescribed Drugs 
f. Laboratory 
g. Hand Feeding 
h. Therapy 
I. Medical Supplies 
j. Incontinency 
k. Television 
1. Other (attach list) 

Total 

3. .Miscellaneous Income 

XXX 

XXX 
XXX -
XXX 
XXX 
XXX 
XXX 
XXX 

a. Meals sold to Guests or Employees 
b. Room Rented to Employees 
c. Laundry Service to Employees 
d. Services and Supplies sold to 

Eaployees 
e. Telephone Cooaissions 
f. Purchase Discounts and Rebates 
g. Property and Equipment Rentals 
h. Contributions 
i. Interest 
j. Vending ~achines 
k. Gift Shop and Snack Bar 
1. Ear~er Shop and Beauty Shop 
c. Other (attach list) ______ _ 

Total 

Total Gross Income (1+2+3) 

XXX 

XXX 
XXX 
XXX 
XXX 
XXX 

Total 

...... 

(*) Re?ort all incoce as recorded in your books of account. Inco~e iteas 
~;hich are reduc:io~. of expenses should be indicated on Exhibit II. 
Page 13. 
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. . 
Provider :S u ~ ~ e r __ ..__ ________ _ Schedule a. Con~'d 

State~ent of Ooerations (Cont'd) 

(1) (2) J3) (4) 
b. Expe:1ses Nue1ber of Ex:eenses Per Records Less Income (1&2-3) 

Eaployees Non Offsets &Non Expense 
Pax-t Full Salaries Salaries Allo~. Exp. Claiaed 
rit:Se Time Per Exh. II 

1 . .ac~.;., c, ~"'"' 
(Exhibit I) 

2. Roor:1 and Board 
a. Dietary other 

than food 
b. Food XX XX XXX 
c. Laundry 
d. Housekeeping 

Total Roo ill .. 

and Board - _, 
- ~-- ~ 

3. Health Care •• ,#. . - : =- • ; 

Registered 
. .. . a. .. .. 

Nurses 
b. L.P.N.'s 
c. Aides and -

Ward Clerks . d • ![ed. Supplies 
(do not include 
drugs) XX XX XXX . e . Physicians XXX 

f. Pharoacy & 
Drugs XXX 

g. Laboratory & 
X-ray XXX 

h. Recreational 
T!1erapy 

i. Physical-
, Speech,Searieg, 

.. . -
a~d Occupational 
T't'lerapy XXX 

j . Ou.t-Patiene 
Clinic 

k. 0:<";gen 
1. Oth.ar (a:t.. list) 

Total Eea.l~i. Ca:e I 

-
4. Pl~n: Ooe-=-~~ions 

a. Sal:1ries . b • ? ... e.,airs c:o t 
ca?ii:alized) XX XX XXX 

c. Utilities XX XX XXX 
d. ::qt;ip. ?.e;;.tal XX XX ;o:x --
e. S;.:?;,lias ~/ "' ···'"' x·.-. . ' I XXX 

:o:;:l ?1--.-

i ... - c:. .... 

I O?er. 
I 
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?rc~i~er ~u:ber Schedule B 

Statenent of Operations (Cont'd) 

(1) (2) (3_2 (4) 
Nuo:1ber of E~enses per Records Less Incoce (1S2-3) 
~m'2_lc.tY_ees Non Offsets &Non E::<:panse 
Part Full Salaries Salaries Allow. Exp. Claimed 
"ime Time Per Exh. II 

5 . Prot)ertv E:(t)ense 
a. Rent of ·Bldgs. . 

· Exh. VI xx· XX XXX 
b. Real Estate ·-k• ..... ~ 

Taxes XX XX XXX . 
c:. Ins. on Real . 

Prop. (Note III) . . ... 
XX XX XXX 

d. Iaputed Rent . 
·!xh • IV XX XX XXX . 

e. Real prop. ex-
& return . pense .. .. 

on Equity Exh. 
v XX XX XXX 

f. Total Property 
XXX Expanse XX XX -

-.. 
iisc. 
xpense . . ~on-alloYable 

a. Gift Shop and 
XXX Snack Bar • 

b. Barber and 
Beauty Shop XXX 

c. Social Service 
XXX Dept. 

XXX xn d. Contributions XX XX 
e. Incoae Taxes XX XX XXX x~x 

-f.. Bad Debe-s XX ~ XXX XXX. -

. g. Other (attach . ... ~ . 
list) 

_,........~-

· ·· · Total !-lise. 
·}··,· Expense 

7. 1'otal Expenses 
(1+2+3+4+5+6) 

~ z:t of t • 7, ~ . _J.ne 
Colu::n 4 (in lie;; -
of C.epreciation) 
for Voluntary and 
Cover:-.oental . 
EO!:!!!S Yith un-
ic!entifiable assets 

:) . Total expenses J (i+S) 

(~I ot e I) 
60x 
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.... 

P·rovider Nucbsr ____________ _ Schedule B. Coac'd. 

Statement of Operations (Cont'd} 

Note I Must be reconcile~ to Schedule B-1 • 

. Note II Must agree with Exhibit II • 

• Note III Facilities electing to use imp.ute~ rental may not us• 
insurance expeasa~ 

.. ' -
~ "'" . 

.,··· ·.· 

. --~-~ ·--.. ,. ... _. ·-__ . __ :. •·. 
-·---- ... 

.... . ... -.- _-· ·._- -- ':. 

-- - -·---- . .;._. __ ---

------- .... - .......... .. ... --

.. _ .- .. ·:··. : . 

~. 
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? -:: o ., i ci. a r ~; o • 
-----------------------

Reconciliation of Cross Salaries 

Salaries Per Foras 941 (attached) 

Quarter ended Amount 

Salaries Per Forms 1099 

Name Amount 

Earni~gs of Partners or Stockholders 
in Suhcha?ter S corporations 

Amount 

Total paid during period 

·Less accrued salaries beginning of period 

·Plus accrued salaries end of period 

Tot~! Salaries Schedule B, Colunn 1, line 9, Pa~e 8 

62x 
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Provider No. ______________________ __ 
Exhibit I 

a. Salaries 

AdaiuiatratiYe and General Expenses 

Oait Cents 

1. Owners/Officers $ __________ _ 
2. Adain. - (Naae) _____________ Lic. # ______ •. $ __________ _ 
3. Aaa't. - (Naae) Lie. # $ 
4. Other Office P•rsonnel ------------

a. Full Tiae I $ __________ _ 
b. Part tiae I $ 

1 •. Social Security tax Expeaae 
· (Eaployer 'a ahara) 

2. State and Federal Uneaployaeat Tax 
3. N.J. Business Parsoaal Property Tax 
4. N.J. Corporate Business Tax (3) 
s. Other (attach list) 

Total Taxes 

------

$ _____ _ 

c. Insurance (lnclud• Real ·Property Insurance on Exh. V ) 

1. Personal Property 
2. Employees Life, Health, Etc. 
3. Employees Pension Plan 
4. Workmen's Coapeusation 
s. Malpractice 
6. Other (attach list) 

Total Insurance 

d. Other 

1. Interest (other than mortgaaa) 

$ ____ _ 

(attach schedule) ~------------
2. Depreciation (see instructions PI• h) 
3. Office Supplies and Expense 
4. Poataae 
s. Association Du~s 
6. Telephone (Exclude directory adYertisiDI 

on Exhibit II) 
1. Advertising (Exclude all but recruitment 

and bold print Yellow Page ada on Exhibit II 
8. Travel 
9. Legal Fees 

10. Accounting Fees 
11. Miscellaneous (attach list) 

Total Other Expenses 
Total (b+c+d) 
Total (a+b+c+d) 

63x 

$ ____ (1) 

$ ____ _ 

$==== 

.$ ____ _ 

$ ____ _ 

$ ____ _ 
$ ____ _ 

$========= 



(1) Administrator and Assistant Administrator Salaries 
in excess of maximum, per schedule in instructions, 
must be shown as non-allowable in ~xhibit II. 

(2) Exclude Income and Real Estate Taxes, enter Real 
Estate Taxes on Page 8, Schedule B, Line Sb. 

(3) Exclude tax on income on Exhibit II 

64x 
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Pro·..1ider No. -------------------- Exhibit: !! 

Incooa Offsets and Non-Allowable Exoenses 
(This Ex~ibit Must be completed) 

1. Incooe Offsets (OQit cents) 

a. Telephone charges 
b. Private Nursing Service 
c. Interest on Unrestricted 

Investments (to the extent 
of other Int. Exp.) 

d~ Receipts from Employees 
for Goods or Services 

e. Purchase Discounts 
f. Property or Equip. 

Rentals 
g. Items sold for use out­

side tha Med. Facility 
h. Other (attach list) 

Total Income Offsets 
(a to h) 

2. Non-allo~able Ex~enses 

(Ot:lit Cents) 

a. Non-Yo:king Offi~ers' 
Salaries 

b. Promotion and Fund 
Raisin.~ 

c. Travel and Entertain­
aent Otner than for 
professional meetings, 
etc. 

d. Contributions 
e. Income Taxes 
f. Pharmacy and Drugs -

(List Salaries in 
Schedule A, l:l.) 

g. Barber & Beauty Shop 
h. Snack Bar & Gift Shop 
i. Social Services 
j . Adve-r t:ising (other than 

:-ec.rt!it:an:: and bold print) 
k. Inte~~st to owners & 

rcl~ted lenders 
1. Bad de~t expense 
n. Research 
n. Physicians (list in 

Sch. A,o. 
o. Thera:'ists' (List in SchA~m. 
p. Dep'n. in excess of 

scraightline (Note a) 
q. Adoinistrstors' salaries 

in excess of schedule 

( 1) _{2) (3) 
Non 

Salaries Salaries Total 
.. ~.\~\ 

XXX 

XXX 
XXX 

XXX 

XXX 

- . 

XXX 

.. · ·-

XXX 
XXX 
XXX 

. 

XXX 

XXX 
XXX 

XXX 

XXX I 

·c4) 

* 

-

I 

I 
I 

---"""" 

.. 
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Exhibit !I Con:'d. 

Inco~e Offsets and Man-Allowable Expenses Cont'd. 

(1) (2) (3) (!.) 

r. Value of meals served 
to OV11ers 

s. . Value of owne-rs' 
tresidancy (Sch. A.F~). 

t. N.Jo Cor~orate Business 
Tax (income amount) 

u. Laboratory and X-ray 
v. Legal fees not for N.F. 

·operation 
w. Amortization of Pre­

operatinl costs on 
orgaDization expense 

x. Other (attach list) 
Total Non-Allowable 
Expenses (A to X) 
Grand Totals (1&2) 

Salaries 

XXX 

XXX 

~lon 

Salaries Total 

Transfer to 
Sc:heclula B 

* Indicate line in Schedule B where amounts are deducted 
(Note a) No adjustment is needed if deprecia:ion is reportad on 
Exhibit I and V at the straight line amount. 

66x 

• 



• 
1 ll0VIDER NO. t: X III U 1 T I I 1 -------------------- .. 

COMPUTATION OF ALLOWABLE ADMINISTRATORS' SALARIES 

(To be completed by Related Facilities) 

. - "-· . . 
tcdicaid I 'rovider Name of 
NUI:tber Facility Name Name Name Name Name Name Total 

Other activities or 
non-nnrtlc_inatin~ fac. 

' . 

(10) (11) (12) (13) (14) (15) (16) (17} (18) ( 19) 
Hedicaid No. Amounts 
Provider Name of of Allowable Maximum Actually 

Number Facility Beds ~col. (Il Col. _(II) Difference % Allowable Paid Adjuotmcnt 

' 

-

----



'. ~ . 

Provida~ No. ________________________ __ Exhibit IV 

1. 

I~pute~ R3nt~l Coooutacion 

(To be co~pleted by Proprietary Nursing facilities participating in 
related rentals or those ~ renting their facilities) 

Check Appropriate Area (1) Urban ____ ~----~----Rural ____ ~----~~-----
Croup I Group Il 

Year 
Construction 
Completed 

Number 
of 

Beds Rate (2) Amount Coda ~3} • 

2. Original Construction $_____ --------

3. New Construction• 

4. New Construction* 

S. New Construction* 

6. Total I~pute4 Rental 
-

7. Depreciation on Building Improvements which 414 
not increase bed capacity 

8. Total Imputed Rental and Depreciation on 
Building Ioprovemeuts 

Iaoortant 

-------- ---------

$----

Compare line 8, Exhibit IV with line 2j, Exhibit V, and transfer only 
the larger of the two amounts to Schedule B (54) or (Se) as appropriate. 

(l) Refer to instructions for counties included in Croup I or Group ~I. 

areas (page 1). 

(2) Refer to instructions for the rate to be used.in your county for the 
year that construction vas completed (page 1). 

(3) Indicate: 
(a) Self contain~d addition including separate kitchen and heating 

(4) 

* 

facilities. . 
(b) Addi:ion of rooms only, utilizing original kitchen and heating 

facilities. 
(c) Other (~ttach explanation). 

Real Esta:e Taxes are not included in Ioputad ~ental Calculation, 
they aay be reported in-iddition to Imputed Reatals on Sch~dule B 
line S (b). 

Only additions increasing Bed Capacity considered here, not i=prove=ents. 
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•: ·-.. . ~ ~ t: ~; l) , Exhibit V 

l. 

2. 

-------------------------
Ra~l Pro~ertv Exnenses Including Return on Equitv 

(7o be co~ple:ed by Proprietary ~ursing Facilities ~ Ranttn~ 
,)r wi~n related lease contracts and all Voluntary and Govern=en:al 
~ursing Facilities) 

?eal Prooertv Exoanses (OMIT CENTS) 

a. Mortgage Interest (1) ___________ % 

b. Depreciation on Real Property 
(see instructions pg. h) 

c. In~ura~ce on Nursing Facility Buildings 

d. Total Real Property Expenses 

Eauity Comoutation (Proprietary Facilities Only) 

a. Real Proper~y Costs* 

b. Land Costs* 

c. Total (a. +b.) 

Less: 
c. Mortgage Payable 

z. Notes Payable (1) 

f. Accu!li. Dep'n. 

Total (d.+e.+f.) 

Beginning 
of year 

~ -. Net Average Equity (2c - 2g) 

J • Return on Equity 10 1/2%. of line h. 

End 
of year Year Average 

.; ., . Total real property exp~nse and return on equity (ld+2i) 

I;::port.ant 

-
_ _, 

---

Co~pare li~e·2j, Exhibit V with line%, Exhibit IV and transfer only 
che la:2er of the two a~ounts to Schedule B. (Se) or (Sd) as ap?rop:~i 

For no:es used to fi~ance real property negotiated uith a lender not 
related through control, ownership, affiliation or personal relations! 
to borrower, include the interest thereon in iteo (la) above and the 
P"lncipal in ite~ (2e). 

~A?praisal v~lu~s ~ ~o: be used in calculating equity~ these costs 
shoul~ be for ~ursing facility p=operty only. ~hera record3 of 
cont:clle~ lessor are used for Equity Coap~tation (Proprte~a:y 
Facili:ies Only) sepa=ate Balance Shee~s cuse be attached to 
suppo:t ite~s entered. 



P r.ov id ~ r No·-------------- Exhibit: VI 

Is lessor related by cocoon ownership or control wit:h lessee? 
Yes ____ No If yes attach explanation and enter real propercy 
ex?enses of nursing home as shown on lessor's books in Exhib~e 
v • 

Building Rental 
(To be co~pleted by nursing facilities with unrelaeed leases only) 

1. ( 
Name of Lessor Address Area Coda-Ialephona No~ 

2. Period of Leasa _______ l9 ___ 
From 

____ 19_. 

To 

3. Annual Gross Rental Fee (per lease contract) 
Less tbe following !f included in gross rental: 

4. Rental of movable equipm•nt 
$ ____ _ 

5. Real Estate Taxes 

6. Building Insurance 

7. Utilities 

8. Other Expenses (attach list) 

9. Total (4+5~6+7+8) 

10. Net Building Rental (3-9) 

11. Buildin~ Rental Allowable (Unrelated Rates Only) 
Check Appropriate Area (2) Group I Group • II. ___ _ 

Year Cor.st. Co=oleted 11 of Beds Rate (3l Amount 

$ ------
___ , 

$ _____ ~~1' 

____ _..(1. 

12. 
$ _____ _ 

13. 

14. 

15. Total $.=====----
16. 125~ of line 15 fo~ unrelated transactions en~ered 

17. 

in to prior to l I 1/71. (at tach copy of leas~} $. ______ _ 

Building rental allo~able (larger of 15 or 16). Enter 
on Schedule B the s~aller of line 10 or 17. $ ____ ...,..._ 

:iotas : (1) Include these expenses separately in Schedule B. 
(2) Refer to instructions for coun~ies included in rural and urban 

areas (page i). 

{3) R2fer to instructions for rate to be used in your coun~y for 
the yaar that cons~ i 

~ruct on ~as co~nleted (page i). 
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I wish to express my appreciation and that of the 

National Council of Senior Citizens for the invitation to 

appear before this Commi~sion. I am an attorney with the 

Center for Law and Social Policy. The Center is a public 

interest law firm located in Washington, D.C. Among the 

major areas of activity of the Center is our health law 

project, designed to represent consumer interests in the 

provision of health services, to increase the availability 

and to improve the quality of health care. 

The National Council of Senior Citizens is the largest 

organization of older people and older people's clubs in 

the nation. The Council has 3,000 member clubs through 

which three million members are affiliated with the National 

Council. New Jersey has the largest membership in the 

National Council of any state. The National Council has 

a special interest in health care problems because health 

is such a major factor in the lives of older people. Indeed, 

the National Council of Senior Citizens was originally formed 

to support a national program of health care for the aged, 

now known as Medicare. 

The Center for Law and Social Policy was asked by the 

National Council of Senior Citizens to review the process 

of regulation of nursing homes in light of the terrible 

and tragic conditions found in so many nursing homes despite 

the lengthy roll of laws and regulations, federal and state. 

The Center has conducted an eight-month study of regulatory 
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processes in several states. We were fortunate to learn 

that a similar study was underway by the New Jersey Office 

of Public Advocate and have joined with them in developing 

a new regulatory program. We believe this program offers 

the opportunity to improve nursing home conditions and 

reduce unnecessary governmental expenditures by removing 

the profit from non-compliance with laws and regulations. 

I am not going to take the time today to recite for 

you what the U.S.-Senate Committee on Aging has accurately 

titled "The Litany of Nursing Home Abuses." There have 

been numerous investigations, official reports and news­

paper exposes in the past fifteen years. Despite the 

constant stream of public information about the poor level 

of care, the unsanitary conditions and the inhuman treat­

ment of patients, nothing seems to be changing. It is 

shocking, but not surprising, that the Senate Committee 

on Aging, aft~r extensive research, made a conservative 

estimate that at least half the homes are substandard. 

The situation in New Jersey is no better than that pre­

vailing nationally. I have reviewed more than one hundred 

inspection reports made by the New Jersey Department of 

Health. These are the results of pre-announced inspections, 

when the homes are at their Sunday best. The reports 

tell the story of massive failure to abide by the minimum 

standards set out in laws and regulations. Perhaps the 
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most damning indictment comes from the nursing horne in­

dustry itself. The industry's proprietary trade association, 

the American Nursing Horne Association, recently changed 

its name to the American Health Care Association. A 

major reason given the change was "the generally pejorative 

connotation of the term 'nursing horne' in our language." 

Nursing homes have indeed become a 'dirty word' in 

our language, a reflection of the fact that the public, 

at least in general, understands that much is wrong with 

the way America cares for its sick, aged population. Condi­

tions have not improved despite this public knowledge, 

despite the fact that more than one billion dollars 

annually is poured into the homes through the Medicare 

and Medicaid programs, and despite the extensive federal 

and state laws and regulations. What this all means is 

that there has been a colossal failure of the nursing 

home industry, of private enterprise and of government. 

We have undertaken to examine the causes of this 

failure and in particular the role of government. Working 

together with the Office of Public Advocate, we have 

developed a proposal for a system of regulation which ties 

reimbursement to quality of care, at least to the limited 

extent that such quality may be measured and quantified. 

We simply must end the present system under which homes 

profit by non-compliance with laws and regulations. Mr. 

Van Ness has already outlined the substance of the proposal 
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to you and I will comment on it further in just a moment. 

We have also submitted to this Committee a detailed memo­

randum explaining the plan. In addition to this proposal, 

the National Council of Senior Citizens believes that a 

series of other changes should be initiated to insure at 

least the minimal conditions which the sick, elderly people 

deserve and for which the elderly, their families and the 

public are already paying. 

(1) A properly functioning system of inspections of 

nursing homes, including 

(a) unannounced visits, 

(b) bi-monthly inspections, 

(c) nighttime inspections, and 

(d) proper inspector training. 

(2) Development of an alternative system of state 

reimbursement for health care for the elderly in their homes. 

(3) Adoption of a patients' bill of rights and insti­

tutionalization of the enforcement of these rights through 

a nursing home ombudsman office. 

(4) Expanded public access to information concerning 

nursing homes, including direct disclosure of inspection 

reports to doctors, patients and persons to whom promotional 

literature is delivered. 

(5) Development of state-sponsored, in-service training 

programs for non-professional nursing home employees having 

direct patient contact. 
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Before turning to these issues, I want to touch on a 

vital matter--the question of money, or, more accurately, 

the cost of providing adequate care in nursing homes. Decent 

care cannot be provided cheaply. Any notion about "saving 

money" by cutting back on expenditures for nursing homes 

must be understoood in this context--the savings will come 

out of the hide of the patients. The present maximum rate 

in New Jersey of $27.60 per diem for skilled nursing homes 

is the minimum for which proper care can be accomplished 

at current costs. The latest figures compiled by the Social 

Security Agency on nursing home reimbursement rates are for 

1971. In that year, the average reimbursement to New Jersey 

nursing homes under Medicare's reasonable cost reimbursement 

rate was $25.44; the average national rate was $23.60. The 

average charge made by New Jersey nursing homes to private 

patients in Medicare-certified homes was $33.95. Since 1971, 

the consumer price index has risen thirty percent, and 

health care costs have increased even more sharply. Using 

the consumer price index, we may project current Medicare 

reimbursement average per diem at $33.00 and the national 

average at $30.50. Thus the current rate of $27.60 paid 

by New Jersey under its Medicaid program is twenty percent 

below what the Social Security Administration is paying 

under a reasonable cost formula in New Jersey, and ten 

percent below even the national Medicare rate. 

We are not unmindful of recent revelations of extra­

ordinary profits achieved in some nursing homes. Some of 
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these cases result from New York's virtually unlimited cost 

reimburs,ement system, some from the lack of proper safe­

guards against fraud and some from the absence of an adequate 

auditing program. But by and large, these extraordinary 

profits have been stolen from the patients. What I mean 

is that the homes have been paid a reasonable rate under 

Medicare and Medicaid for the quality and scope of care 

promised, but have not delivered. Instead, the owners have 

pocketed huge profits and the patients have suffered "a 

litany of abuses"--physical and mental abuse~ unsanitary 

conditions~ poor food, poorly prepared~ theft of property~ 

excessive use cf drugs and degrading physical restraints~ 

assaults on dignity~ and reprisals against those who complain. 

Our basic proposal seeks to remove the profit from such 

conditions, from non-compliance with the minimum standards 

required by law. The present system is absurd. The 

inspection reports continue to show repeated violations, 

which means that the nursing homes are not delivering the 

quality of services contracted for. But the state continues 

to pay for these substandard services at the full rate. If 

the state employed a contractor to resurface the highways 

and the product was highways with cracks and holes, would 

the state pay for the job in full, let alone continue using 

the contractor for future resurfacing? Yet that is pre­

cisely what is happening with nursing homes. 

In the case of the road contractor, the state can at 
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least discontinue future usage of the contractor. But 

experience has shown that de-licensing and Medicaid de­

certification are simply not practical remedies for 

general usage with nursing homes. These procedures are 

too severe; de-licensing puts the home out of business and 

Medicaid decertification has the same effect for most homes. 

They would quickly bring about a shortage of beds, given 

the condition of the majority of homes. The risks of 

"transplantation shock" are too high to justify movement of 

patients except in exceptional circumstances and after 

proper planning. Yet it is this inflexible remedy--closing 

a home--that is the only regulatory device that is currently 

perceived as available by the Departments of Health and 

Institutions and Agencies. 

The proposal before you from the National Council of 

Senior Citizens and the Office of Public Advocate involves 

the development of a reimbursement formula under which the 

payment is to reflect the level of compliance with the 

minimum standards of care set out in federal and state 

regulation. After allowing some leeway for minor defi-

ciencies, the state would reduce its Medicaid payment in some 

ratio proportionate to the scope of deficiencies. In 

weighting various deficiencies, two criteria will prevail-­

effect on the life and health of the patient and the unreasonable 

profit (cost reductions) of the home. 

A crucial aspect of the proposal is that the Medicaid 
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payments will be automatically reduced as violations are 

discovered and likewise automatically increased when the 

Department of Health determines that the violations have 

been remedied. The nursing homes will no longer be receiving 

payments to which they are not entitled, will lose the 

financial incentive not to comply with the law. Adequate 

assurances of due process are provided nursing homes by 

provisions for administrative hearings if they contest 

the findings of the inspectors. But these hearings will 

not stay the reduction in payments pending the outcome 

of the hearings, thus removing the incentive of the home 

to litigate endlessly and often frivolously. 

No single aspect of a regulatory scheme will produce 

miracles. However, the failure of regulation based pri­

marily on de-licensing and Medicaid decertification is clear. 

After reviewing alternatives being developed in other states, 

we believe this graduated payment system holds the most 

promise to deliver at least compliance with the minimal 

requirements for decent care prescribed by law. 

An Adequate Inspection System 

No regulatory system will succeed without a properly 

functioning inspection system. At present, what exists 

in New Jersey is next to nothing--an annual preannounced 

survey of the home. This annual survey does nothing more 

than comply with the minimum federal requirements. What 
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are conditions the other 364 days of the year? How are 

patients treated during the crucial nighttime hours? Are 

they strapped in their beds, left to lie in their own urine 

and feces? What is the truth about the food, service, 

sanitary conditions, recreation, therapy and so many other 

elements of decent care? Accurate answers to these questions 

cannot come from preannounced annual surveys for which the 

nursing homes have weeks to prepare. In addition to the 

annual survey, bi-monthly unannounced inspections are the 

minimum necessary. At least half of these should occur 

between 8 p.m. and midnight. Special security arrangements 

are needed to prevent leaks of inspection dates, a frequent 

occurrence in states utilizing unannounced inspections. 

Revelation by any employee of inspection dates to any 

operator should be grounds for dismissal. Inspection 

dates should ~e randomized, so that operators cannot 

predict the dates. Inspectors should not be told of 

inspection schedules until the last possible date. 

Although increased inspections will require increased 

personnel, this should not cause an increase in overall 

cost. Violations disclosed through inspection will bring 

about a reduction in reimbursement rates if our proposal 

is implemented. Indeed, we anticipate that the savings to 

the state in the immediate future will far outstrip the 

costs of an adequate inspection program. 
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Enforcement of Patients' Rights 

The necessity for inspectors to personally observe 

operations in normal conditions is underscored by the 

difficulty in obtaining information from patients because 

of their vulnerability to reprisal and their fears of 

reprisal. Nursing home patients are by definition sick, 

needing medical and nursing care. They are unable to provide 

for themselves. Their average age is 82; seventy-five 

percent are women. The most subtle forms of pressure can 

be applied to patients who incur the displeasure of any 

nursing home personnel, from administrator to orderly. 

A patient requiring feeding can be fed just a little 

too quickly, turning mealtimes into a horror. A patient 

needing assistance in reaching the bathroom or turning 

in bed can be ignored. And, of course, there exists the 

more direct physical abuse found by the Senate Committee 

on Aging. 

The vulnerability of patients also requires outside 

assistance for their protection. Almost no patients have 

financial resources to hire lawyers. A recent survey 

showed that half the patients had no regular contact with 

families or friends. When family members complain, they 

are often told to remove the aged relative, although there 

may be no other available, means of care. Most families 

do not complain; more likely they pay small bribes to 

aides and orderlies in the hope they will not mistreat 
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their relatives. 

We support legislation and administrative action to 

provide ombudsman protection to nursing horne patients. 

The ombudsman should have the full range of powers to 

enforce the laws, regulations and rights of patients through 

negotiation, administrative action and lawsuits, if necessary. 

The ombudsman must have free access to homes and to patients 

in confidential settings, protected by law from disclosing 

the identity of complainants. This office, to serve patients 

in more than 200 homes throughout the state, must be ade­

quately staffed. Otherwise it becomes a form of tokenism 

which accomplishes little but gives the public the false 

impression that patients are receiving needed assistance. 

Public Disclosure 

Issues relating to public access to information 

concerning nursing homes would seem to require little 

comment. The Social Security Act requires that the 

annual inspection reports be available to the public, 

but they are buried in local Social Security offices. 

Only a miniscule number of people know of the availability 

of inspection reports to the public. Our information 

and experience is that only the most persistent inquirer 

actually gets to see the reports. It is hard to imagine 

a sick, elderly person about to enter a nursing horne 

being able to go to a Social Security office to examine 
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inspection reports, nor are their relatives or friends 

likely to do so. And certainly doctors who refer patients 

to homes are not going to spend their highly compensated 

time chasing inspection reports. The result is that 

typical lip service is given to the legal requirement, 

but in practice no meaningful attempt has been made to 

get information about nursing home conditions into the 

hands of those who make the decision about placements. 

State regulations should immediately be amended to 

require each nursing home to provide copies of the most 

recent annual inspection reports {and all subsequent reports 

when additional inspections are conducted) to all patients 

and to post the report in a prominent place in the nursing 

home where it can be s~en by visitors and potential patients. 

In addition, there should be a requirement that the nursing 

home deliver a copy of the inspection report to every 

potential patient or any other person to whom promotional 

literature is provided by the nursing home. 

Of particular importance is getting the information 

to doctors who are responsible for a major portion of 

nursing home placements. The Senate Committee on Aging 

declared in March, 1975 that "physicians have shunned their 

responsibility for nursing home patients. With the exception 

of a small minority, doctors are infrequent visitors to 

nursing homes." One method of increasing the responsibility 

of physicians is to place the information before them so 
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they cannot close their eyes to conditions in n~1rsing homes 

to which they assign their patients. The nursing horne 

should be required to send a copy to each doctor who 

refers a patient to the horne and to the current attending 

physician of each patient. In addition, the State Depart­

ment of Health should send reports directly to physicians 

on request, and publicize this service through the medical 

societies and other available media. 

In addition to inspection reports, there is another 

area of information which should be publicly available-­

information relating to the amount of personalized health­

related services each patient in the horne receives. Such 

information includes medical examination, dentist visits, 

eye examinations, various forms of therapy. Information 

as to the number of patients receiving each such service 

and the frequency thereof should be available to prospective 

patients. 

Personnel Training 

There is an urgent need for adequate training for 

the non-professional staffs, the people who in the real 

world of the nursing horne are responsible for almost 

all direct patient contact. The Senate Committee on 

Aging, in a report just issued in April, 1975 found 

that aides and orderlies provide 80 to 90 percent of the 

care in nursing homes. The report continues: 
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"Only one-half of the 280,000 aides and orderlies are 

high school graduates. Most have no training. Most have 

no previous experience. They are grossly overworked and 

paid the minimum wage. It is little wonder that they show 

a turnover rate of 75 percent a year. Put simply, the 

absence of RN's and the reliance on untrained aides and 

orderlies result in poor care. Poor care runs the gamut 

from essential tests not being performed to negligence 

leading to death and injury." 

I do not have much confidence in most training programs 

conducted by or under the direction of administrators of 

nursing homes. There programs will reflect the attitudes 

of the administrator. Those seeking to minimize labor 

costs are unlikely to explain to their employees the 

: nature and scope of responsibilities towards patients 

that the employees should rightly understand. Furthermore, 

few administrators have actual training in problems of 

the aged. We propose a program of mandatory training 

for all employees having regular patient contact. These 

training programs should be either directly state operated 

or state supported through universities, community colleges 

and other educational institutions. Employees must be paid 

for time spent in training programs, otherwise they will 

not attend or will resent the requirement. An initial 

course should be mandatory, to begin within one month of 

employment, with annual follow-ups also required. 
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Home Health Care 

Many residences of nursing homes are there only because 

there is no other way currently available to finance their 

personal care needs outside these institutions. Even in 

the best of conditions in a nursing home, many patients 

would live a more normal, satisfying life in a private 

residence with family or friends. The National Council 

of Senior Citizens believes this can be accomplished, and 

a savings of public funds achieved at the same time, by 

direct payments to persons eligible for Medicaid benefits 

in a nursing home of an amount equal to three-quarters of 

the average amount that would be paid to an institution. 

The patient receiving the payment and his or her relatives 

and friends would then assume responsibility for obtaining 

personal and health care. 

Under the Social Security Act, the state must include 

home health services in its Medicaid program, but only 

for patients eligible 'for skilled nursing services. New 

Jersey presently provides home health services only to 

this limited required group. According to the Department 

of Institutions and Agencies, about 2,300 persons received 

home health services in fiscal 1976, compared with 17,000 

nursing home patients. The total budgeted costs for home 

health services is only $666,000 in fiscal 1976. The 

Social Security Act permits federal reimbursement to states 

for a broad range of home health services, beyond that 

minimally required for skilled nursing patients. The New 
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Jersey Medical Assistance and Health Services Act permits 

the state to take advantage of federal reimbursement for 

health home services for a broad range of Medicaid patients. 

All that is required to start the process is a change in 

administrative regulations. 

However, federal reimbursement is tied to establishment 

of home health service agencies and services which are not 

readily available in many areas of the state. As a result, 

implementation of even a broadened program of home health 

service under the federal program will be slow. 

We urge the state of New Jersey to proceed with its 

own program without waiting for the complex requirements 

for Medicaid participation to be satisfied. A pilot pro­

gram should be introduced to allow Medicaid patients eligible 

for nursing home care to volutnarily choose to live in a 

private residence and to receive necessary care through 

a combination of home health services and voluntary care 

by relatives and friends. A flat payment to the Medicaid 

patient should be made to cover all services rendered by 

a nursing home. The patient, his or her family and friends 

and the attending physician will then have the primary 

responsibility for arranging the services, with supportive 

counseling services provided by the state. As noted, we 

believe the level of payment should be seventy-five percent 

of average cost of institutionalization. However, pending 

development of a federally approved program subject to 

federal cost sharing, the program could be instituted by 

the state alone at no additional cost by a payment rate 
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of fifty percent, the state's share of the Medicaid payment. 

Such a pilot program could be speedily implemented, applicable 

to both skilled and intermediate care Medicaid patients. 

It would provide valuable information on the potential and 

pr~blerns of a broad horne health care program. To protect 

and assist the patients in such a program, the state should 

arrange periodic horne visits by a visiting nurse and the same 

periodic medical examinations presently required for nursing 

horne patients. 

Legislation to clarify authority for such a program 

under the New Jersey Medical Assistance and Health Services 

Act and to coordinate with other income maintenance programs 

would be desirable. 
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STATEMENT OF OSA JACKSON BEFORE THE 
NEW JERSEY NURSING H0~1E INVESTIGATION CONHITTEE 

MAY 2, 1975 

My name is Osa Jackson. I have worked as a physical 

therapist in nursing homes over the past three years. I 

am presently a doctoral candidate at the University of 

Michigan in the area of educational gerontology. My 

dissertation will focus on the delivery of physical therapy 

in nursing homes today. I have also worked as a physical 

therapy consultant to the Michigan Department of Public 

Health. As a professional working in the nursing home 

setting, I have seen several sides of the nursing home 

issue: the patients', the staffs', the administrators' 

and the health officials'. 

I would like to discuss several issues which I feel 

are vital in our attempts to improve the life of the nursing 

home patient. 

1. Increasing the efficiency and the effectiveness 

of the regulatory structure as a whole. 

a. The need for a policy of unannounced inspections. 

b. Thorough inspector training. 

2. Thorough nurses aide and orderly training. 

3. A therapeutic nursing home environment which is 

emotionally supportive and mentally stimulating. 

Today there are approximately 16,000 nursing homes 

across the United States. Nursing home residents are 

people, human beings, and they are entitled to the same 

quality of care that is delivered to patients in short-term 

health care facilities. Good nursing home care is possible 

but state and federal policies and guidelines must reflect 
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the interest of the patients as well as the nursing home 

operators. There are many residents in nursing homes who 

could function effectively in the community if an effective 

program of home supportive services were available. 

Home supportive services at this time are generally 

less expensive than nursing home care. (See Introductory 

Report, 1974 Senate Special Committee on Aging, Appendix 5.) 

Home supportive services are not available in many areas 

of the type and quantity needed. This is perhaps one 

reason why there are so many nursing home patients who 

appear to be inappropriately placed. Until more and better 

home supportive services are available, there is a great 

need to attempt to improve the life of the nursing home 

patients. 

At the same time, governmental effort is needed to 

plan for and create those sorely needed home health care 

services. Institutionalization is traumatic and should 

always be used as a last resort--unfortunately, today there 

is no other alternative for the majority of America's 

elderly. 

Thousands of Americans are presently residing in 

nursing homes and theY,are the victims of our problem-ridden 

long-term care delivery system. There are laws and regula­

tions, however, on the books, which, if they were stringently 

enforced, could drastically improve the life of nursing 

home residents. At the present time, the reimbursement 

formula provides little or no incentive for the nursing 

homes to comply with the rules nnd regulations. Federal 
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payments are made to nursing homes whether or not they 

have major violations. Also, under the present reimbursement 

structure, the nursing home gets a higher per diem rate 

for the critically ill patient, so there is very little 

incentive to rehabilitate the patient within a reasonable 

period of time • 

There is a grave need for a good, complete inspection 

system. Quality of care is the issue that needs 

to be talked about. The quality of care delivered in a 

nursing home cannot humanly be ·measured by examining only 

the written policy statements that the facility is required 

by law to have. The quality of care is not measured by 

examining how many pieces of equipment the facility has, 

although that is a good indicator. Both of these variables 

are examples of measuring a potential for the delivery of 

nursing home care, but not a measurement of actual care. 

The previously mentioned measures are necessary/but to 

establish what the quality of care is, it is necessary 

for an inspector to examine patients. A patient who is 

receiving good personal care should look essentially like 

any person in this room--clean. That should be easy to 

define: finger and toe nails well groomed, hair clean 

and combed, clothes clean, teeth fitted and clean and, 

if ambulatory, wearing shoes and socks. This, of course, 

is an overall appearance criterion and must be used to 

supplement an examination of nursing and medical practices. 

Talking with patients can also provide a good picture of 

their emotional status a1~ the atmosphere of the facility. 
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This, of course, should be done on a confidential one-to­

one basis, so that the patient can feel free to express 

himself. I have too often seen an inspector with the head 

nurse at her side try to interview a patient. In that 

situation, even the alert and generally vocal patient 

will fakesenility. To speak honestly and frankly in such 

a situation would leave the patient open to recrimination 

and retaliation. 

There is a vital need for states to adopt unannounced 

inspections as part of their inspection procedure. In 

the methodological description of a recent HEW survey, the 

visits to the nursing horne "were unannounced so that an 

accurate profile of the normal operations could be obtained." 

(Long-Term Care Facility Survey, Interim Report, U.S. 

Department of Health, Education and Welfare, Public Health 

Service, Office of Nursing Home Affairs, March 1975, p. 3.) 

This survey was carried out in order to obtain baseline 

data on the quality of skilled nursing home care. HEW 

felt the need to use unannounced inspections to get a clear, 

valid picture of day-to-day operations in a nursing home. 

This should function as an example to state inspection 

agencies. Unannounced inspections are vitally needed. 

In many states, unannounced inspections are carried out 

routinely to insure the quality of care of animals in 

pet shops (e.g., Michigan). I strongly feel that the 

elderly patients 
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deserve the same vigilance and concern for their welfare. 

Unannounced inspections are especially needed at night, 

when staffing problems are most common. A shortage of 

staff is known to result in increased patient abuse, use 

of restraints and overmedication. A shortage of staff is 

also unfair to the aide, since on~human being can only 

enjoy doing his job if he is doing a reasonable amount 

of work. The patient is the innocent victim of the crime 

of understaffing. 

The unannounced inspections should focus on the 

quality of care that is being delivered. The point is, 

if the government is spending money on a regulatory 

structure, it would seem logical that they should strive 

to see the complete picture of what is going on. The 

nursing home patients have been or are taxpayers; they 

deserve to get their money's worth. With announced in­

spections the regulatory function of the health officials 

becomes muted since new linens, blankets, patient gowns, 

etc. are brought out of storage for that occasion and a 

good, thorough housecleaning is done. I have observed 

this happen time and again. Above all, a nursing home 

should be required to post all their inspection results 

so that the consumer can have a true picture of the kind 

of service that the facility delivers. A monthly or bi­

mon~y rating based on inspection results should also be 

available to consumers so that they can make intelligent 

decisions about where to buy the best nursing home care. 

The next issue of concern is the training of nursing 
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home inspectors or surveyors. The federal government last 

August enacted legislation (P.L. 92-603) which authorizes 

the HEW to fund 100% of the cost of training state inspectors. 

A two-week stay in a nursing home would be an ideal require-

ment for any new public health official, so that he could 

observe first-hand the system which he is trying to regulate. 

Nursing home inspectors are a vital link in the long-term 

health care delivery system. They need to have as much 

preparation as possible. The state of Connecticut has a 

good example of an adequate inspector training program. 

There is a great need to coordinate and compile the 

information gathered by the inspection reports. There is 

no complete file on a nursing horne which is easily retriev-

able for the inspector. If this was the case, follow-up 

visits would make a lot more sense, since the inspector 

would know what to look for. At the same time there is a 

need for procedural precautions to avoid conflict of 

in*terest situations. It is not uncommon that if a nursing 

horne inspector is responsible for the same facility year 

after year, he will develop an ongoing friendship with the 

administrator. In that case, he may not be able to evaluate 

the facility as critically as his job calls for. 

There is a strong need for some mechanism for training 

nurses aides and orderlies. The Senate Special Committee 

on Aging on March 3, 1~75 released Suppo~ting Paper No. 3 

in the series entitled Nursing !lome Care in the U.S.: A 

F'ai~~1r-e in ~1_hlic Policy. One fact that wus pointed out 

was that 80-90% of care in nurs1ng facilities is given by 
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aides and orderlies (trained--how well?), paid the minimum 

wage and showing a turnover rate of 75% per year (p. 352). 

To provide a good, thorough and educationally stimulating 

training for nurse's aides (that means that the aides do 

not sleep through the session), it is necessary to have 

a good pool of resources to draw on. As an educator, I 

see the need for the state to play a vital role as a support 

mechanism to help the in-service training directors. First 

and foremost, it would seem desirable to establish a 

criterion for the kind of in-service training needed for 

aides and orderlies in the nursing homes. The state with 

the help of nursing schools and other educational institu­

tions could then establish a resource pool of printed 

material, films and speakers. The other alternative is 

to use the community colleges to teach the basics of the 

nurse's aide training course. That could help the in­

service director to fulfill the major functions of the 

position (on-the-job supervision, ongoing staff training, 

patient seminars, etc.). Such a centralization of nurse's 

aide training {even if it were just a basic 6-week course) 

could substantially improve the level of nursing home care. 

The nurse's aide would be better prepared to fulfill her 

role and personnel turnover would naturally decrease. It 

is also important to realize that at the present time, the 

kind of in-service training given by a facility is a direct 

reflection of the administrator's attitude toward his 

facility. In a good facility, the in-service training is 
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usually adequate but in a poorly administered facility, 

the in-service training can easily be a token effort. In 

many nursing homes where un <Erstaffing is a problem, the 

in-service director can easily end up being the floor nurse. 

In that situation, in-service training is only a paper 

entity. The result is that untrained persons are, in 

many cases, caring for critically ill patients who have 

special emotional and physical needs. A patient entering 

a nursing horne deserves to have an aide who is prepared to 

work with him. Only in this way_can a patient hope to 

reach his maximum level of physical functioning and 

emotional adjustment--which is the reason that he has 

entered the nursing home. 

The last issue I will discuss concerns the resident 

or patient's mental and emotional sustinance. A nursing 

horne cannot be like horne. It can and should, however, be 

funded to provide daily activities, library service, etc. 

and monthly outings as tolerated by the residents. It is 

only natural that if a person is placed in a room with 

blank walls and only bingo games every two weeks, that he 

will withdraw and choose to die. Equally important is 

the need to provide ~n atmosphere of sanity and calm in 

a nursing home. There is also a great need to identify 

the senile, the emotionally disturbed and the patients 

with psychiatric problems. To use only medication to deal 

with these problems is not adequate. There is a need to 

develop therapeutic programs (milieu therapy, work therapy, 

reality orientation) to deal directly with the problems. 
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and promote rehabilitation even if it is a slow, long-term 

process. This is one a~ea in which in-service directors 

need to·focus. At the present time senile and disturbed 

patients are either ignored("there is nothing we can do~) 

or they are medicated so that they are invisible robots 

tied to their chairs. Medically, that is not defensible 

and something needs to be done so that the disturbed patient 

gets the psychiatric and emotional support he needs to 

deal with his condition as effectively as is possible. 

Without the proper care these patients greatly affect the 

lives of other patients in a very negative way. 

Health professionals (occupational therapists, physical 

therapists, music therapists, speech therapists and social 

workers) as well as families, friends, librarians, etc. need 

to become actively involved in nursing homes. You and I 

will one day need a nursing home--good care can be and is 

delivered in some nursing homes today. Let us work to 

make all nursing homes functional and therapeutic health 

care facilities. To do this, state action will be needed 

to fine a Patient's Bill of Rights (e.g., Minnesota), provide 

for the dissemination of information about new treatment 

techniques and to create a reimbursement structure which 

motivates nursing home operators to develop and maintain 

a high quality of patient care standards. 
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